The Kentucky Agricultural Experiment Station

117th
Annual Report
2004



University of Kentucky • Lexington, Kentucky 40546

To His Excellency, The Honorable Ernie Fletcher Governor of Kentucky

I herewith submit the one hundred and seventeenth annual report of the Kentucky Agricultural Experiment Station for the period ending December 31, 2004. This is done in accordance with an act of Congress, approved March 2, 1887, titled, "An act to establish Agricultural Experiment Stations, in connection with the Agricultural Colleges established in the several states under the provisions of an act approved July 2, 1862, and under the acts supplementary thereto," and also the act of the Kentucky State Legislature, approved February 20, 1888, accepting the provisions of the act of Congress.

Very respectfully,

Nancy M. Cox, Associate Dean for Research Director, Agricultural Experiment Station

Lexington, Kentucky

Mancy M. Cox

June 30, 2005

# Contents

Purpose of the Kentucky Agricultural Experiment Station	7
Statewide Research	7
Livestock Disease Diagnostic Center	8
Regulatory Services	11
Kentucky Agricultural Experiment Station Projects	14
Collegewide Extramural Funding	16
Intellectual Property	21
Publications	
Graduate Degrees	36
Financial Statement	39
Staff	40
Departments	41
•	

# **Experiment Station Affiliated Departments and Centers**

Agricultural Economics

Animal and Food Sciences

Biosystems and Agricultural Engineering

Community and Leadership Development

Entomology

Forestry

Horticulture

Kentucky Tobacco Research and Development Center

Landscape Architecture

Livestock Disease Diagnostic Center

Nutrition and Food Science

Plant and Soil Sciences (formerly Agronomy)

Plant Pathology

Regulatory Services Robinson Station

Tracy Farmer Center for the Environment

USDA-ARS-FAPRU

Veterinary Science

West Kentucky Substation

# Purpose of the Kentucky Agricultural Experiment Station

As a land-grant institution, the University of Kentucky is responsible for serving the people of the Commonwealth of Kentucky. The College of Agriculture, with its research, teaching, and extension activities, has developed a structure and organization to provide the mandated land-grant services in agriculture and related areas.

The Kentucky Agricultural Experiment Station has been providing research results to farmers and rural residents for more than 100 years. The continued advancement of Kentucky agriculture attests to the benefits of applying new knowledge and technology. Much of the research leading to increased quantity and improved quality of Kentucky's agricultural output was performed by the Experiment Station. College researchers also have successfully addressed problems of agribusiness, consumers, international trade, food processing, nutrition, community development, soil and water resources, and the environment.

Although much Experiment Station research has immediate application to agricultural and natural resource-related problems, scientists are also involved in basic research, generating new information to help solve present and potential problems. The ability of Kentucky producers to be competitive in domestic and world markets requires an expanded base of knowledge in emerging areas of research applicable to agriculture, food, and natural resources.

This Annual Report lists Experiment Station research projects and publications completed during 2004. A personnel list is also provided.

The research programs of the Kentucky Agricultural Experiment Station have benefited Kentucky's agriculture over the past century, and the results of present and future research will continue to serve Kentucky's primary industry.

# Statewide Research

Research activities of the Kentucky Agricultural Experiment Station were conducted at Lexington, Princeton, Quicksand, and Owenton and in counties throughout the state in 2004.

Efforts are constantly made to ensure that the research studies have application to the problems of all Kentucky farmers and other clientele groups. Locations of the experimental facilities provide conditions representative of most sections of the state.

#### Map Position 1

- Campus—Laboratories and specialized equipment for all research program areas.
- Coldstream-Maine Chance-Spindletop Farms—Beef and dairy cattle, poultry, horses, sheep and swine; forages and grain crops, tobacco, and turf.
- South Farm—Fruits and vegetables, ornamentals.
- UK Animal Research Center (Woodford County)—This
  farm was purchased in late 1991 as a location for development of state-of-the-art food animal research programs. The
  farm is in Phase I of development as a research facility.

#### **Map Position 2**

At Princeton (Caldwell County), the Research and Education Center facilities and the West Kentucky Substation Farm are devoted to research on grain crops, beef cattle, swine, fruits and vegetables, forages, and tobacco.



# **Map Position 3**

 At Quicksand (Breathitt County) the Robinson Station is the location of research on fruits and vegetables, ornamentals, forages, grain crops, tobacco, and wood utilization. Quicksand is also the headquarters of Robinson Forest, which spreads over parts of Breathitt, Perry, and Knott counties and is the site of forestry and watershed management research.

## **Map Position 4**

 At the Eden Shale Farm, located in Owen County near Owenton, experimental and demonstration studies are conducted on forage crops, tobacco, fruits and vegetables, and beef management.

# Livestock Disease Diagnostic Center

The Livestock Disease Diagnostic Center (LDDC) is charged with the diagnoses of animal diseases and performance of tests that safeguard the health of the animal population in Kentucky. The Livestock Disease Diagnostic Center helps identify infectious diseases, identifies chemical and toxic contaminants that may harm animals or humans, diagnoses nutritional diseases, identifies regulatory diseases, provides the means to meet export sales requirements, and provides an early warning system for impending epidemics.

The objective of the program is to provide veterinary diagnostic laboratory-based assistance to veterinary practitioners, farmers and agribusinesses, companion animal owners, wildlife specialists and public programs. Also, laboratory support is provided to the animal disease control and eradication programs of the Animal Health Programs, Kentucky Department of Agriculture. An outcome of handling complex and difficult cases is consultation and continuing education for veterinarians in veterinary diagnostic medicine.

The program provides surveillance for emerging and endemic diseases such as West Nile virus (WNV) infection and for possible threats to Kentucky agribusiness such as foot and mouth disease. Also, for more than 17 years prior to the introduction of the USDA's National Surveillance Program, a stringent program to monitor for bovine spongiform encephalopathy (BSE), also known as mad cow disease, has been in place. Information and, starting this past summer, many specimens have been put through into the new federal program. No positive cases have been identified.

Animal owners use the Livestock Disease Diagnostic Center's services through their veterinarians who have expertise in selecting, preparing, shipping, and submitting the proper specimens for testing when necessary. When reporting its findings, the laboratory will involve the submitter's veterinarian since this professional often is in the best position to recommend and administer treatment and preventative measures.

Professional and technical staff are specialists in essential scientific disciplines directly related to animal health. Disease diagnostic efforts are coordinated and handled by specialists in the appropriate disciplines. The Livestock Disease Diagnostic Center is organized into sections so that specialized workload/activities can be handled efficiently.

#### Highlights:

The scheduled periodic five-year review for American Association of Veterinary Laboratory Diagnosticians accreditation was done during 2004. The Livestock Disease Diagnostic Center received one-year provisional accreditation and not the conventional five-year accreditation. The accreditation committee identified major facility deficiencies. Efforts to achieve full five-year accreditation are in place. Plans call for a new necropsy laboratory and enhanced special proce-

dures facilities. Faculty and staff continue to participate in the Mare Reproductive Loss Syndrome (MRLS) diagnostic and investigational efforts. The number of equine abortion accessions of all breeds are posted on a weekly basis for the winter and spring on the College of Agriculture, Department of Veterinary Science Web site. This weekly posting of abortion accessions was done to help the equine industry manage concerns about the perceived long-term impact of MRLS. Identifying the cause(s) of equine abortion was a major challenge throughout 2003. Starting in the summer of 2001 and in cooperation with Kentucky Department of Public Health and Kentucky Department of Agriculture, the Livestock Disease Diagnostic Center conducted assays for statewide surveillance and diagnosis of West Nile virus (WNV) in birds, horses, and mosquito pools. The Livestock Disease Diagnostic Center provides laboratory support for the Kentucky Department of Agriculture and the Kentucky Department of Fish and Wildlife Resources for surveillance of chronic wasting disease in the wild and farmed cervid population.

#### **Quality Assurance Program**

#### L. L. Brown

At the recommendation of our accrediting agency, the American Association of Veterinary Laboratory Diagnosticians, a Quality Manager was hired July 1, 2004, to organize and implement a laboratory quality assurance program. Embarkation of this systematic method of identifying and eliminating all forms of waste in work processes while improving performance and service delivery is a new program for the Livestock Disease Diagnostic Center. The Livestock Disease Diagnostic Center's Quality Program goal is based on the University mission of improving service delivery while achieving excellent human relations, sound leadership, and effective communications. The program is being designed to focus primarily on standardization of work procedures that allow improvement of the quality of service to our internal and external customers. It is a never-ending, long-term development that is evolutionary in implementation yet revolutionary in vision, scope, and impact.

Integral to this process will be the participation of all Live-stock Disease Diagnostic Center laboratory sections in quality assurance activities such as participation in intra-laboratory proficiency testing, standardization and documentation of test procedures, strong adherence to Good Laboratory Practices, better documentation of testing, tracking customer complaints, and improved training and competency assessment of employees. The overall program goal is to continually improve service delivery.

# **Public Services**

#### **Pathology**

#### L. R. Harrison

The Livestock Disease Diagnostic Center provides services in necropsy, histopathology, and surgical biopsy. Pathologists evaluate changes found at necropsy and correlate lesions with other laboratory test results, including light microscopic examination of tissues. A comprehensive report is prepared for every case requiring the services provided by the veterinary pathologists.

**Necropsy:** A postmortem examination is conducted to identify any injury or change in an organ that has resulted in impairment or loss of function.

Total Necropsy Cases	4,677
Avian	
Canine and feline	
Caprine and ovine	448
Bovine	1,182
Equine	2,369
Porcine	29
Other species (exotic—zoo, wildlife)	93

Histopathology: Tissues are prepared for light microscopic examination to reveal changes in body tissues due to disease. Tissues of 6,469 cases were processed and examined. In addition to hematoxylin and eosin (H&E) stained tissue section, special and immunochemical stains were done on 1,064 tissue preparations for the purpose of identifying microscopic organisms/agents that cause diseases or tissue antigens that define cell structures.

**Biopsy:** Small tissue specimens are prepared for light microscopic examination for evidence of neoplasia or other diseases. Tissue samples representing 5,039 cases were processed and examined. A report was generated for each case.

**Cytology:** Preparations of cells denuded from tumors or other type lesions, recovered from secretions and exudates for microscopic examination. Cytopathologic examinations were done and a report generated for 626 cases.

### Bacteriology/Mycology

# J. M. Donahue

The primary mission of the Bacteriology/Mycology Section is to detect or isolate and identify pathogenic bacteria or fungi present in animals. The section also determines the antibiotics that might be used for the treatment of specific bacterial infections. The section is also responsible for culture of bacteria for two federal/state regulatory programs: contagious equine metritis (CEM) in equine and brucellosis in boyine.

#### **Highlights:**

- 16,879 aerobic cultures were performed on samples submitted to the Livestock Disease Diagnostic Center; significant bacterial pathogens were found in more than 50% of the samples.
- 2,469 milk samples from dairy cows were tested for microorganisms that cause mastitis; more than 50% were positive for pathogenic microorganisms.

- 3,622 different bacterial isolates were tested to determine the antibiotics that could be used for their treatment in exposed animals.
- 7,094 samples from horses were cultured for contagious equine metritis organism (CEMO). All horses tested were negative for the bacterium, demonstrating that the disease no longer exists in horses in Kentucky.
- More than 4,500 samples from horses were tested for the presence of leptospires, and tissues from 37 fetuses were positive. These results indicated that leptospirosis was one of the most common causes of equine abortions in 2004.
- Through work with other departments in the College of Agriculture, the section provided data to prove that the bacteria responsible for the death of fetuses in experimentally reproduced Mare Reproductive Loss Syndrome are identical to the bacteria causing the death of fetuses in field cases.

#### **Molecular Diagnostics**

#### S. Sells

The Molecular Diagnostics Section uses assays designed to detect and identify the specific nucleic acids (DNA and RNA) of pathogenic bacteria and viruses. This application takes advantage of technologies in molecular science that have been developed during the last decade. Nucleic acid based tests are now used so that unknown organisms can be identified, closely related organisms can be differentiated, and small numbers of pathogens can be detected in complex samples.

### Highlights:

This section is responsible for providing the majority of Kentucky's arbovirus (mosquito-borne virus) testing for an environmental risk analysis program with the Kentucky Department for Human Health. West Nile virus was detected in 23 of Kentucky's counties in 2004.

The section offers specific assays for more than 30 pathogens and has been increasingly used to confirm the identity of isolates cultured in the Bacteriology and Virology sections of the Livestock Disease Diagnostic Center and area veterinary clinics. The numbers of the most requested assays include:

Streptococcus equi	73
Equine herpesvirus	
Moraxella bovis	19
Mycoplasma bovis	57
Lawsonia intracellularis	
Clostridium perfringens	75
Equine nocardioform placentitis	
Neorickettsia risticii	68

#### Serology

#### B. J. Smith

The Serology Section provides accurate and timely results for both diagnostic and regulatory testing. This provides veterinarians and regulatory personnel with data upon which to base their decisions. These tests also enable Kentucky to export animals internationally. Testing for 30 animal diseases

was available utilizing various testing techniques. A total of 184,252 tests were performed.

#### **Highlights:**

Anaplasmosis	162
Avian influenza	9,476
Bovine leukemia virus	884
Brucellosis	11,748
Contagious equine metritis	1,302
Equine infectious anemia	54,840
Johne's disease	2,429
Leptospirosis	4,236
Mycoplasma gallisepticum	41,119
Mycoplasma synoviae	41,042
Neospora caninum	335
Salmonella pullorum-typhoid	14,586

#### Virology

#### M. L. Vickers

The Virology Section of the Livestock Disease Diagnostic Center provides diagnostic virology support to the laboratory pathologists, veterinarians, regulatory officials, and the State and Federal Veterinarians.

#### **Highlights:**

This section provides 48 different tests, including 32 fluorescent antibody tests to detect antigens of viruses in tissues, 13 serology tests to detect antibodies of viruses, virus isolation for cattle, horses, sheep, pigs, goats, cats, dogs, birds, reptiles, etc., as well as electron microscopy and various tests for detection of viral antigens. In addition, this section maintains 10 tissue culture cell lines that are used routinely.

The section performed 25,855 tests during this year. Of this total, 13,194 were virus neutralization serology tests done to meet regulatory requirements.

This is the fifth year of funding from the Kentucky Department of Public Health by the Centers for Disease Control for West Nile virus (WNV) testing. The purpose of this grant is for surveillance/monitoring of WNV in wild birds, horses, and mosquitoes. West Nile virus is transmitted by mosquitoes. Mosquito trapping was carried out, and the pools of these insects were submitted to the laboratory for identification and testing for this virus. Birds are the most important sentinel species to provide information on the earliest activity of the virus in a given locality. The public was encouraged to report dead birds and to submit them to the local health department for shipment to the laboratory. Testing of birds and mosquitoes for WNV was done as a cooperative effort of this section and Molecular Diagnostics. WNV was first detected in the Commonwealth of Kentucky in the fall of 2001.

#### Toxicology

#### A. F. Lehner

A variety of assays are done routinely that identify poisonous substances in tissues taken at necropsy such as metals, certain elements, pesticides, plant toxins, and a variety of other toxins. Also, blood, serum, and urine from live animals are assayed for mineral/element deficiencies and toxins. These assays are done when a potential toxicological problem exists

and when a pathologist identifies changes in tissues/organs that are consistent with specific toxic agents.

#### **Highlights:**

The numbers refer to the number of cases, not the number of animals involved. On some premises numerous animals were involved.

Acidosis11
Acorn poisoning 1
Aldrin poisoning1
Amylobarbitone poisoning 1
Antifreeze poisoning 8
Arsenic poisoning4
Black locust poisoning1
Brodifacoum toxicosis 1
Buckeye poisoning1
Carbofuran poisoning5
Deficient copper levels20
Diazinon poisoning
DDT poisoning1
Elevated copper levels11
Endosulfan 1
Exposure to pharmacological agents3
Elevated mercury 1
Elevated molybdenum levels3
(molybdenum is a copper antagonist)
Endosulfan poisoning3
Horse nettle (Solanum carolinense) toxicosis
Iron toxicity, equine10
Lead poisoning3
Nitrate at dangerous levels14
Taxus poisoning
Tumex (8-quinolinol) toxicosis (this compound is a fungicide) 1
Elevated vomitoxin levels10

#### Veterinary Epidemiology

Craig N. Carter

A contemporary veterinary epidemiology program located at the Livestock Disease Diagnostic Center is in the early stages of development. The primary goal of this new service is to provide animal disease surveillance and to assist veterinarians in the investigation of serious and unusual disease problems. The epidemiology program will be driven by state-of-the-art electronic data-gathering systems that will allow for near-real time analysis and dissemination of diagnostic case information that will be useful to practitioners in treatment, prevention, and management of animal disease problems.

#### Highlights:

- This faculty member is chairing the LDDC Laboratory Information Management System (LIMS) Steering Committee. This committee is charged with evaluating, selecting, and implementing a new LIMS to support the laboratory and the new epidemiology program.
- Meets regularly with staff at the State Veterinarian's office to help in planning and coordinating the flow of animal health information from the diagnostic laboratory.
- This professional is serving on the newly formed College of Agriculture Equine Planning Committee, which is charged to identify targeted areas of opportunity and needs across teaching, research, and extension missions regarding the equine industry of Kentucky.

# Regulatory Services

# Mission

Regulatory Services is committed to service and consumer protection of Kentucky citizens, businesses, and industries. Our programs monitor and analyze feed, fertilizer, milk, seed, and soil and are administered using a cooperative, science-based approach.

The Division of Regulatory Services is charged with administering four state laws pertaining to the manufacturing, processing, labeling, and marketing of commercial feed, fertilizer, seed, and raw milk. The Division's primary objectives are to protect producers and other consumers from poor quality, mislabeled, or misrepresented products and to protect agricultural and other businesses from unfair competition.

Feed, fertilizer, and seed are monitored through manufacturing and retail channels for compliance with state laws. Label review, product, and facility inspections as well as product sampling and analysis are important parts of this process. Raw milk is monitored during marketing to ensure an accurate and equitable exchange between dairy producers and processors and to ensure the integrity of milk from farm to processor.

Eleven regulatory inspectors and one auditor cover the state collecting samples, inspecting facilities, and auditing records. Two specialty product inspectors are dedicated to monitoring and sampling small-package and specialty pet food, fertilizer, and seed products throughout the state. This reflects the Division's commitment to provide consumer protection to the purchaser of nonagricultural products such as lawn seed, fertilizer, and dog, cat, and other pet food. One inspector is dedicated to the milk regulatory program: auditing records and monitoring activities of sampler-weighers, handlers, testers, and laboratory facilities.

In addition to regulatory programs of the Division, service testing is provided through the seed, soil, and milk laboratories. These and other activities in the Division are performed by a dedicated and professional staff who perform laboratory analyses, provide computer support, and process and compile reports in addition to performing various duties necessary to carry out and administer effective programs.

## **Auditing Program**

#### H. S. Spencer

Audits of sales and fee payments were made on 158 of 415 feed, fertilizer, seed, and milk firms in Kentucky to verify inspection fees. Fees are assessed to help defray costs of inspecting, sampling, and analyzing commodities in accordance with state laws. Fees are indicated below. Cash receivables were substantiated on 1,080 fertilizer reports, 3,008 feed reports, 764 seed reports, and 74 milk reports. Reports were checked for accuracy and compared to field audits of the submitting firms.

The 2004 inspection fees for industries regulated by the Division of Regulatory Services are as follows:

Industry	Fee Assessed per Unit
Feed	35 cents/ton
Fertilizer	50 cents/ton
Milk (handlers and producers)	0.5 cents/100 lb.
Seed Tags	4-24 cents/unit

The Division of Regulatory Services 2004 income from fees, licenses and testing services was as follows:

Industry	2004 Income
Feed	\$943,760
Fertilizer	\$589,581
Milk	\$189,585
Seed tags, licenses, and service testing	\$420,344
Soil service testing	
Total	

#### **Feed Regulatory Program**

#### S. Traylor

The feed regulatory program provides consumer protection for purchasers of livestock feed and pet food products as well as monitoring a marketplace environment that promotes fair and equitable competition. The Kentucky Commercial Feed Law outlines standards of quality, safety, and efficacy of commercial livestock feed and pet food industries through specific labeling requirements. Labels should identify the purpose, a guaranteed composition, ingredient list and directions, as well as warning or caution statements required for proper use. A statewide inspection, sampling, and testing program monitors feed products for accurate labeling.

The feed program is also involved in ensuring safety and suitability of animal feed products fed to livestock and poultry producing meat, milk, and eggs for human consumption. This includes participation in a nationwide effort by state and federal agencies to ensure food safety and to promote consumer confidence in the food supply. The feed program and the FDA cooperatively work together to inspect facilities for compliance with the ruminant-to-ruminant feeding ban, which was promulgated to prevent establishment and amplification of bovine spongiform encephalopathy (BSE or "mad cow disease").

#### 2004 highlights:

 Administered actions on 3,529 official and 156 unofficial samples of commercial feed involving 24,250 tests to monitor about 3 million tons of commercial mixed feed and feed ingredients distributed in Kentucky.

- Administered a cooperative program with the FDA to inspect 14 feed mills that mix restricted drugs in feed and to inspect these mills for compliance with FDA's national BSE Rule. An additional 105 BSE inspections were contracted with FDA for mills not required to be licensed with FDA.
- Conducted 7,500 label reviews and maintained product registration for about 15,000 products from more than 950 companies.

#### **Fertilizer Regulatory Program**

### D. L. Terry

The Kentucky Fertilizer Law ensures that fertilizers sold in Kentucky are clearly and accurately labeled so that consumers can make informed purchases of fertilizer and be assured of its quality. The law also protects the legitimate fertilizer industry from unfair competition. In 2004, the program:

- Administered actions on 3,175 official and 282 unofficial samples of fertilizer involving 10,380 chemical tests. The samples represented about 60,000 tons out of the approximately 920,000 tons of fertilizer distributed in Kentucky.
- Reviewed labels and registered 3,851 products from 529 firms, including 205 who manufactured custom blends of fertilizers.

#### Feed and Fertilizer Analytical Laboratory

#### M. Bryant

The laboratory provided analytical support for the feed, fertilizer, and soil programs. Accurate and timely analyses of these materials were provided for the fertilizer and feed regulatory programs and for the support of agriculture in Kentucky. In 2004, the laboratory analyzed 3,460 fertilizer samples and 3,685 feed samples. In addition, 40,000 agriculture-related samples were analyzed in the spectroscopy laboratory, i.e., soil, manure, litter, and research samples. The laboratory analyzed many materials from check sample programs and special sample requests.

Check sample materials were analyzed from regional, national, and international programs: AOCS, AAFCO, Magruder<sup>®</sup>, mycotoxins, UAN, AFPC phosphate rock, mineral, and other sample types. We started participation in mycotoxin and microscopy check sample programs. The laboratory routinely provides program support using approximately 75 different analytical methods. Samples are also submitted to and analyzed by commercial and other regulatory programs to provide additional analytical method support and to ensure the quality of laboratory results. The laboratory participates in a monthly aflatoxin share sample program.

Software program upgrades in the relevant data systems are under way to allow all data to be transferred to and from the laboratory electronically. A new thermal analyzer was added to the laboratory for nitrogen and protein analysis. The laboratory potash methodology improved by adding automatic titration equipment to improve precision and accuracy. The

gas chromatograph data system was improved for soil atrazine and simazine analysis. A special study was conducted on the analysis of Se in mineral feed premix materials to develop a new ICPOES method. Studies were conducted to improve the analysis of slow-release fertilizers.

# **Inspection Program**

#### S. McMurry

The inspection program strives to promote industry compliance with consumer protection laws administered by the Division. Inspectors strategically located throughout the state carry out this responsibility in respective assigned areas. Their primary duty is to visit manufacturing plants, processing facilities, storage warehouses, and retail sites to collect official samples of feed, pet food, fertilizer, milk, and seed. While visiting these firms, inspectors also review records and offer assistance in improving operations to achieve compliance with the laws.

### 2004 highlights:

- 11 inspectors completed more than 5,400 feed, fertilizer, and seed inspections of processing, manufacturing, and marketing firms in the state.
- Emphasis in the feed area included feed mill inspections for compliance with FDA's BSE regulations.
- Two inspectors visited and sampled small package specialty feed, fertilizer, and seed products in urban markets.
- Two inspectors made 272 visits to determine compliance with Kentucky's Farm Milk Handler Law.
- Inspectors collected the following official samples for laboratory verification of appropriate constituents and quality:

Feed	3,529
Fertilizer	3,175
Seed	2,567
Milk	5.785

# Milk Regulatory Program

#### C. D. Thompson

The mission of the milk regulatory program is to ensure raw farm milk produced and marketed in Kentucky is bought and sold using accurate weights and tests. The program's primary function is to monitor milk handling systems from the time a producer's milk is sampled and weighed, through delivery and laboratory testing, until producer payments are calculated. The program provides support to the producers and processors of Kentucky's \$200 million/year dairy industry. Industry participants are trained, licensed, and subsequently monitored to maintain compliance with the law.

In addition to regulatory functions, the milk program cooperates with other agencies in educational projects to provide a variety of services to Kentucky dairy producers and processors. The milk program also operates a laboratory that is available for Kentucky producer, processor, and handler service testing.

#### 2004 highlights:

- Reviewed and issued licenses to five transfer stations, 21 milk handlers, 21 laboratories, 73 testers, and 347 samplerweighers.
- Analyzed and administered action on 5,556 official samples.
- Administered a monthly milk laboratory quality control check sample program through the distribution of 3,024 check samples to the 21 licensed laboratories to ensure accurate component testing procedures.
- Conducted 16 pay-record and 18 raw milk receiving manifest audits.
- Conducted 37 milk laboratory inspections.
- Collaborated with Kentucky Cabinet for Health Services Milk Safety Branch to train sampler-weighers.
- Trained and examined 47 new sampler-weighers and three new testers.
- Conducted 20 inspections of raw milk transfer stations.
- Conducted 617 sampler-weigher inspections.

#### **Seed Regulatory Program**

#### D. T. Buckingham

The seed regulatory program ensures Kentucky farmers and urban consumers of quality seed while promoting fair and equitable competition among seed dealers and seedsmen through inspection and analysis of products found in the marketplace. The Division, which administers and implements the Kentucky Seed Law, promotes compliance through facility inspections, sampling, and analysis of seed offered for sale. The law requires proper labeling of seed which includes kind, variety and lot designation, purity percentages, noxious weeds, origin, test date, and a germination guarantee. The Division is also responsible for maintaining registration of seed labelers and dealers in the state.

#### 2004 highlights:

- Performed inspections and sampled agricultural, lawn, turf, and garden seeds at more than 600 wholesale and retail locations.
- Collected and tested 2,567 official seed samples.
- Issued stop-sale orders on 380 official seed samples and 709 violative seed lots at seed dealer and seed processor locations.
- Cooperated with the USDA-Seed Branch regarding shipments of seed into the state that were in violation of the Federal Seed Act.
- Reviewed and issued 200 agricultural permits and 42 vegetable and flower permits to label seed.
- Registered 390 seed dealers and 25 non-certified custom conditioners.
- Provided training to firms on labeling requirements, mixing procedures, and batching records.

#### Seed Testing Laboratory

#### C. Finneseth

The Division maintains the only seed testing facility in Kentucky. This laboratory conducts all official testing in the state and provides service testing for producers, dealers, retailers, researchers, and homeowners. Laboratory capabilities include purity testing, weed and crop seed identification, seed counts, accelerated aging, test weight, fluorescence testing for ryegrass, moisture content, tetrazolium, herbicide tolerance, endophyte, and germination as well as many other tests. Laboratory analysts participated in regional and national referee testing through the Association of Official Seed Analysts to ensure inter-laboratory and intra-laboratory quality of test results. More than 20,000 different tests were performed by laboratory personnel in 2004.

#### 2004 Highlights:

Sample Type	2004 Completed Samples
Official samples	2,567
Service samples	6,127
Tobacco	1,379
Other certified crops	390
Total Samples	8,694

#### **Soil Testing Laboratory**

F. J. Sikora and D. Reid (Lexington)
Paula Howe (UK Research and Education Center, Princeton)

Soil testing provides farmers, homeowners, greenhouse operators, and others with scientific information about the fertility status of their soils. In partnership with the Cooperative Extension Service, it also provides them with lime and fertilizer recommendations based on soil test results. We also offer analyses of animal wastes, water, and research soil tests.

The soil test Web site contains information on our services and calculators for determining fertilizer, lime, and manure application rates. The site is at soils.rs.uky.edu.

The number of samples analyzed in 2004 were:

Туре	Number	% Increase
Agriculture		4
Home lawn and garden	6,337	8
Strip-mine reclamation	0	
Commercial horticulture	662	10
Greenhouse	70	30
Research	9,712	44
Atrazine residue in soil	19	5
Animal waste	217	34
Nutrient solution	26	7
Special research solutions	884	34
Total	49,584	11

# Kentucky Agricultural Experiment Station Projects

# Hatch, McIntire-Stennis, and Animal Health Projects

Hatch, McIntire-Stennis, and Animal Health projects for calendar year 2004, as reported in the USDA Current Research Information System (CRIS) database, follow.

#### **Agricultural Economics**

Analyzing the Industrial Organization and Financial Economic Performance of the Global Agribusiness Sector—Vickner, S.S.

Benefits and Cost of Natural Resources Policies Affecting Public and Private Lands—*Fleming*, R.A.

Effects of Policy and Product Changes on the International Demand for U.S. Agricultural Products—Reed, M.R.

Ex-Post Evaluations of Environmental Projects That Affect Kentucky Agriculture and Rural Communities—Pagoulatos, A., Fleming, R.A.

Impacts of Trade and Domestic Policies on the Competitiveness and Performance of Southern Agriculture—Marchant, M.A.

Risk Management and Profit Potential of Alternative Production Practices, Enterprises, and Technologies—Dillon, C.

Rural Labor Markets: Workers, Firms, and Communities in Transition—Freshwater, D.

Technological Progress in Agriculture, Farmers, and Rural Communities—Debertin, D.L.

U.S. Consumer Demand for Dairy Products: Needs-Driven Methods and Analysis—Maynard, L.J.

#### **Animal and Food Sciences**

Animal Manure and Waste Utilization, Treatment and Nuisance Avoidance for a Sustainable Agriculture—Cromwell, G.L.

Assessment and Implications of Carbohydrate Utilization in the Small Intestine of Beef Cattle—Harmon, D.L., McLeod, K.R.

Assessment and Regulation of Sexual Behavior in Beef Bulls—Schillo, K.K., Silvia, W.

Calcium and Phosphorus Nutrition of Pregnant and Lactating Mares— Lawrence, L.M.

Detection of Estrus in Gilts and Sows.—Edgerton, L.A.

Development of a Swine Model to Evaluate the Reduction of Antibiotic-Resistant Enteric Bacteria in Domestic Livestock—Newman, M.C.

Dietary Regulation of Cationic Amino Acid Transporter Protein Expression in Cattle—Matthews, J.C., Harmon, D.L.

Interpreting Cattle Genomic Data: Biology, Applications, and Outreach—Matthews, J.C.

Enhancing Food Safety through Control of Food-Borne Disease Agents—Newman, M.C.

Genetic (CO) Variance of Parasite Resistance Temperament and Production Traits of Traditional and Non-Bos indicus Tropically Adapted Breeds—Thrift, F.A.

Genetic Selection and Crossbreeding to Enhance Reproduction and Survival of Dairy Cattle—Franklin, S.T., McAllister, A.J.

Inhibition of Lipid and Myoglobin Oxidation in Fresh and Value-Added Meat Products through Natural Antioxidants—Alderton, A.L.

Interaction of Structurally Modified Food Proteins in Processed Meat Systems—Xiong, Y.L.

Management Systems to Improve the Economic and Environmental Sustainability of Dairy Enterprises—Amaral-Phillips, D., Franklin, S.

Metabolic Relationships in Supply of Nutrients for Lactacting Cows— McLeod, K.R.

Methods to Increase Reproductive Efficiency in Cattle—Silvia, W.J. Modifying Milk Fat Composition for Improved Manufacturing Qualities

Modifying Milk Fat Composition for Improved Manufacturing Qualitie and Consumer Acceptability—Franklin, S.T.

Nutrition and Health of Dairy Calves—Franklin, S.T., Jackson, J., Harmon, R., Amaral-Phillips, D.

Nutritional Modulation of the Vascular Endothelium—Hennig, B., Toborek, M.

Nutritional Systems for Swine to Increase Reproductive Efficiency— Lindemann, M.D., Aaron, D.K., Fleming, R.A.

Post-Harvest Biochemistry and Methods of Minimizing Methanethiol and Dimethyl Trisulfide in Soy Protein Products—Boatright, W.L.

Proteomic Analysis of Anaerobic Bacterial Metabolism—Strobel, H.J. Regulation of Estrous Behavior in Dairy Cows—Silvia, W.J., Schillo, K.K. Water Quality Issues in Poultry Production and Processing—Cantor,

A.H., Pescatore, A.J., Ford, M.J.

#### **Biosystems and Agricultural Engineering**

Characterization of Laboratory and Pilot Scale Foam Fractionation of Industrial Enzymes—Crofcheck, C.L.

Demand-Controlled Ventilation (DCV) for Residential Indoor Air Quality Control—Colliver, D.G.

Developing and Integrating Components for Commercial Greenhouse Production Systems—Norikane, J.H., Gates, R.S., Duncan, G., Anderson, R.G., Geneve, R., Buxton, J.

Management of Grain Quality and Security for World Markets—Montross, M.D., McNeill, S.G.

NCR-101: Controlled Environment Technology and Use—Norikane, I.H.

Optical Sensor Measurement of Food Composition Based on Light Scattering Distribution—Payne, F.A., Crofcheck, C., Menguc, P.

Stress Factors of Farm Animals and Their Effects on Performance—Gates, R.S., Bridges, T.C., Overhults, D.G., Vanzant, E..

Systems for Controlling Air Pollutant Emissions and Indoor Environments of Poultry, Swine, and Dairy Facilities—Gates, R.S., Overhults, D.G., Turner, L., Cantor, A.H., Pescatore, A.J.

The Science and Engineering for a Biobased Industry and Economy— Nokes, S.E., Crofcheck, C., Strobel, H.

Water and Solute Transport in Subsurface Environments—Workman, S.R.

#### **Community and Leadership Development**

Assessing Impacts of Welfare Reform on Individual, Family, and Community Well-Being in the Rural South—Zimmerman, J.N.

How Do Structured Out-of-School Experiences Contribute to Positive Youth Development?—Dyk, P.H., Hansen, G.

Rural Low-Income Families: Tracking Their Well-Being and Function in an Era of Welfare Reform—Dyk, P.H.

#### Entomology

Biological Control of Arthropod Pests and Weeds—Yeargan, K.V. Biology and Management of Insects Attacking Turf and Woody Landscape Plants—Potter, D.A.

Consequences of Variation in Host Plant Resistance for the Evolution of Offspring Size in a Seed-Feeding Beetle—Fox, C.W.

Development of Pest Management Strategies for Forage Alfalfa Persistence—Witt, W., Vincelli, P., Lacefield, G.

Development, Evaluation, and Safety of Entomopathogens for Control of Arthropod Pests—Brown, G.C.

Dynamic Soybean Pest Management for Evolving Agricultural Technologies and Cropping Systems—Yeargan, K.V.

Ecology and Management of European Corn Borer and Other Stalk-Boring Lepidoptera—Brown, G.C.

Field Evaluation and Implementation of Economic Injury Levels Incorporating Biological Control Agent—Brown, G.C.

Functional Implications of Polydnavirus Genome Organization— Webb, B.A.

Herbivory in Deciduous Forests: Implications for Forest Regeneration and Restoration—*Rieske-Kinney*, L.K.

Impacts of Interactions among Generalist Arthropod Predators in Two Complex Food Webs: Vegetable-Crop Gardens and Forest-Floor—Wise, D.H.

Molecular Analysis of Pest Development and Resistance to Insecticides—*Palli*, S.R.

- Potential for Evolution of Resistance to Synthetic Pheromone— Haynes, K.F.
- Sources, Dispersal, and Management of Stable Flies on Grazing Beef and Dairy Cattle—Dobson, S.L.
- Systematics and Biodiversity of Biological Control Agents with Special Reference to the Braconidae—Sharkey, M.J.

#### Forestry

- Computer Simulation and Numerical Methods for Financial Optimization of Central Hardwood Forest Management—*Pelkki*, M.H., *Ringe*, J.M.
- Controls on Litter Decay and N Transformations: Effects of Tree Species, Microclimate, and Soil Mesofauna in Oak and Mixed Hardwood Stands—Arthur, M.A., Muller, R.
- Effects of Disturbance Corridors (Roads and Hiking Trails) on Invertebrate Macrofauna of Forest Soils on the Cumberland Plateau of Kentucky—Kalisz, P.
- Restoration of the American Peregrine Falcon (Falco peregrinus anatum) to Cliff Habitats in Kentucky—Lacki, M.J.

#### Horticulture

- Botrytis cinerea Development and Natural Volatile Compounds from Strawberry Fruit—Kemp, T.R.
- Evaluation of Growth and Phenolic Content of Echinacea Species under Greenhouse Conditions—Anderson, R.G., Geneve, R.
- Evaluation of Natural Products for Mediating Plant Resistance to Arthropods and for Use in Protecting Horticultural Crops from Insect Damage—Snyder, J.C.
- Mechanism and Significance of Post-Transitional Modifications in the Large (LS) and Small (SS) Subunits of Rubisco—Houtz, R.L.
- Molecular Characterization of the Role of Raffinose in the Model Plants Corn and Arabidopsis—*Downie*, A.
- Optimizing the Water and Air Relationship and Nutrient Concentration in a Controlled Water Table Irrigated Container Growing Medium—*Buxton*, *J.W.*
- Peptide Deformylase: A Novel Herbicide Target Amenable to Genetically Engineered Tolerance—Williams, M.
- Regulation of Sorbitol Dehydrogenase Activity during Apple Fruit Development: Genotypic Differences and the Impact of Cultural Practices—Archbold, D.D.
- The Role of Ethylene and Polyamine Interaction in the Time to Radicle Protrusion during Seed Germination—Geneve, R.L.
- Rootstock and Interstem Effects on Pome- and Stone-Fruit Trees—Masabni, J.G.
- Technical and Economical Efficiencies of Producing Marketing and Managing Environmental Plants—McNiel, R.E.

#### **Landscape Architecture**

A Planning Model for Assessment of Agricultural Potential in Appalachia Using Information Technology Tools—*Nieman*, *T.J.* 

#### **Nutrition and Food Science**

Dietary Antioxidants, NF-KB, and Carcinogenesis—Glauert, H.P. Mechanisms of Anti-Inflammatory Action of Eicosapentaenoic Acid (EPA)—Chen, L.

#### Plant and Soil Sciences (Agronomy)

- Breeding and Genetics of Forage Crops to Improve Productivity, Quality, and Industrial Uses—*Phillips*, *T.D.*
- Breeding for Fusarium Head Blight Resistance in Wheat for Kentucky—Van Sanford, D.A.

- Environmental and Genetic Determinants of Seed Quality and Performance—TeKrony, D.M., Egli, D.B., Baskin, C.C., Baskin, J.M., Perry, S.E., Geneve, R.L., Downie, A.B.
- Fragipan Influence on Hillslope Hydrology and Soil Water Quality—Thom, W.
- Identification and Characterization of Genes Regulated by AGL15, an Embryo-Expressed MADS-Box Gene—Perry, S.E.
- Mineral Controls on P Retention and Release in Soils and Soil Amendments—Karathanasis, A.D.
- National Agricultural Program to Clear Pest Control Agents for Minor Uses—Nesmith, W.C.
- Potential Impact of Global Warming on Seed Germination Ecology of Summer Annual and Winter Annual Weeds—Baskin, C.C.
- Regulation of Isoprenoid Metabolism in Plant-Pathogen Interactions—Chaptell, I.
- $\label{eq:continuous} \begin{tabular}{ll} Turfgrass\ Management\ Practices\ in\ Kentucky-Williams\ ,\ D.W.\ ,\ Powell\ ,\ A.J. \\ \end{tabular}$

#### **Plant Pathology**

- Biochemistry and Genetics of Plant-Fungal Interactions— Vaillancourt, L.
- Biological Control of Soilborne Plant Pathogens for Sustainable Agriculture—Hendrix, J.W.
- Characterization of R-Gene-Mediated Signaling and Cross Talk between Defense Signaling Pathways—Kachroo, P.
- Epidemiology, Genetic Diversity, and Strategies to Control Bean Pod Mottle Virus—Ghabrial, S.A.
- Genetics and Biochemistry of Alkaloid Production by Endophytes— Schardl, C.L.
- Genomic Studies of the Model Phytopathogenic Fungus Magnaporthe grisea—Farman, M.
- Genomics, Molecular Biology, and Cell Biology of Sonchus Yellow Net Virus, a Plant Rhabdovirus—Goodin, M.M.
- Molecular Genetics of the Interaction between Corn and Corn Stalk Rot Fungi (Colletotrichum graminicola and Fusarium graminea)— Vaillancourt, L.I.
- Role of Promoter and Enhancer Elements in the Replication of Defective Interfering Tombusvirus RNA—Nagy, P.D.

#### **Veterinary Science**

- Effect of Aging on the Immune Response of Horses—Horohov, D.W., Chambers, T.
- Identification and Characterization of Immnunodominant Antigens from the Coccidian Parasite Sarcocystis neurona—Howe, D.K.
- Induced Protectively Immunogenic Outer Envelope Proteins of Leptospira kennewicki—Timoney, J.F.
- Investigation of the Role of Thyroxine in the Control of Seasonal Reproductive Activity in the Mare—*Fitzgerald*, B.P.
- Molecular Mechanisms, Ecology, and Control of Natural Infections of Equids and Ruminants by Drug-Resistant Internal Parasites—Lyons,
- NAGRP Species Coordinator for the Horse—Bailey, E.F.
- National Animal Genome Research Program—Bailey, E.F., Lear, T., MacLeod, J., Cothran, E.G., Graves, K., Webb, B.
- New Therapeutic Approaches for Equine Protozoal Myelitis—
- Pathogenesis of Equine Infectious Anemia—Issel, C.J., Cook, R.F. Pregnancy Maintenance in Mares—McDowell, K.J.
- Reactivation and Transmission of Latent Equine Herpesvirus-1 in Pregnant Mares: Role as Risk Factors for Equine Herpesvirus Abortion—Allen, G.P.
- West Nile Virus Immunity in Horse Foals—Chambers, T.

# Collegewide Extramural Funding

This information, generated from the Office of Sponsored Projects Administration database, includes any award with a start date within the reporting period (January 1, 2004-December 31, 2004) and any budgetary addition or reduction to existing projects processed within the reporting period.

#### **Agriculture Communications**

Total—\$30,000

HorseQuest.info Equine Knowledge Modules, American Distance Education Consortium, \$30,000—Wood, C., Griffin, A.

#### **Agricultural Economics**

Total—\$342,724

Economic Burden of Obesity among Uninsured Individuals in the Rural South: A Case Study of Southeastern Kentucky, Mississippi State Univ., \$27,973—Scorsone, E., Tietyen, J.

Entrepreneurship Center, Jackson County Development Assoc., \$15,000—Scorsone, E.

Kentucky Center for Cooperative Development Phase 2, Kentucky Center for Cooperative Development, \$20,000—Woods, T., Williamson, L.

Policy Designs for Sharing Agricultural Risk, GlobalAgRisk Inc., \$100,482—Skees, J.

Production Costs and Techniques of Blueberry Establishment in Eastern Kentucky, Univ. of Georgia, \$3,764—Woods, T., Ernst, M.

Strategies for Developing Agricultural Opportunities in the Greater Lexington Area, Fayette County Farm Bureau, \$18,000—Woods, T., Williamson, L.

Supporting and Enhancing the Role of SARE in Extension and Other Land-Grant University Programs in the South, Univ. of Georgia, \$90,305—Meyer, A.

Value-Added Targeted Marketing of Feeder Cattle, Kentucky Beef Network, \$67,200—Meyer, A., Johns, J.

#### **Agriculture Extension Programs**

Total-\$149,719

Contract for Services between SRRMEC and UK, Texas A&M Univ., \$4,000—Henning, J.

Salt River Basin Coordinator, Kentucky Department of Environmental Protection, \$92,000—Henning, J.

SARE Professional Development Program (PDP) Plan of Work, Univ. of Georgia, \$10,000—Deaton, P.

University of Kentucky Cooperative Extension Service Liaison, Kentucky Natural Resources Environmental Protection Cabinet, \$43,719—Henning, J.

#### **Animal and Food Sciences**

Total-\$3,095,083

American Beef Safety Symposium, Food Safety and Inspection Service, \$13,000—Mikel, W.

Commercialization Fund: Development of a Value-Added Food Processing Incubator, Kentucky Science and Technology Corporation Inc., \$75,000—Mikel, W., Newman, M.

Development of a Small Plant Mini-Audit Guide for Food Safety, Food Safety and Inspection Service, \$25,000—Mikel, W.

Effect of Diet on Horses with Cushing's Disease, Cooperative Research Farms, \$44,928—Lawrence, L.

Ethanol Production via Consolidated Bioprocessing, Advanced Bioconversion Technologies, \$23,219—Strobel, H.

Food Safety Consortium, Food Safety and Inspection Service, \$185,000—Mikel, W., Newman, M.

HACCP Training for Meat Processors, Food Safety and Inspection Service, \$12,000—Mikel, W., Newman, M.

Identification of Pawpaw Genotypes with High Fruit Antioxidant Activity, Kentucky State Univ., \$53,086—Xiong, Y.

Joint Program in Extension Goat Production, Kentucky State Univ., \$15,245—Harmon, R.

Kentucky Cowpokes: A Youth Master Cattleman Program, Friends of Kentucky 4-H Inc., \$10,000—Burris, W., Anderson, L.

Master Cattlemen Program, Kentucky Cattlemen's Assoc., \$233,080— Burris, W., Anderson, L., Henning, J.

Mechanism of Oxidation-induced Functionality Changes of Myofibrillar Protein, Cooperative State Research Education and Extension, \$223,000—Xiong, Y., Alderton, A.

National Beef Cattle Evaluation Consortium, Cornell Univ., \$30,000— Bullock, K.

Proteomic Analysis of Ethanol Sensitivity and Tolerance of Thermophilic Anaerobic Bacteria, Department of Agriculture, \$330,000—Strobel, H.

Quality Attribute Characterization of Beef Long-Term Muscles, National Cattlemen's Beef Assoc., \$50,109—Alderton, A., Mikel, W., Xiong, Y.

Sensory Properties and Microbiological Stability of Red Claw, Kentucky State Univ., \$80,671—Xiong, Y., Alderton, A.

Shared Faculty Position with CSREES/USDA, Cooperative State Research Education and Extension, \$40,000—Cromwell, G.

Small Plant Pilot Testing of a Unique HACCP System, Food Safety and Inspection Service, \$25,000—Mikel, W.

Superfund NIEHS, National Institute of Environmental Health Sciences, \$1,626,745—Hennig, B., Bastin, S., Gaetke, L., D'Angelo, E.

#### Arboretum

Total—\$15,000

Arboretum Educational Brochures and Interpretative Signage, Kentucky Natural Resources Environmental Protection Cabinet, \$15,000—Farris, M.

## Associate Dean/Director

Total—\$932,895

Forage-Animal Production Research, Department of Agriculture, \$4,140—Cox, N., Boling, J., Harmon, R., Lawrence, L., Matthews, J., McLeod, K., Vanzant, E., Potter, D., Rieske-Kinney, L., Webb, B., Harrison, L., Collins, M., Witt, W., McDowell, K.

Forage-Animal Production Research, Department of Agriculture, \$10,000—Cox, N., Boling, J., Harmon, R., Lawrence, L., Matthews, J., McLeod, K., Vanzant, E., Potter, D., Rieske-Kinney, L., Harrison, L., Collins, M., Witt, W., McDowell, K.

Forage-Animal Production Research, Department of Agriculture, \$898,755—Cox, N., Boling, J., Harmon, R., Lawrence, L., Matthews, J., McLeod, K., Vanzant, E., Potter, D., Rieske-Kinney, L., Webb, B., Harrison, L., Collins, M., Witt, W., McDowell, K.

State Matching Funds for NSF Partnership Grant 4-66395, Kentucky Economic Development Cabinet, \$20,000—Cox, N.

#### **Biosystems and Agricultural Engineering**

Total-\$1,824,108

Biosystems and Agriculture Engineering Training-Educational Consortium for Sustainable Plant and Animal Production Systems, Department of Education, \$52,233—Gates, R., Montross, M.

CAN-Based Precision Seed Placement and Tracking of Genetically Modified Grain Crops, Kentucky Science and Technology Corporation Inc., \$14,986—Shearer, S., Montross, M., Stombaugh, T.

Cooperative Extension Program for Kentucky's Building Systems Energy Needs, Kentucky Department of Environmental Protection, \$63,066—Fehr, R., Gates, R.

Cooperative Extension Radon and Indoor Air Quality Education, Kentucky Department for Public Health, \$92,000—Piercy, L., Hash, G.

- Demonstration of a Performance-Based System of Storm Water and Erosion Controls in Georgia, Chattahoochee Flint Regional Development Center, \$27,886—Warner, R., Agouridis, C.
- Demonstration of Enhanced Technologies for Land Application of Animal Nutrient Sources in Sensitive Watersheds, Natural Resources Conservation Service, \$354,572—Higgins, S., Coffey, R., C., Coyne, M., Dillon, C., Shearer, S.
- Developing a Low-Cost Portable Vision Device for Inspecting Agricultural Products for Safety, Agricultural Research Service, \$130,960—Gates, R.
- Development of Robust, Automatic Calibration Algorithms for Online Detection of Diseased and Defective Poultry Carcasses, Agricultural Research Service, \$70,085—Gates, R.
- Effect of Enzyme Inhibitors on Ammonia Emissions in Broiler Houses, North Carolina State Univ., \$18,000—Gates, R., Casey, K., Pescatore, A., Singh, A.
- EnergyStar Energy Efficient State Fair Exhibit, Kentucky Natural Resources Environmental Protection Cabinet, \$1,434—Fehr, R.
- EnergyStar Energy Efficient State Fair Exhibit, Kentucky Natural Resources Environmental Protection Cabinet, \$22,700—Fehr, R., Gates, R., Hash, G.
- HP Technology for Teaching Grant Initiative–2004, Hewlett Packard Inc., \$7,500—Warner, R., Agouridis, C., Dowdy, T., Fehr, R., Workman, S.
- Kentucky Lead Education and Outreach Project, Univ. of Georgia, \$13,333—Piercy, L., Henken, K.
- Kentucky Lead Education and Outreach Project, Univ. of Georgia, \$11,905—Piercy, L., Henken, K.
- KSEF Emerging Ideas: Utilization of Nickel Nanoparticles to Facilitate the Recovery of Histidine Tagged Proteins, Kentucky Science and Technology Corporation Inc., \$15,000—Crofcheck, C.
- KSEF: Developing a System to Reconstruct Severely Disturbed Soil, Kentucky Science and Technology Corporation Inc., \$36,651— Wells 1...
- Mechanical Fractionation of Corn and Wheat Plant Residues for Increased Sugar, Idaho National Energy and Environment, \$58,103—Shearer, S., Montross, M.
- Mud, Horses, and Clean Water—A BMP Demonstration Project for Suburban Horse Owners, Kentucky Natural Resources Environmental Protection Cabinet, \$185,600—Workman, S., Coleman, R.
- Precision Agriculture: Precision Resource Management, Cooperative State Research Education and Extension, \$615,682—Shearer, S., Dillon, C., Fleming, R., Grove, J., Kew, B., Lee, C., Mueller, T., Schwab, G., Stombaugh, T.
- Tours of Ethanol and Biodiesel Production Facilities and Users Across Kentucky, Southern States Energy Board, \$24,412—Crofcheck, C., McNeill, S., Montross, M., Nokes, S.
- White Paper on Air Quality and Emissions from Livestock and Poultry Production Systems—Update, North Carolina State Univ., \$8,000—Gates, R., Casey, K.

#### **Community and Leadership Development**

Total—\$663,217

- Enhancing Alternative Niche Market and Retail Opportunities in Agriculture, Univ. of Georgia, \$47,127—King, B.
- Leadership Program to Stimulate the Entrepreneurial Culture in Tobacco-Dependent Counties of Northeast Kentucky, Kentucky Governor's Office of Agricultural Policy, \$516,220—Hustedde, R., Scorsone, E., Jones, L.
- Rebuilding Trust in Beef: The New Science-Based Food Safety Regime in Japan, National Science Foundation, \$74,870—Tanaka, K., Schillo, K.
- University of Kentucky Appalachian IDEAS Network: A Regional, Collegiate, Social Entrepreneurship Initiative, Appalachian Regional Commission, \$25,000—Fink III, J., Maurer, R., Wilmoth, G.

### Dean's Office

Total—\$250,000

The Kentucky Natural Products Alliance, Kentucky Economic Development Cabinet, \$250,000—Smith, M., Cox, N., Davies, H.

#### Entomology

Total—\$1,505,205

- 20 Hydroxyecdysone Suppression of Juvenile Hormone Response, National Science Foundation, \$110,573—Palli, S.
- Characterization of EcR-Based Gene Switch, RheoGene, \$195,840— Palli, S.
- Cooperative Agricultural Pest Survey, Department of Agriculture, \$219,317—Obrycki, J., Dillon, P.
- Cooperative Agricultural Pest Survey, Department of Agriculture, \$10,000—Obrycki, J., Dillon, P.
- Cooperative Agricultural Pest Survey, Department of Agriculture, \$11,250—Obrycki, J., Dillon, P.
- Early Warning Systems to Detect and Suppress Eastern Tent Caterpillar on Horse Farms, Insect Pest Management Development, \$22,446—Haynes, K.
- Integrating IPM Strategies in On-Farm Wheat in Tennessee and Kentucky, Univ. of Tennessee, \$15,603—Johnson, D., McNeill, S., Montross, M.
- Interactions between the Oriental Chestnut Gall Wasp Chestnut Foliar Chemistry and Subsequent Herbivore Susceptibility, American Chestnut Foundation, \$4,000—Rieske-Kinney, L.
- KSEF R&D Excellence: A Quantitative Evaluation of the Bioaccumulation of Bt-Toxins within Predators in Kentucky Using Diagnostic Immunological Techniques, Kentucky Science and Technology Corporation Inc., \$10,495—Obrycki, J., Harwood, J.
- Molecular Analysis of Juvenile Hormone Action in *Heliothis virescens*, Department of Agriculture, \$260,033—*Palli*, S.
- Monitor Gypsy Moth Populations for Slow the Spread Program, Slow the Spread Foundation, \$50,000—Obrycki, J., Harper, C.
- Pesticide Applicator Training—Private Applicator Database, Kentucky Department of Agriculture, \$11,477—Townsend Jr., L.
- Pesticide Applicator Training—Private Applicator Database, Kentucky Department of Agriculture, \$55,000—Townsend Jr., L.
- Pesticide Management Strategic Plan for Beef Cattle in Tennessee and Kentucky, Univ. of Tennessee, \$4,760—Sandell, L.
- Progressive Investigation of Mare Reproduction Loss Syndrome, Kentucky Thoroughbred Owners and Breeders, \$273,415—Webb, B., Donahue, J., Horohov, D., McDowell, K., Williams, N.
- Recovery of Wood Vegetation Following Overstory Mortality from the Southern Pine Beetle—Phase I, Forest Service, \$43,000—*Rieske-Kinney*, L.
- Revegetation and Forest Succession of Southern Pine-Beetle Killed Shortleaf Stands in the Southern Appalachian/Cumberland Plateau Region, Forest Service, \$100,000—Rieske-Kinney, L.
- The Evolutionary Genetics of Sexual Size Dimorphism in a Seed-Feeding Beetle, National Science Foundation, \$12,000—Fox, C.
- Wolbachia Research Coordination Network, National Science Foundation, \$95,996—Dobson, S.

#### **Family and Consumer Sciences**

Total—\$1,629,495

- Cooperative Agreement with USDA/CSREES, Cooperative State Research Education and Extension, \$34,000—Kurzynske, J.
- Cooperative Agreement with USDA/CSREES-CYFAR Technical Assistant Liaison, Cooperative State Research Education and Extension, \$34,000—Kurzynske, J.
- Creating Mercury Safe Homes, Schools and Communities in the Southeast, Cooperative State Research Education and Extension, \$9,995—Henken, K.
- CYFERnet-Program, Cooperative State Research Education and Extension, \$155,200—Kurzynske, J., Stivers, W.
- CYFERnet-Program, Cooperative State Research Education and Extension, \$112,483—Kurzynske, J., Stivers, W.
- Health Education through Extension Leadership (HEEL), Department of Agriculture, \$968,241—Tanner, B.
- Healthy Weight Consensus Document, Kentucky Health Services Cabinet, \$10,000—Tietyen, J.
- Kentucky Food Stamp Nutrition Program, Kentucky Families and Children Cabinet, \$142,339—Sigler, P., Tanner, B.
- Nutrition Education Program, Kentucky Health Services Cabinet, \$53,709—Tanner, B., Sigler, P.

Providing Healthy Homes for Kentucky Families and Children, Georgia Cooperative Extension, \$15,300—Henken, K.

The Value-Added Microprocessor Project, Univ. of Georgia, \$94,228— Bastin, S.

#### **Family Studies**

Total—\$199,916

A Partnership to Promote Linkages among Assessment, Curriculum, and Outcomes in Order to Enhance School Success in Head Start Programs, Administration for Children and Families, \$199,916—Hallam, R., Grisham-Brown, J.

#### **Forestry**

Total—\$2,428,411

Biotic Control of Calcium Supply: Distinguishing Sources to Regrowing Forests, State Univ. of New York, \$37,247—Arthur, M.

Carbon Sequestration on Surface Mined Lands, Department of Energy, \$510,815—Graves, D., Warner, R.

Cerulean Warbler and Golden Wing Warbler Status and Distribution in Kentucky, Kentucky Department of Fish and Wildlife, \$3,000—Maehr, D.

Cerulean Warbler and Golden Winged Warbler Status and Distribution in Kentucky, Kentucky Department of Fish and Wildlife, \$50,000—Maehr, D.

Diet and Prey Abundance of the Ozark Big-Eared Bat in Northwest Arkansas, Arkansas Game and Fish Commission, \$24,000—Lacki, M.

Effects of an Exotic Pest and Geological Substrate on the Carbon and Nitrogen Dynamics in Northern Hardwood Forests, Institute of Ecosystems Studies, \$29,305—Arthur, M.

Establishing Baselines for Nitrogen Cycling in Mammoth Cave National Park Forests, National Park Service, \$19,975—Arthur, M.

Fire in the Southern Appalachians Fuel Stand Structure and Oaks, Forest Service, \$341,773—Arthur, M.

Forest Land Enhancement Program: Public Awareness, Publicity, and Training, Kentucky Natural Resources Environmental Protection Cabinet, \$40,000—Stringer, J.

Forest Land Enhancement Program: Public Awareness, Publicity, and Training, Kentucky Natural Resources Environmental Protection Cabinet, \$20,000—Stringer, J.

Forestry Stewardship Public Awareness, Publicity and Training, Kentucky Natural Resources Environmental Protection Cabinet, \$10,000—Stringer, J.

Habitat Use, Demography, and Landscape Ecology of the Black Bear in South Central Florida, Florida Fish and Wildlife Conservation, \$10,000—Maehr, D.

Hyporheic Zone Development and Water Quality Improvement in a Restored Riparian Area, Forest Service, \$7,000—Barton, C.

Implementing Strategies for Drying and Pressing Wood without Emissions Controls, Georgia Institute of Technology, \$73,296—Conners, T.

Influence of Riparian Management Prescriptions on the Use of Upland and Riparian Habitats by Bats in Forests of the Pacific Northwest, Northwest Bat Cooperative, \$86,000—Lacki, M.

Post-Mining Reforestation Demonstration Project IV, Forest Service, \$971,000—Graves, D., Warner, R.

Restoration of Elk and Colonization of Black Bear in Kentucky, Kentucky Department of Fish and Wildlife, \$125,000—Maehr, D.

Species Accounts for AWAKE Project, Kentucky Department of Fish and Wildlife, \$20,000—Maehr, D.

Status Distribution and Reproductive Characteristics of River Otters in Kentucky, Kentucky Department of Fish and Wildlife, \$25,000—Lacki, M.

Survey of Forest Bats in Managed Coniferous Forests of North-Central Idaho, Idaho State Department of Fish and Game, \$10,000—Baker, M., Lacki, M.

Water Quality and BMPs National Web-Based Learning Center, Univ. of Tennessee, \$15,000—Stringer, J.

## **4-H Central Operations**

Total—\$256,725

Army Volunteer Coordinator Handbook, Cornell University, \$114,225—Culp III, K.

Positive Youth Development State and Local Collaboration Demonstration Project, Administration for Children and Families, \$120,000—Delahanty, T., Kurth, J.

Rural Youth's Participation in Leadership Activities, National FFA Organization, \$22,500—Peiter, R., Nall, M., Rennekamp, R.

#### Horticulture

Total-\$616,682

New Crop Opportunities Phase V, Department of Agriculture, \$615,682—Ingram, D. Archbold, D., Geneve, R., Williams, M., Anderson, R., Dunwell, W., Rowell, A., Dillon, C., Fleming, R., Norikane, J., McNeill, S., Bitzer, M., Grabau, L., Mullen, M., Pearce, W., Pfeiffer, W., Van Sanford, D.

Seed Vigor in Small-Seeded Flowers Using Computer-Aided Analysis, Fred C. Gloeckner Foundation, \$1,000—Geneve, R.

#### **International Programs**

Total—\$6,546

Scholarships for Thai Ministry of Agriculture Officials, Thai Ministry of Agriculture and Cooperatives, \$6,546—Reed, M.

#### Kentucky Tobacco Research and Development Center

Total—\$614,886

Development of Screens for Drugs in Alcohol Dependence, National Institute on Alcohol Abuse and Alcoholism, \$614,886—Littleton, J.

#### **Livestock Disease Diagnostic Center**

Total—\$472,700

Bovine Spongiform Encephalopathy Testing, Kentucky Department of Agriculture, \$20,000—Harrison, L.

Comprehensive Study of Equine Placentas in Health and Disease, Kentucky Thoroughbred Owners and Breeders, \$20,700—Williams, N., Donahue, J., Vickers, M.

Diagnostic Laboratory Services for Farmers and Agribusinesses, Kentucky Department of Agriculture, \$370,000—Harrison, L.

West Nile Surveillance of Horses and Birds, Kentucky Department for Public Health, \$62,000—Harrison, L., Vickers, M.

#### Merchandising, Apparel, and Textiles

Total—\$49,882

Preferences, Patronage Motives, and Choice of Retail Format: Implications for Tenant Mix Strategies, International Council of Shopping Centers, \$13,564—Carpenter, J.

Quality Control Laboratory For NAILM, National Assoc of Institutional Linen Management, \$36,318—Easter, E.

#### Plant and Soil Sciences (Agronomy)

Total—\$3,292,356

Accelerating the Development of FHB-Resistant Soft Red Winter Wheat Varieties, Department of Agriculture, \$50,566—Van Sanford, D.

Animal Health and Grazing Systems, Cooperative State Research Education and Extension, \$360,310—Bush, L., Aaron, D., Dougherty, D., Ely, E., Harrison, L., Taylor, N., Vanzant, E.

Assessment of the Current Starus of Heavy Metals in Kentucky Soil Routinely Used for Tobacco, Philip Morris Inc., \$115,233—Pearce, R., Matocha, C.

Benefits of the Roundup Ready Alfalfa Weed Control System, Monsanto Co., \$3,000—Slack, C.

Burley Tobacco Breeding and Genetics, Philip Morris Inc., \$1,020,000— Miller. R.

Comparing Corn Fertility Practices on Rented and Owned Soils, Kentucky Corn Growers Assoc., \$4,000—Lee, C., Riggins, S., Schwab, G.

Cultivation of Running Buffalo Clover, Kentucky Natural Resources Environmental Protection Cabinet, \$750—Taylor, N.

Development of Soybeans as a Commercial Source of Epoxy Fatty Acids, United Soybean Board, \$29,031—Hildebrand, D.

- Engineering Yeast for Terpene Production, R&D Voucher Award/Allylix-UK, Allylix, Inc., \$100,000—Chappell, J.
- Improving Wheat Nitrogen Management on Wet Soils, Kentucky Small Grain Growers Assoc., \$4,000—Schwab, G., Grove, J., Murdock Jr., L.
- Indirect Benefit of No-Till Wheat: Enhanced Yield of Rotational No-Till Corn and Soybean, Kentucky Small Grain Growers Assoc., \$8,000—Murdock Jr., L., Grove, J.
- Indirect Benefit of No-Till Wheat: Enhanced Yield of Rotational No-Till Corn and Soybean, Kentucky Soybean Promotion Board, \$4,000—Murdock Jr., L., Grove, J.
- Isolation and Characterization of Candidate Genes Involved in Nornicotine Biosynthesis, North Carolina State Univ., \$49,980—Siminszky,B.
- KSEF R&D Excellence: Selective Accumulation of Fatty Acids in Plant Oils, Kentucky Science and Technology Corporation Inc., \$34,956—Hildebrand, D.
- Matching Soybean Cultivars to Soils, Kentucky Soybean Promotion Board, \$2,000—Lee, C., Egli, D., Grove, J.
- Molecular Regulation and Transport of Sterols in Plants, National Science Foundation, \$112,751—Chappell, J.
- Monitoring and Recommendations for the Prevention of MRLS, Kentucky Thoroughbred Owners and Breeders, \$190,000—Henning, J., Burton, H., Bush, L.
- National Seed Science Distance Education Program, Colorado State Univ., \$16,003—Tekrony, D.
- Owensboro Biotechnology Alliance, Industry Inc., \$30,000—Chapbell, I.
- Physiological Basis for Yield Reduction in No-Till Wheat, Kentucky Small Grain Promotion Council, \$5,000—Van Doren, S., Grabau, L.
- Profitable Forage/Livestock Systems for Northeastern Kentucky, Kentucky Forage & Grasslands Council, \$355,602—Barrett, M., Ditsch, D., Henning, J.
- Reduction of Cadmium Contents of Tobacco Leaves, Philip Morris Inc., \$166,258—Wagner, G.
- Reduction of Cadmium Contents of Tobacco Leaves, Philip Morris Inc., \$309,517—Wagner, G.
- Reduction of Saturated Fatty Acid Content of Soybean Oil, United Soybean Board, \$50,000—Hildebrand, D.
- Reduction of Saturated Fatty Acid Content of Soybean Oil, United Soybean Board, \$52,000—Hildebrand, D.
- Shifting Costs and Benefits of Systemic Endophyte Interactions with Native Grass Hosts, Arizona State Univ., \$20,395—Bush, L.
- Soft Red Winter Wheat Breeding and Variety Development for Kentucky, Kentucky Small Grain Promotion Council, \$25,000—Van Sanford, D.
- Soil Morphology Training Course, Kentucky Department for Public Health, \$45,000—Karathanasis, A.
- Soybean Genetic Engineering for Increased Disease Resistance, Kentucky Soybean Promotion Board, \$16,000—Collins, G.
- Soybean Management Verification Program, Kentucky Soybean Promotion Board, \$8,000—Lee, C., Herbek, J.
- Soybean Tissue Culture and Genetic Engineering Center, Univ. of Georgia, \$89,534—Collins, G.
- Watershed Education Professional Educators and Youth, Univ. of Georgia, \$15,470—Thom, W.

#### **Plant Pathology**

Total—\$1,164,771

- Advanced Genetic Technologies, Department of Agriculture, \$560,895—Schardl, C., Hartman, J., Hunt, S., Sharkey, M.
- CRUI: A Multidisciplinary Test of Mutualistic Benefits Fungal Endophytes Provide Their Host Plants, Hope College, \$69,000—Schardl, C.
- Development of Management Strategies to Control Major Soybean Virus Diseases in the North Central States, Iowa State Univ., \$28,366—Ghabrial, S.
- Dissecting the Mechanism of Viral RNA Recombination, National Institute of Allergy and Infectious Diseases, \$68,000—Nagy, P.
- Fatty Acid Signaling Pathway and Its Role in Plant Defense, National Science Foundation, \$120,380—Kachroo, P., Kachroo, A.

- Glycerolipid Metabolism and Its Role in Plant Defense, Department of Agriculture, \$50,000—Kachroo, P.
- Incidence and Epidemiology of Major Virus Diseases in Soybean in Kentucky, Kentucky Soybean Promotion Board, \$10,000—Ghabrial, S., Hershman, D.
- KSEF R&D Excellence: Genome-Wide Search of Oleate-Responsive Genes in Arabidopsis, Kentucky Science and Technology Corporation Inc., \$14,960—Kachroo, P., Kachroo, A.
- KSEF: Characterization of Signaling Pathway(s) Required for Resistance to Viral and Oomycete Pathogens, Kentucky Science and Technology Corporation Inc., \$14,960—Kachroo, P.
- Molecular Biology and Biosynthesis of Lolines by Grass Endophytes, National Science Foundation, \$135,000—Schardl, C.
- Southern Region Plant Diagnostic Laboratory Network Kentucky Cooperating National Plant, Univ. of Florida, \$1,500—Nesmith, W.
- Studies on Quadris Fungicide and Warrior Insecticide Use on Soybean in Kentucky, Kentucky Soybean Promotion Board, \$10,000—Hershman, D., Herbek, J., Johnson, D.
- Whole Genome Analysis of Pathogen-Host Recognition and Subsequent Responses in the Rice Blast Patho-System, North Carolina State Univ., \$81,710—Farman, M.

#### **Regulatory Services**

Total—\$29,792

Medicated Feed Mill and BSE Rule Inspections, Food and Drug Administration, \$29,792—Traylor, S., Miller, C.

#### **Tracy Farmer Center for the Environment**

Total—\$12,500

All Wild about Kentucky's Environment (AWAKE): Virtual Outdoor Encyclopedia, Kentucky Department of Fish and Wildlife, \$12,500—Hanley, C.

#### **Veterinary Science**

Total—\$693,707

EIA Vaccine Trial, Univ. of Pittsburgh, \$45,000—Issel, C.

EIAV Envelope Variation and Vaccine Efficacy, Univ. of Pittsburgh, \$224,322—Issel. C.

- Exploration of a Single Nucleotide Polymorphism in the GALK1 Gene as a Potential Marker for Juvenile Cataracts in the Boston Terrier, AKC Canine Health Foundation, \$5,397—Graves, K.
- Functional Genomics for Horses, Morris Animal Foundation, \$100,000—Bailey, E.
- Genetic Determinants of Equine Herpesvirus-I Neurological Disease, Grayson Jockey Club Research Foundation Inc., \$30,000—Allen. G.
- Production of Antibodies to Selected Equine Cytokines, Grayson Jockey Club Research Foundation Inc., \$36,800—Horohov, D.
- Quality Assurance/Blind Sample Testing and New Analytical Methods/Metabolite Synthesis/Standardized Testing Research, Kentucky State Racing Commission, \$50,000—Tobin, T.
- Respiratory Immune Response of Young Foals, Grayson Jockey Club Research Foundation Inc., \$72,250—Horohov, D.
- Systemically Immunogenic Surface and Secreted Proteins of S. equi, Grayson Jockey Club Research Foundation Inc., \$42,450—Timoney, J., Artiushin, S.
- Testing of a Pfizer Equine Influenza Vaccine 2004, Pfizer Inc., \$42,458—Chambers, T.
- The Effect of Age on Immune Responses to Equine Herpesvirus-1, Pfizer Inc., \$45,030—Horohov, D.

# Multi-Disciplinary Grants Led by Other Colleges

(College of Agriculture co-investigators are listed.) Total—\$1,674,863

- Brain Endothelial Cell TNF and Tat-Induced Cell Injury, National Institute of Mental Health, \$253,400—Hennig, B.
- Development of a Novel Optical Radiation Depolarization Technique for On-Line Measurements of Particle and Bubble Sizes, Virginia Polytechnic Institute and State University, \$77,745—Crofcheck, C.
- Ethanol, Tat and Dysfunction of Brain Endothelium, National Institute on Alcohol Abuse and Alcoholism, \$147,000—Hennig, B.
- Evaluation of SSARE-Funded Research, University of Georgia, \$50,000—*Tanaka*, K.
- Southeast Center for Agricultural Health and Injury Prevention, Center for Disease Control and Prevention, \$800,794—Isaacs, S., Jouridine, L.
- State Water Resources Research Institute Grant, United States Geological Survey, \$92,524—Coyne, M., Matocha, C.
- Tat-Mediated Brain Endothelial Cell Dysfunction, National Institute of Neurological Disorders and Stroke, \$253,400—Hennig, B.

# Intellectual Property

# Patents Issued

#### **Animal and Food Sciences**

J.C. Matthews, co-inventor with G.M. Davenport (The IAMS Company) received a patent for "Compositions and Methods for Increasing Amino Acid Absorption in Mammals." Patent No. 6803186. Issued October 12.

#### Horticulture

Robert Houtz and co-inventors L. Dirk and M. Williams received a patent for "Inhibitors of plant peptide deformylase for use as broadspectrum herbicides." Patent No. 6,730,634. Issued May 4.

#### Plant Pathology

Mark L. Farman, co-inventor with Sally A. Leong (University of Wisconsin) received a patent for "Cultivar specificity gene from the rice pathogen *Magnaporthe grisea*, and methods of use." Patent No. 6,794,176B1. Issued Sept. 21.

#### Plant and Soil Sciences (Agronomy)

George Wagner and co-inventors G.S. Gan, E. Wang, and R. Wang received a patent for "Plant trichome gland specific promoter sequence." Patent No. 6,730,826. Issued May 4.

# Genbank Register

#### Entomology

- Harwood, J.D. Bathyphantes pallida Cytochrome oxidase (subunit I) mtDNA. ACCESSION AY944732.
- Harwood, J.D. Grammonota inornata Cytochrome oxidase (subunit I) mtDNA. ACCESSION AY944733.
- Harwood, J.D. Acyrthosiphon pisum Cytochrome oxidase (subunit I) mtDNA. ACCESSION AY944734.

#### **Plant Pathology**

- Farman, M.L. Magnaporthe grisea isolate GG3H 5-1 cytochrome b (cytb) gene ACCESSION AY245427.
- Farman, M.L. Magnaporthe grisea isolate LpMD01-1 cytochrome b (cytb) gene ACCESSION AY245426.
- Farman, M.L. Magnaporthe grisea isolate CHW cytochrome b (cytb) gene ACCESSION AY245425.
- Farman, M.L. Magnaporthe grisea isolate Guy11 cytochrome b (cytb) gene ACCESSION AY 245424.

- Schardl, C. L. Evolution of Epichloe and Neotyphodium species, fungal symbionts of grasses. ACCESSIONS AF457466-AF457545, AF532922-AF532924, AY137610-AY163835, AY166645-AY166649, AY723749, AY723750, AY724686.
- Zhang, C., and S.A. Ghabrial. Characterization of an intermolecular recombinant RNA1 from a partial diploid strain of Bean pod mottle virus. Genomic RNA1 (subgroup 1), RNA1 (subgroup II) and RNA2 (subgroup1), complete cds. ACCESSIONS AY44931, AY44932, AY44933, respectively.

### Plant and Soil Sciences (Agronomy)

- Addepalli, B., and A.G. Hunt. Rice gene encoding poly(A) polymerase, chromosome 6. Definition: *Oryza sativa* (indica cultivar-group) clone OS6811505 putative polynucleotide adenylyltransferase mRNA, complete cds. ACCESSION No. AY785762.
- Addepalli, B., and A. G. Hunt. Rice gene encoding poly(A) polymerase, chromosome 6, Definition: *Oryza sativa* (indica cultivar-group) clone OS6b4213643 putative polynucleotide adenylyltransferase mRNA, complete cds. ACCESSION No. AY785763.
- Addepalli, B., and A.G. Hunt. Rice gene encoding poly(A) polymerase, chromosome 3. Definition: Oryza sativa (indica cultivar-group) clone OS13346 putative polynucleotide adenylyltransferase mRNA, partial cds. ACCESSION No. AY785764.
- Addepalli, B., and A. G. Hunt. Rice gene encoding poly(A) polymerase, chromosome 2. Definition: Oryza sativa (indica cultivar-group) clone OS374212643 putative polynucleotide adenylyltransferase mRNA, complete cds. ACCESSION No. AY785765.
- Fukushige, H., and Hildebrand, D. Definition: Citrullus lanatus 13-hydroperoxide lyase mRNA, complete cds. ACCESSION No. AY703450.
- Shepherd, R.W., W.T. Bass, R.L. Houtz, and G. Wagner. Phylloplanin cDNA sequence. Definition: *Nicotiana tabacum* phylloplanin gene, phylloplanin precursor, gene, complete cds. ACCESSION No. AY705384.
- Wang, E., and G. Wagner. CBTol cyclase genomic. Definition: Nicotiana tabacum cultivar T.I. 1068 cyclase gene, complete cds. ACCESSION No. AY495694.

#### **Veterinary Science**

Howe, D.K. Sarcocystis EST Sequencing Project. 6,900 EST (express sequence tags) submitted. CO729986-CO730740, CO746907-CO749246, CO905556-CO905796, CV089638-CV090193, CV191779-CV194581, CV467807-CV468011.

# **Publications**

All publication dates in this section are 2004 unless otherwise noted.

# Annual Report

One Hundred and Sixteenth Annual Report of the Kentucky Agricultural Experiment Station for 2003. College of Agriculture, University of Kentucky, M. Scott Smith, Director. June.

# Books and Book Chapters

#### **Agricultural Economics**

- Dasgupta, Sid, Forrest Wynne (both of Kentucky State University), Angela Caporelli (Kentucky Department of Agriculture), and Lee Meyer. Processing and marketing aquaculture products on a small scale (a 95-page workbook developed under a USDA/RMA grant). Kentucky State University, Frankfort.
- Freshwater, David. Delusions of grandeur: the search for a vibrant rural America. pp. 29-50. IN: G. Halseth and R. Halseth, eds. *Building for Success: Exploration of Rural Community and Rural Development*. Rural Development Institute, Brandon University: Brandon, MB.
- Infanger, Craig. Technical assistance to Armenian agribusiness: promising but still determinate. Chapter 8. IN: David A.J. Macey et al., eds. Building Market Institutions in Post-Communist Agriculture: Land, Credit, and Assistance. Lexington Books, New York.
- Skees, Jerry R., and Jason Hartell. New instruments for risk management: index contracts variability. *The Management of Risk in Agriculture: Instruments and Policies*. Forum Internazionale Dell' Agricultura e Dell' Alimentazione (in Italian).

#### **Animal and Food Sciences**

- Alderton, A.L. Proteomics. IN: Jensen, W., C. Devine, and M. Dikeman, eds. *Encyclopedia of Meat Science*. Elsevier Ltd., Oxford, UK.
- Cromwell, G.L. Nutrition: Pigs. IN: The Merck Vet Manual. Merial Publication Service, Duluth, Ga.
- Cromwell, G.L. Iron toxicity in newborn pigs. IN: *The Merck Vet Manual*. Merial Publication Service, Duluth, Ga.
- Cromwell, G.L. Feed supplements: antibiotics. IN: W.G. Pond and A.W. Bell, ed. *Encyclopedia of Animal Science*. Marcel Dekker, New York.
- Matthews, J.C. Expression and function of non-organelle glutamate transporters to support peripheral tissue function. Chapter 1, pp. 1-30. IN: S. Gill and O. Pulido, eds. Glutamate Receptors in Peripheral Tissues: Excitatory Transmission Outside the Central Nervous System. Kluwer Academic/Plenum Press, New York.
- Xiong, Y.L. Chemical and physical characteristics of meat: protein functionality. pp. 218-225. IN: Jensen, W.K., C. Devine, and M. Dikeman, eds. *Encyclopedia of Meat Sciences*. Elsevier, Oxford, UK.
- Xiong, Y.L. Muscle proteins. Chapter 5, pp. 100-122. IN: Yada, R., ed.,

  Proteins in Food Processing. Woodhead Publishing, Cambridge, UK.
- Xiong, Y.L. Functional foods from meat animals. Chapter 11, pp. 289-302. IN: Shi, J., Ho, C.T., and Shahidi, F., ed. Asian Functional Foods. Marcel Dekker Inc., New York.
- Xiong, Y.L., L. Wang, E.A. Pena-Ramos, and C. Wang. Antioxidant activity of hydrolyzed whey, soy, and yeast proteins. pp. 315-322. IN: Lyons, T.P., and Jacques, K.A., ed., Nutritional Biotechnology in the Feed and Food Industries. Nottingham University Press, Nottingham, UK.

#### **Biosystems and Agricultural Engineering**

Warner, R.C., and C.T. Agouridis. Stream channel construction. IN: Handbook of Western Reclamation Techniques, Section II: Hydrology. U.S. Department of Interior, Office of Surface Mining. 62 pp.

#### Entomology

Carde, R.T., and K.F. Haynes. Structure of pheromone communication in moths. pp. 283-332. IN: J. Millar and R. Carde, eds. Advances in Chemical Ecology. Cambridge University Press, Cambridge, UK.

- Haynes, K.F. Chemical mimicry. IN: J. Hardege, ed. Chemical Ecology: EOLSS-UNESCO. (www.eolss.net).
- Held, D.W., and D.A. Potter. June beetles (Phyllophaga spp.). pp. 1225-1228. IN: J. Capinera, ed. Encyclopedia of Entomology. Kluwer Publ., Dordrecht, The Netherlands.
- Potter, D.A. Japanese beetle. pp. 1215-1217. IN: J. Capinera, ed. Encyclopedia of Entomology. Kluwer Publ., Dordrecht, The Netherlands.
- Rogers, M.E., and D.A. Potter. Tiphiidae parasitic on white grubs. pp. 2269-2271. IN: J. Capinera, ed. *Encyclopedia of Entomology*. Kluwer Publ., Dordrecht, The Netherlands.
- Webb, B.A., N.E. Beckage, Y. Hayakawa, P.J. Krell, B. Lanzrein, M.R. Strand, D.B. Stoltz, and M.D. Summers. Polydnaviridae. pp. 253-259. IN: C. Fauquet et al., ed. Virus Taxonomy. Academic Press, New York.

#### **Family Studies**

Not available at the time of publication.

#### Forestry

- Hoctor, T.S., M.H. Carr, P.D. Zwick, and D.S. Maehr. The Florida Statewide Greenways Project: its realisation and political context. pp. 222-250. IN: R. Jongman and G. Pungetti, ed. Ecological Networks and Greenways: Concept, Design, Implementation. Cambridge University Press, Cambridge, UK.
- Koo, B.J., D.C. Adriano, N.S. Bolan and C.D. Barton. Plant root exudates. pp. 421-428. IN: Encyclopedia of Soils in the Environment. Academic Press.
- Maehr, D.S. Dispersal and colonization in the Florida panther: overcoming landscape barriers—real and perceived. pp. 179-196. IN: N. Fascione, A. Delach, and M.E. Smith, ed. *People and Predators: From Conflict to Coexistence*. Island Press, Washington, D.C.

#### Horticulture

Geneve, R.L. Vigor testing in flower seeds. pp. 311-332. IN: M.B. McDonald and F. Kwong, ed. *Flower Seeds*, *Biology*, *and Technology*. CAB International, London.

#### Merchandising, Apparel, and Textiles

- Michelman, S.O. Religious clothing in the West. IN: Lindsay Jones, ed. *Encyclopedia of Religion*. 2nd ed. MacMillan, New York.
- Michelman, S.O., and K.A. Miller-Spillman. Gender dress and fashion. IN: V. Steele, ed. Encyclopedia of Clothing and Fashion. Scribners, New York.

#### Plant and Soil Sciences (Agronomy)

- Baskin, C.C., and J.M. Baskin. Determining dormancy-breaking and germination requirements from the fewest seeds. pp. 162-179. IN:
  E. Guerrant, K. Havens, and M. Maunder, ed. Strategies for Survival. Island Press, Washington.
- Coyne, M.S., and W.W. Frye. Nitrogen in soils: cycle. pp. 13-20. IN: D. Hillel, ed. *Encyclopedia of Soils in the Environment*. Vol. III. Elsevier Ltd., New York.
- Hildebrand, D., K. Yu, C. McCracken, and S. Rao. Fatty acid changes. Chapter 3. IN: Denis J Murphy, ed. *Plant Lipids: Biology, Utilization and Manipulation*. Blackwell Publishing, Oxford, UK.

#### **Plant Pathology**

- Ghabrial, S.A., and K.W. Buck. Rhizidiovirus. pp. 229-230. IN: C.M. Fauquet, M.A. Mayo, J. Maniloff, U. Desselberger, and L.A. Ball, ed. *Virus Taxonomy*. 8th Report of the ICTV. Elsevier/Academic Press, London.
- Ghabrial, S.A., K.W. Buck, B.I. Hillman, and R.G. Milne. Partitiviridae. pp. 581-590. IN: C.M. Fauquet, M.A. Mayo, J. Maniloff, U. Desselberger, and L.A. Ball, ed. *Virus Taxonomy*. 8th Report of the ICTV. Elsevier/Academic Press, London.

- Ghabrial, S.A., D. Jiang, and J.R. Caston. Chrysoviridae. pp. 591-595.
  IN: C.M. Fauquet, M.A. Mayo, J. Maniloff, U. Desselberger, and L.A.
  Ball, ed. Virus Taxonomy. 8th Report of the ICTV. Elsevier/Academic Press. London.
- Schardl, C.L., J.D. Blankenship, M.J. Spiering, and C. Machado. Loline and ergot alkaloids in grass endophytes. pp. 427-448. IN: Z. An, ed. Handbook of Industrial Mycology. Marcel-Dekker Inc., New York and Basel.
- Schardl, C.L., A. Leuchtmann, and M.J. Spiering. Symbioses of grasses with seedborne fungal endophytes. pp. 315-340. IN: D.P. Delmer and S. Merchant, ed. Annual Review of Plant Biology. Volume 55. Annual Reviews, Palo Alto.

### **Veterinary Science**

- Allen, G.P. Equine rhinopneumonitis. Chapter 2.5.7, pp. 707-716. IN: OIE Manual of Diagnostic Tests and Vaccines for Terrestrial Animals. 5th ed. OIE Press, Paris.
- Allen, G.P., J.H. Kydd, J.D. Slater, and K.C. Smith. Equid herpesvirus 1
  (EHV-1) and equid herpesvirus 4 (EHV-4) infections. Chapter 102.
  IN: J.A.W. Coetzer, G.R. Thomson, and R.C. Tustin, ed. *Infectious Diseases of Livestock*. Oxford Press, Capetown.
- Allen, G.P. and M.J. Murray. Equid herpesvirus 2 (EHV-2) and equid herpesvirus 5 (EHV-5) infections. Chapter 104. IN: J.A.W. Coetzer, G.R. Thomson, and R.C. Tustin, ed., *Infectious Diseases of Livestock*. Oxford Press, Capetown.
- Allen, G.P., and N.W. Umphenour. Equine coital exanthema. Chapter 103. IN: J.A.W. Coetzer, G.R. Thomson, and R.C. Tustin, ed., Infectious Diseases of Livestock. Oxford Press, Capetown.
- Timoney, J.F. Strangles. IN: J.A. W. Coetzer, G.R. Thomson, and R.C. Tustin, ed., *Infectious Diseases of Livestock*. Oxford Press, Capetown.
- Timoney, J.F. Streptococcus. pp. 23-42. IN: C.L. Gyles, J.F. Prescott, J.G. Songer, and C.O. Thoen, ed., *Pathogenesis of Bacteria Infections in Animals*. 3rd ed. Blackwell Publishing, Ames, Iowa.
- Timoney, P.J. Equine viral arteritis. Chapter 2.5.10, pp. 725-736. IN: O.I.E. Manual for Diagnostic Tests and Vaccines for Terrestrial Animals. 5th ed. OIE Press, Paris.
- Timoney, P. J., and W.H. McCollum. Equine viral arteritis. IN: J.A.W. Coetzer, G.R. Thomson, and R.C. Tustin, ed., Infectious Diseases of Livestock. Oxford Press, Capetown
- Timoney, P. J., and W.H. McCollum. Getah virus. IN: J.A.W. Coetzer, G.R. Thomson, and R.C. Tustin, ed., *Infectious Diseases of Livestock*. Oxford Press, Capetown.

# Progress Reports

- PR-489: 2003 Alfalfa Report. R.F. Spitaleri, M. Collins, G.D. Lacefield, B. Sleugh, and P.C. Vincelli.
- PR-490: 2003 Red Clover Report. R. Spitaleri, M. Collins, N.L. Taylor, G.D. Lacefield, D.C. Ditsch, and G.L. Olson.
- PR-491: 2003 Tall Fescue Report. R.F. Spitaleri, M. Collins, T.D. Phillips, G.D. Lacefield, and D.C. Ditsch.
- PR-492: 2003 Orchardgrass Report. R. Spitaleri, M. Collins, T.D. Phillips, G.D. Lacefield, and D.C. Ditsch.
- PR-493: 2003 Timothy Report. R.F. Spitaleri, M. Collins, T.D. Phillips, and D.C. Ditsch.
- PR-494: 2003 Annual and Perennial Ryegrass Report. R.F. Spitaleri, M. Collins, G.D. Lacefield, and P.B. Burris.
- PR-495: 2003 Summer Forage Annuals Report. R.F. Spitaleri, M. Collins, D.C. Ditsch, G.D. Lacefield, and W. Turner.
- PR-496: 2003 Cool-Season Grass Grazing Variety Report: Tolerance to Horses. R.F. Spitaleri, M. Collins, L.M. Lawrence, G.D. Lacefield, T.D. Phillips, B. Coleman, and D. Powell.
- PR-497: 2003 Cool-Season Grass Grazing Tolerance Variety Report. R.F. Spitaleri, M. Collins, T.D. Phillips, G.D. Lacefield, C.T. Dougherty, and E. Vanzant.
- PR-498: 2003 Alfalfa Grazing Tolerance Variety Report. R.F. Spitaleri, M. Collins, G.D. Lacefield, C.T. Dougherty, and E. Vanzant.
- PR-499: 2003 Red and White Clover Grazing Tolerance Report. R.F. Spitaleri, M. Collins, G.D. Lacefield, N.L. Taylor, and E. Vanzant.
- PR-500: Kentucky Small Grain Variety Trials. C. Tutt, C.S. Swanson, J. Connelley, R. Green, and D.A. Van Sanford.

- PR-502: Nursery and Landscape Research Report 2004. D. Ingram, ed.
- PR-503: Kentucky Hybrid Corn Performance Test. W.L. Pearce, R.W. Curd, and C. Lee.
- PR-504: Fruit and Vegetable Research Report 2004. B. Rowell, J.C. Snyder, and C. Smigell, eds.
- PR-505: 2004 Kentucky Soybean Performance Tests. E. Lacefield, R. Rhodes, and T. Pfeiffer.

# Regulatory Bulletins

- RB-292: Seed Inspection Report: 1999-2003. D.T. Buckingham and C.H. Finneseth.
- RB-293: Annual Report: Analysis of Official Fertilizer Samples, July 2003-June 2004. D.L. Terry.
- RB-294: Commercial Feeds in Kentucky, 2003. S.L. Traylor.

# Refereed Journal Articles

#### **Agricultural Economics**

- Bazen, Ernest F., and Ronald A. Fleming. An economic evaluation of livestock odor regulation distances. Journal of Environmental Quality 33(November-December):1997-2001.
- Eastwood, David, Charlie Hall, John Brooker, Edmund Estes, Timothy Woods, and Forrest Stegelin. Public markets and the development of the fresh produce industry. Research update published in Journal of Food Distribution Research 35(1):191.
- Fleming, R.A. An econometric analysis of the environmental benefits provided by the conservation reserve program. Journal of Agriculture and Applied Economics 36(August):399-413.
- Fleming, R.A., and Michael Thomas. Analyzing opportunities presented by the revised federal provisions governing concentrated animal feeding operations. Journal of Agriculture and Applied Economics 36(August):313-316.
- Fleming, R.A. Factors impacting student rating of quality of course and quality of instruction in the UK College of Agriculture. Kentucky Journal of Excellence in College Teaching and Learning 2(May):112-142.
- Freshwater, David. The new structure of U.S. agriculture. Farm Policy Journal 1(1):38-46.
- Gramig, Ben M., Jerry R. Skees, and J. Roy Black. Utilizing contingent claims to improve CAFO management. Journal of Agricultural and Applied Economics 36(2):297-312.
- Maynard, L.J., J.G. Hartell, A.L. Meyer, and J. Hao. An experimental approach to valuing new differentiated products. Agricultural Economics 31:317-325.
- Pagoulatos, Angelos, Stephan J. Goetz, David L. Debertin, and Tulin Johannson. Interactions between economic growth and environmental quality in U.S. counties. Growth and Change 35(1) Winter:90-108.
- Reed, Michael, and Sayed Saghaian. Measuring the intensity of competition in the Japanese beef market. Journal of Agricultural and Applied Economics 36(1:April):113-22.
- Rupasingha, Anil, Stephan J. Goetz, David L. Debertin, and Angelos Pagoulatos. The environmental kuznets curve for U.S. counties: a spatial econometric analysis with extensions. Papers in Regional Science: Journal of the Regional Science Association International 83(2:April):407-424.
- Saghaian, Sayed, and Michael Reed. Demand for quality-differentiated beef in Japan. Agrarwirtschaft (German Journal of Agricultural Economics) 53:221-29.
- Saghaian, Sayed, and Michael Reed. Integrating marginal cost into pricing-to-market models for U.S. agricultural products. Canadian Association's Current Agriculture, Food, and Resource Issues (CAFRI)5:187-203.
- Scorsone, Eric A., and Stephan Weiler. New markets and informational asymmetries. Economic Development Quarterly 18(3:August): 303-313.
- Skees, Jerry R. A role for capital markets in natural disasters: a piece of the food security puzzle. Food Policy 25(2000):365-378. Reprinted in The Economics of Natural Hazard: The International Library of Critical Writings in Economics. edited by Howard Kunreuther and Adam Rose. Elgar Reference Collection. Cheltrenham, UK.

- Stull, J.D., C.R. Dillon, S.G. Isaacs, and S.A. Shearer. Using precision agriculture technology for economically optimal strategic decisions: the case of CRP filter strip enrollment. Journal of Sustainable Agriculture 24(4):79-96.
- Woods, Timothy, Processed grain production in the United States, presentation at EXTRUtec Agribusiness Conference, Cherkassy, Ukraine, Sept. Published in Processed Products Technical Journal 9(September):47-48.
- Zhang, Guilin, Michael Reed, Mary A. Marchant, and Baohui Song. Chinese agricultural products entering U.S. markets after WTO accession. China and World Economy (China) 12:4(July-August): 66-78.

In addition, members of the department published 10 abstracts.

#### **Animal and Food Sciences**

- Aaron, D.K., and V.W. Hays. How many pigs? Statistical power considerations in swine nutrition experiments. Journal of Animal Sciences 84 (E. Suppl.):E245-E254.
- Agyare, K.K., Y.L. Xiong, K. Addo, and C.C. Akoh. Dynamic rheological and thermal properties of soft wheat flour dough containing structured lipid. Journal of Food Science 69(7):E297-302.
- Alderton, A.L., W.J. Means, N. Kalchayanand, R.J. McCormick, and K.W. Miller. Bovine metalloprotease characterization and in vitro connective tissue degradation. Journal of Animal Science 82:1475-1481
- Appeddu, L.A., D.G. Ely, D.K. Aaron, W.P. Deweese, and E. Fink. Effects of supplementing with calcium salts of palm oil fatty acids or hydrogenated tallow on ewe milk production and twin lamb growth. Journal of Animal Science 82:2780-2789.
- Baldwin, R.L., VI, K.R. McLeod, and A.V. Capuco. Visceral tissue growth and proliferation during the bovine lactation cycle. Journal of Dairy Science 87:2977-2986.
- Baldwin, R.L., VI, K.R. McLeod, J.L. Klotz, and R.N. Hittmann. Rumen development, intestinal growth, and hepatic metabolism in the pre- and post-weaning ruminant. Journal of Dairy Science 87(E. Suppl.):E55-E65.
- Benson, J.A., K.C. Swanson, J.C. Matthews, and D.L. Harmon. Influence of starch hydrolysate and/or casein on pancreatic exocrine secretion and plasma hormone concentrations in beef steers. Journal of Animal Science 82:1781-1787.
- Bertram, N.B. Kristensen, A. Malmendal, N.C. Nielsen, S.K. Jemsern, and D.L. Harmon. Use of NMR-based metabolomics to assess metabolism in splanchnic tissues of steers. Journal of Animal Feed Science 13(Suppl. 1):295-298.
- Boatright, W.L., and J.C. Stine. Residual sulfur metabolites in isolated soy proteins: sulfite to cysteine. Journal of Food Science 69(3):200-205.
- Bothun, G.D., J.A. Berberich, B.L. Knutson, H.J. Strobel, and S.E. Nokes. Metabolic selectivity and growth of Clostridium thermocellum in continuous culture under elevated hydrostatic pressure. Applied Microbiology and Biotechnology 65:149-157.
- Chalimoniuk, M., K. King-Pospisil, W.A. Pedersen, A. Malecki, E. Wylegala, M.P. Mattson, B. Hennig, and M. Toborek. Arachidonic acid increases choline acetyltransferase activity in spinal cord neurons through a protein kinase C-mediated mechanism. Journal of Neurochemistry 90(3):629-636.
- Erbeznik, M., S.E. Hudson, A.B. Herman, and H.J. Strobel. Molecular analysis of the xylGFH operon, coding for xylose ABC transport, in *Thermoanaerobacter ethanolicus*. Current Microbiology 48:295-299.
- Eum, S.Y., Y.W. Lee, B. Hennig, and M. Toborek. VEGF regulates PCB 104-mediated stimulation of permeability and transmigration of breast cancer cells in human microvascular endothelial cells. Experimental Cell Research 296(2):231-44.
- Fan, M.Z., J.C. Matthews, N.M. P. Etienne, D.G. Burrin, and B. Stoll. Expression of apical membrane L-glutamate transporters in neonatal porcine epithelial cells along the small intestinal crypt-villus axis. American Journal of Physiology-Gastrointestinal and Liver Physiology 287:G385-G398.
- Farrell, Jr., H.M., R. Jimenez-Flores, G.T. Bleck, E.M. Brown, J.E. Butler, L.K. Creamer, C.L. Hicks, C.M. Hollar, K.F. Ng-Kwai-Hang, and H.E. Swaisgood. Nomenclature of the proteins of cows' milk. 6th revision. Journal of Dairy Science 87:1641-1674.

- Fisher, M.J., D.W. Bohnert, C.J. Ackerman, C.S. Schauer, T. DelCurto, A.M. Craig, E.S. Vanzant, D.L. Harmon, and N.F. Schrick. Evaluation of perennial ryegrass straw as a forage source for ruminants. Journal of Animal Science 82:2175-2184.
- Fieser, B.G., and E.S. Vanzant. Interactions between supplement energy source and tall fescue hay maturity on forage utilization by beef steers. Journal of Animal Science 82:307-318.
- Guthrie, T.A., G.A. Apgar, K.E. Griswold, M.D. Lindemann, J.S. Radcliffe, and B.N. Jacobson. Nutritional value of a corn containing a glutamate dehydrogenase gene for growing pigs. Journal of Animal Science 82:1693-1698.
- Han, K.J., M. Collins, E.S. Vanzant, and C.T. Dougherty. Steer responses to alfalfa round bale silage at different moisture contents. Crop Science 44:914-919.
- Harmon, D.L., R.M. Yamka, and N. Elam. Factors affecting intestinal starch digestion in cattle. Can. Journal of Animal Science 84:309-318.
- Hennig, B., and M. Toborek. Nutrition, environmental pollution and vascular endothelial cell function: implications in atherosclerosis. International Atherosclerosis Society (http://www.athero.org/), May. http://www.athero.org/nutrition.asp).
- Hennig, B., M. Toborek, L.G. Bachas, and W.A. Suk. Emerging issue: nutritional awareness in environmental toxicology. Journal of Nutritional Biochemistry 15:194-195.
- Hicks, C.L., P.A. Clark-Safko, I. Surjawan, and J. O'Leary. Use of bacteriophage-derived peptides to delay phage infections. Food Research International 37(2):115-122.
- Kristensen, N.B., and D.L. Harmon. Splanchnic metabolism of VFA absorbed from the washed reticulorumen of steers. Journal of Animal Science 82:2033-2042.
- Kristensen, N.B., and D.L. Harmon. Effect of increasing ruminal butyrate absorption on splanchnic metabolism of VFA absorbed from the washed reticulorumen of steers. Journal of Animal Science 82:3549-3559.
- Lee, Y.W., S.Y. Eum, K.C. Chen, B. Hennig, and M. Toborek. Gene expression profile of interleukin-4-treated human vascular endothelial cells. Molecular Medicine 10(1-6):19-27.
- Lindemann, M.D., S.D. Carter, L.I. Chiba, C.R. Dove, F.M. LeMieux, and L.L. Southern. A regional evaluation of chromium tripicolinate supplementation of sows. Journal of Animal Science 82:2972-2977.
- Moallem, U., G.E. Dahl, E.K. Duffy, A.V. Capuco, K.R. McLeod, R.L. Baldwin, and R.A. Erdman. Bovine somatotropin and rumen undegradable protein effects on organ and tissue weights and components of growth of prepubertal dairy heifers. Journal of Dairy Science 87:3869-3880.
- Novak, D., F. Quiggle, and J.C. Matthews. Androgen secretion by Rcho-1 cells is independent of extracellular glutamate concentration. Placenta 25:548-552.
- O'Connor, C.I., L.M. Lawrence, A.C. St. Lawrence, K.M. Janicki, L.K. Warren, and S. Hayes. The effect of dietary fish oil supplementation on exercising horses. Journal of Animal Science 82(10): 2978-2984.
- Ooizumi, T. and Y.L. Xiong. Biochemical susceptibility of myosin in chicken myofibrils subjected to hydroxyl radical oxidizing systems. Journal of Agriculture and Food Chemistry 52:4303-4307.
- Pena-Ramos, E.A., Y.L. Xiong, and G.E. Arteaga. Fractionation and characterization for antioxidant activity of hydrolyzed whey protein. Journal of the Science of Food Agriculture 84:1908-1918.
- Pescatore, A.J. Bioethical considerations in animal production. Poultry Science 83:302.
- Raun, B.M.L., N.B. Kristensen, and D.L. Harmon. Splanchnic metabolism of propylene infused into the jugular vein of steers under washed rumen conditions. Journal of Animal Feed Science 13 (Suppl. 1):331-334.
- Ravikumar, R., G. Flora, J.W. Geddes, B. Hennig, and M. Toborek. Nicotine attenuates oxidative stress, activation of redox-regulated transcription factors and induction of proinflammatory genes in compressive spinal cord trauma. Molecular Brain Research 124(2):188-98.
- Reiterer, G., M. Toborek, and B. Hennig. Quercetin protects against linoleic acid-induced endothelial cell dysfunction. Journal of Nutrition 134:771-775.

- Reiterer, G., M. Toborek, P. Meerarani, and B. Hennig. Peroxisome proliferator activated reseptor alpha and gamma require zinc for their anti-inflammatory properties in porcine vascular endothelial cells. Journal of Nutrition 134:1711-1715.
- Rodriguez, S.M., K.C. Guimaraes, J.C. Matthews, K.R. McLeod, R.L. Baldwin VI, and D.L. Harmon. Influence of abomasal carbohydrates on small intestinal sodium-dependent glucose co-transporter activity and abundance in steers. Journal of Animal Science 82:3015-3023.
- Saraswathi, V., G. Wu, M. Toborek, and B. Hennig. Linoleic acidinduced endothelial activation: role of calcium and peroxynitrite signaling. Journal of Lipid Research 45(5):794-804.
- Sell, N.R, W.B. Mikel, Y.L. Xiong, and J.M. Behrends. Vitamin D3 supplementation of cull cows: effects on longissimus and semitendinosus muscle tenderness. Journal of Animal Science 82:225-230.
- Swanson, K.C., J.A. Benson, J.C. Matthews, and D.L. Harmon. Pancreatic exocrine secretion and plasma concentration of some gastrointestinal hormones in response to abomasal infusion of starch hydrolysate and/or casein. Journal of Animal Science 82:1781-1787.
- Stine, C.J., W.L. Boatright, and G. Lu. Intrinsic sulfite content of isolated soy proteins. Journal of the American Oil Chemists' Society 81(9):829-833.
- Thrift, F.A., and T.A. Thrift. Review: Ramifications of weaning calves early or late relative to weaning at conventional ages. Professional Animal Scientist 20:490-502.
- Webster, C.D., K.R. Thompson, L.A. Muzinic, D.H. Yancey, S. Dasgupta, Y.L. Xiong, D.B. Rouse, and L. Manomaitis. A preliminary assessment of growth, survival, yield, and economic return of Australian red claw crayfish, Cherax quadricarinatus, stocked at three densities in earthen ponds in a cool, temperate climate. Journal of Applied Aquaculture 15(3/4):37-50.
- Xiong, Y.L. Role of myofibrillar proteins in water-binding in brine-enhanced meats. Food Research International 38:281-287.
- Yamka, R.M., S.E. Kitts, A.D. True, and D.L. Harmon. Evaluation of corn gluten meal as a protein source in canine foods. Animal Feed Science Technology 116:239-248.

In addition, members of the department published 85 abstracts.

## **Biosystems and Agricultural Engineering**

- Agouridis, C.T., T.S. Stombaugh, S.R. Workman, B.K. Koostra, D.R. Edwards, and E.S. Vanzant. Suitability of a GPS collar for grazing studies. Transactions of American Society of Agricultural Engineering (ASAE) 47(4):1321-1329.
- Bicudo, J.R., Clanton, C.J., Schmidt, D.R., Powers, W.J., Jacobson, L.D., and Tengman, C.L. Geotextile covers to reduce odor and gas emissions from swine manure storage ponds. Applied Engineering in Agriculture 20(1):65-75.
- Brown-Brandl, T., J. A. Nienaber, H. Xin, and R. S. Gates. A literature review of swine heat production. Trans ASAE 47(1):259-270.
- Burks, T.F., S.A. Shearer, J.P. Fulton, and C.J. Sobolik. Effects of timevarying inflow rates on combine yield monitor accuracy. Applied Engineering in Agriculture 20(3):269-275.
- Carter, S. B., S. E. Nokes, and C. L. Crofcheck. The influence of environmental temperature and substrate initial moisture content on Aspergillus niger growth and phytase production in solid-state cultivation. Trans ASAE 47(3):945-949.
- Chepete, H.J., H. Xin, M. Puma, and R.S. Gates. Heat and moisture production of pullets and layers with or without the contribution of feces. Trans ASHRAE 110(2):286-299.
- Coffey, M.E., S.R. Workman, J.L. Taraba, and A.W. Fogle. Statistical procedures for evaluating daily and monthly hydrologic model predictions. Trans ASAE 47(1):59-68.
- Crofcheck, C.L., and M.D. Montross. Effect of stover fraction on glucose production using enzymatic hydrolysis. Trans ASAE 47(3): 841-844
- Gates, R.S., K. D. Casey, H. Xin, E.F. Wheeler, and J.D. Simmons. Fan assessment numeration system (FANS) design and calibration specifications. Trans ASAE 47(5): 1709-1715.
- Higgins, S.F., S.A. Shearer, M.S. Coyne, and J.P. Fulton. A rapid method for determining TN and TP concentrations in swine slurry using historical data. Trans ASAE 47(5):1727-1737.

- Higgins, S.F., S.A. Shearer, M.S. Coyne, and J.P. Fulton. Relationship of total nitrogen and total phosphorus concentration to solids content in animal waste slurries. Applied Engineering in Agriculture 20(3):355-364.
- Malone, R.W., L. Ma, D. Watcheye, L. Abuja, K. Rojas, Q. Ma, R. Warner, and M. Byers. Modeling hydrology, metribuzine degradation, and metribuzine transport in macroporous tilled and no-till silt loam soil using RZWQM. Pest Management Science 60(3):253-266.
- McNeill, S.G., S.A. Thompson, and M.D. Montross. Effect of moisture content and broken kernels on the bulk density and packing of corn. Applied Engineering in Agriculture 20(4)475-480.
- Molenda, M., J. Horabik, S.A. Thompson, and I.J. Ross. Effects of grain properties on loads in model silo. International Agrophysics 18(4):329-332.
- Molenda, M., M.D. Montross, J. Horabik, and S.A. Thompson. Vertical wall loads in a model grain bin with non-axial internal insertions. Trans ASAE 47(5):1681-1688.
- Montross, M.D., and C.L. Crofcheck. Effect of stover fraction and storage method on glucose production rates during enzymatic hydrolysis. Bioresource Technology 92(3):269-274.
- Montross, M.D., S.G. McNeill, and T.C. Bridges. Seasonal aeration rates for the Eastern United States based on long-term weather patterns. Applied Engineering in Agriculture 20(5):665-669.
- Persyn, K.E., H. Xin, D. Nettleton, A. Ikeguchi, and R.S. Gates. Feeding behaviors of laying hens with or without beak trimming. Trans ASAE 47(2):591-596.
- Santos, R. C., I.F.F. Tinôco, J.N. da Silva, M.B. Cordeiro, M.O. de Paula, and R.S. Gates. Influ ncia das coberturas de barro, cimeno-aminato e aluninio, com duas alturas de pé-direito, no conforto térmico de galp es para produç o de aves e suínos, e suínos, em condic es de inverno. Enghenaria na Agricultura 12(2):145-153
- Singh, A., J.R. Bicudo, A.L. Tinôco, I.F. Tinôco, R.S. Gates, K.D. Casey, and A.J. Pescatore. Characterization of nutrients in built-up broiler litter using trench and random walk sampling methods. Journal of Applied Poultry Research 13:426-432.
- Zolnier, S., G.B. Lyra, and R.S. Gates. Evapotranspiration estimates for greenhouse lettuce using an intermittent nutrient film technique. Trans ASAE 47(1):271-282.
- R.S. Gates contributed to one publication with the primary author in the Department of Horticulture.
- S.A. Shearer contributed to two publications with the primary author in the departments of Agricultural Economics and Plant and Soil Sciences (Agronomy).

In addition, members of the department published three abstracts.

#### Community and Leadership Development

- Bull, N. H., L. S. Cote, P. D. Warner, and M. R. McKinnie. Is Extension relevant for the 21st century? Journal of Extension 42:6.
- Dyk, P. H. Complexity of family life among the low-income and working poor. Family Relations 53:122-126.
- Harris, R. P., and H. D. Worthen. Working through the challenges: Struggle and resilience within the historically black land-grant institutions. Education 124(3:Spring):447-455.
- Peiter, R. L., D. Coffey, J. A. Morgan, and A. Kantrovich. University freshmen attitudes regarding decisions to attend university programs of agriculture. Journal of Southern Agricultural Education Research 53:162-174.
- Peiter. R. L., J. A. Morgan, D. Coffey, and A. Kantrovich. University of Kentucky freshmen attitudes regarding agricultural education and the agricultural industry. Journal of Southern Agricultural Education Research 53:150-161.

In addition, members of the department published 17 abstracts.

#### Entomology

Bernard, W.V., M.M. LeBlanc, B.A. Webb, and A.J. Stromberg. Gavage of eastern tent caterpillars induces early fetal loss in the mare. Journal of the American Veterinary Medical Association 225:717-721.

- Dai, X., Willis, L.G., Huijskens, I., Palli, S.R., and Theilmann, D.A. The acidic activation domains of the baculovirus transactivators IE1 and IE0 are functional for transcriptional activation in both insect and mammalian cells. Journal of General Virology 85:573-82.
- Dean, J.L., and S.L. Dobson. Characterization of Wolbachia infections and interspecific crosses of Aedes (Stegomyia) polynesiensis and Ae. (Stegomyia) riversi (Diptera: Culididae). Journal of Medical Entomology 41:894-900.
- Dobson, S.L. Evolution of Wolbachia cytoplasmic incompatibility types. Evolution 58:2156-2166.
- Dobson, S.L., W. Rattanadechakul, and E.J. Marsland. Fitness advantage and cytoplasmic incompatibility in Wolbachia single- and superinfected Aedes albopictus. Heredity 93:135-43.
- Figueroa-de la Rosa, J.I, A.A. Valerio, V. López-Martínez, J.B. Whitfield, and M.J. Sharkey. Two new species of Epsilogaster Whitfield & Mason (Hymenoptera: Braconidae) from Mexico and Costa Rica. Pan Pacific Entomologist 79:198-206.
- Foss, L.J., and L.K. Rieske-Kinney. Stem galls impact oak foliage with potential consequences for herbivory. Ecological Entomology 29:273-280.
- Fox, C.W., M.L. Bush, D.A. Roff, and W.G. Wallin. The evolutionary genetics of lifespan and mortality rates in two populations of the seed beetle, *Callosobruchus maculatus*. Heredity 92:170-181.
- Fox, C.W., M.E. Czesak, and W.G. Wallin. Complex genetic architecture of population differences in adult longevity of a beetle: Non-additive inheritance, gender differences, body size and a large maternal effect. Journal of Evolutionary Biology 17:1007-1017.
- Fox, C.W., R.C. Stillwell, A.R. Amarillo-S, M.E. Czesak, and F.J. Messina. Genetic architecture of population differences in oviposition behavior of the seed beetle Callosobruchus maculates. Journal of Evolutionary Biology 17:1141-1151.
- Held, D.W., and D.A. Potter. Floral characteristics affect susceptibility of hybrid tea roses, *Rosa hybrida*, to Japanese beetles (Coleoptera: Scarabaeidae). Journal of Economic Entomology 97:353-360.
- Held, D.W., and D.A. Potter. Floral affinity and benefits of dietary mixing with flowers for a polyphagous scarab, *Popillia japonica* Newman. Oecologia 140:312-320.
- Kethidi, D.R., Perera, S.C., Zheng, S., Feng, Q.L., Krell, P., Retnakaran, A., and Palli, S.R. Identification and characterization of a juvenile hormone (JH) response region in the JH esterase gene from the spruce budworm, Choristoneura fumiferana. Journal of Biological Chemistry 279:19634-42.
- Kroemer, J.A., and B.A. Webb. Polydnavirus genes and genomes: emerging gene families and new insights into polydnavirus replication. Annual Review of Entomology 49:431-456.
- Kumar, M.B., Potter, D.W., Horman, R.E., Edwards, A., Tice, C.M., Smith, H.C., Dipietro, M.A., Polley, M., Lawless, M., Wolohan, P.R., Kethidi, D.R. and Palli, S.R. Highly flexible ligand-binding pocket of ecdysone receptor: A single amino acid change leads to discrimination between two groups of nonsteroidal ecdysone agonists. Journal of Biological Chemistry 279:27211-8.
- Lawrence, K.L., and D.H. Wise. Unexpected indirect effect of spiders on the rate on litter disappearance in a deciduous forest. Pedobiologia 48:149-157.
- Lensing, J.R., and D.H. Wise. A test of the hypothesis that a pathway of intraguild predation limits densities of a wolf spider. Ecological Entomology 29:294-299.
- Moya-Lara o, J., Pascual, J., and Wise, D.H. Approach strategy by which male Mediterranean tarantulas adjust to the cannibalistic behaviour of females. Ethology 110:717-724.
- Pitz, K.M. Epsilogaster fullertoni, a new species of Epsilogaster Whitfield and Mason (Hymenoptera: Braconidae: Mendesellinae) from Florida, USA. Zootaxa 716:1-7.
- Potter, D.A. Managing insect pests of sport fields: Problems and prospects. Acta Horticulturae 661:449-461.
- Pucci, T., and M. Sharkey. A revision of Agathirsia Westwood (Hymenoptera: Braconidae: Agathidinae) with notes on mouthpart morphology. Journal of Hymenoptera Research 13:64-107.
- Rieske, L.K. Age-specific host utilization in the eastern tent caterpillar (Lepidoptera: Lasiocampidae). Journal of Entomological Science 39:94-100.

- Rogers, M.E., and D.A. Potter. Potential for sugar sprays and flowering plants to increase parasitism of white grubs (Coleoptera: Scarabaeidae) by tiphiid wasps (Hymenoptera: Tiphiidae). Environmental Entomology 33:619-626.
- Rogers, M.E., and D.A. Potter. Biology of *Tiphia pygidialis* (Hymenoptera: Tiphiidae), a parasitoid of masked chafer (Coleoptera: Scarabaeidae) grubs, with notes on the seasonal occurrence of *Tiphia vernalis* in Kentucky. Environmental Entomology 33:520-527.
- Rogers, M.E., and D.A. Potter. Preovipositional behaviors of *Tiphia pygidialis* and *Tiphia vernalis* (Hymenoptera: Tiphiidae), parasitoids of white grubs (Coleoptera: Scarabaeidae). Annals of the Entomological Society of America 97:607-612.
- Rogers, M.E., and D.A. Potter. Biology and conservation of Tiphia wasps, parasitoids of turf-infesting white grubs. Acta Horticulturae 661:205-210.
- Rogers, M.E., and D.A. Potter. Effects of spring imidacloprid application for white grub control on parasitism of Japanese beetle (Coleoptera: Scarabaeidae) by *Tiphia vernalis* (Hymenoptera: Tiphiidae). Journal of Economic Entomology 96:1412-1419.
- Rucker, C., and K.F. Haynes. Impairment of optomotor anexotaxis in yellow-eyed mutant cabbage looper moths, *Trichoplusia ni*. Journal of Insect Behavior 17:437-442.
- Sarmiento, C.E. Test of adaptive hypotheses: Mandibular traits, nest construction materials, and feeding habits in neotropical social wasps (Vespidae: Polistinae). Insectes Sociaux 51:387-391.
- Sarmiento, C.E., M.J. Sharkey, and D.H. Janzen. The first gregarious species of the Atgathidinae (Hymenoptera: Braconidae). Journal of Hymenoptera Research 13:295-30.
- Sanogo, Y.O., and S.L. Dobson. Molecular discrimination of Wolbachia in the *Culex pipiens* complex: Evidence for variable bacteriophage hyperparasitism. Insect Molecular Biology 13:365-369.
- Seagraves, M.P., R.M. McPherson, and J.R. Ruberson. Impact of Solenopsis invicta Buren suppression on arthropod ground predators and pest species in soybean. Journal of Entomological Science 39:433-443.
- Sharkey, M.J. Synopsis of the Agathidinae (Hymenoptera: Braconidae) of North America, north of Mexico. Proceedings of the Russian Entomological Society 75:134-152.
- Sharkey, M.J. Afrotropical-North American disjunct distribution of Minanga (Hymenoptera: Braconidae) with the description of a new species and first record for the New World. Annals of the Entomological Society of America 97:1198-1203.
- Sharkey, M.J., and D. Bennett. The Agathidinae (Insecta: Hymenoptera: Braconidae) of the Sakhalin and the Kuril Islands. Species Diversity 9:151-164.
- Turnbull, M.W., S.B. Martin, and B.A. Webb. Quantitative analysis of hemocyte morphological abnormalities associated with *Campoletis sonorensis* parasitization. 15 pp. Journal of Insect Science 4:11, Available online at http://insectscience.org/4.11.
- Webb, B.A., W.E. Barney, D.L Dahlman, S.N. DeBorde, C. Weer, N.M. Williams, J.M. Donahue, and K.J. McDowell. Experimental evidence that eastern tent caterpillars cause mare reproductive loss syndrome. Journal of Insect Physiology 50:185-193.
- Wise, D.H. Wandering spiders limit densities of a major microbi-detritivore in the forest-floor food web. Pedobiologia 48:181-188.
- Wu, X., Hopkins, P.M., Palli, S.R. and Durica, D.S. Crustacean retinoid-X receptor isoforms: distinctive DNA binding and receptor-receptor interaction with a cognate ecdysteroid receptor. Molecular Cellular Endocrinology 218:21-38.
- Zhu, J., and K.F. Haynes. Sex pheromone components of the bronzed cutworm, Nephelodes minians, a prey species of a bolas spider, Mastophora hutchinsoni. Journal of Chemical Ecology 10:2047-2056.

In addition, members of the department published 10 abstracts.

#### **Family Studies**

Not available at the time of publication.

#### Forestry

- Baker, M.D., and M.J. Lacki. Forest bat communities in the East Cascade Range, Washington. Northwest Science 78:234-241.
- Barnes, T.G. Strategies to convert exotic grass pastures to tall grass prairie communities. Weed Technology 18:1364-1370.

- Barton, C.D., D.D. DeSteven, and J.C. Kilgo. Mitigation bank promotes research on restoring coastal plain depression wetlands (South Carolina). Ecological Restoration 22(4):291-292.
- Lacki, M.J., J.L. Fitzgerald, and J.W. Hummer. Changes in avian species composition following surface mining and reclamation along a riparian forest corridor in southern Indiana. Wetlands Ecology and Management 12:447-457.
- Lacki, M.J., H.F. Yacek Jr., and M.D. Baker. Nesting success of forest songbirds in mixed mesophytic forests in eastern Kentucky. Journal of the Kentucky Academy of Science 65:21-26.
- Larkin, J.L., D.S. Maehr, T.S. Hoctor, K. Whitney, and M.A. Orlando. Landscape linkages and conservation planning for the black bear in west-central Florida. Animal Conservation 7:23-34.
- Lovett, G.M., K.C. Weathers, and M.A. Arthur. Nitrogen cycling in a northern hardwood forest: do species matter? Biogeochemistry 67:289-308.
- Maehr, D.S. A plague of puma? Conservation Biology 18:1166-1168.Maehr, D.S., and J.L. Larkin. Do prescribed fires in south Florida reduce habitat quality for native carnivores? Natural Areas Journal 24:188-197.
- Maehr, D.S., J.L. Larkin, and J.J. Cox. Shopping centers as panther habitat: inferring animal locations from models. Ecology and Society 9(2): 9. [online] URL: http://www.ecologyandsociety.org/vol9/iss2/art9.
- Maehr, D.S., J.N. Layne, T.S. Hoctor, and M.A. Orlando. Status of the black bear in south-central Florida. Florida Field Naturalist 32:85-101.
- Maehr, D.S., and P. Widen. Enhance secondary and post-secondary conservation learning with international guest lectures. American Biology Teacher 66:340-345.
- Miller, G.W., and J.W. Stringer. Effect of crown release on tree grade and dbh growth of white oak sawtimber in eastern Kentucky. Proceedings, 14th Central Hardwood Forest Conference. U.S. Forest Service General Technical Report NE-316:37-44.
- Ruffner, M.E., and T.G. Barnes. The efficacy of herbicides for eradicating tall fescue. Proceedings, North American Prairie Conference 22:67-74.
- Secrist, D.E., D.S. Maehr, J.L. Larkin, and M.J. Lacki. Potential impacts of reintroduced elk on amphibian distribution and abundance in eastern Kentucky, USA. Natural Areas Journal 24:65-68.

In addition, members of the department published 13 abstracts.

#### Horticulture

- Antonious, G.F., G.A. Patel, J.C. Snyder, and M.S. Coyne. Pyrethrins and piperonyl butoxide adsorption to soil organic matter. Journal of Environmental Science and Health Part B Pesticides Food Contaminants and Agricultural Wastes 39:19-32.
- Archbold, D.D., M. Nosarzewski, A.M. Clements, and A.B. Downie. Early apple fruit development and sorbitol dehydrogenase. Acta Horticulturae 636:443-436.
- Cai-Xia Hou, Lynnette M.A. Dirk, and Mark A. Williams. Inhibition of peptide deformylase leads to a decrease of D1 protein synthesis and a disassembly of PSII complexes in *Nicotiana tabacum*. American Journal of Botany 91(9):1304-1311.
- Downie B., Dirk L.M.A., Xu, Q., Drake, J., Zhang, D., Dutt, M., Levy, A., Butterfield, D.A., Geneve, R.L., Corum III, J.W., Lindstrom, K.G., and Snyder, J.C. A physical, enzymatic, and genetic characterization of perturbations in the brownseed mutants of tomato. Journal of Experimental Botany 55:961-973.
- Dutt, M., and R.L. Geneve. Elevated levels of ethylene during germination reduces the time to radicle emergence in impatiens. Acta Horticulturae 631:43-47.
- Geneve, R.L., S.T. Kester, and J.W. Buxton. Capillary mats alter the water content in medium during mist propagation of Dendranthema. HortScience 39:584-587.
- Geneve, R.L., R.S. Gates, S. Zolnier, E. Wilkerson, and S.T. Kester. Environmental control systems for mist propagation of cuttings. Acta Horticulturae 630:297-303.
- Nosarszewski, M., Clements, A.M., Downie, A.B., and Archbold, D.D. Sorbitol dehydrogenase expression and activity during apple fruit set and early development. Physiologia Plantarum 121:391-398.
- Oakley, K., S.T. Kester, and R.L. Geneve. Computer-aided digital image analysis of seedling size and growth rate for assessing seed vigour in impatiens. Seed Science and Technology 32:907-915.

- Wilson, T.T., and R.L. Geneve. The impact of film coating on initial water uptake and imbibitional chilling injury in high and low vigor sh2 sweet corn seeds. Seed Science and Technology 32:271-281.
- Xu, Q., Belcastro, M., Dolan, S., Dinkins, R., Clarke, S., and Downie, B. Isolation and characterization of a novel nuclear localized protein repair methyltransferase gene from *Arabidopsis thaliana*. Plant Physiology 136:2652-2664.
- Zhao, T-Y., Martin, D., Meeley, R.B., and Downie, B. Expression of the maize GALACTINOL SYNTHASE gene family: II) Kernel abscission, environmental stress and myo-inositol influences transcript accumulation in developing seeds and callus cells. Physiologia Plantarum 121:647-655.
- Zhao, T-Y., Thacker, R.R., Corum III, J.W., Snyder, J.C., Meeley, R.B., Obendorf, R.L., and Downie, B. Expression of the maize GALACTI-NOL SYNTHASE gene family: I) Expression of two different genes during seed development and germination. Physiologia Plantarum 121:634-646.
- A.B. Downie contributed to one publication with the primary author in the Department of Plant and Soil Sciences (Agronomy).

In addition, members of the department published 33 abstracts.

#### Livestock Disease Diagnostic Center

- Bolin, D.C., Donahue, J.M., Vickers, M.L., Giles, R.C., Harrison, L.R., Jackson, C.B., Poonacha, K.B., Roberts, J.F., Sebastian, M.M., Sells, S.F., Tramontin, R., and Williams, N.M. Equine abortion and premature birth associated with *Cellulosimicrobium cellulans* infection. Journal of Veterinary Diagnostic Investigation Jul; 16 (4).
- Cattoli, G., Vascellari, M., Corro, M., Capua, I., Mutinelli, F., Sells, S.F., and Donahue, J.M. First case of equine nocardioform placentitis caused by *Crossiella equi* in Europe. Veterinary Record Jun 5; 154 (23):730-1.
- Sebastian, M.M., and Giles, R.C. Fibrocartilaginous embolic myelopathy in a horse. Journal of Veterinary Medicine A. Sep-Oct; 51 (7-8):341-3.
- Usal, F.A., Woods, L., Stillian, M., Nordhausen, R., Read, D.H., Van Kampen, H., Odani, J., Hietala, S., Hurley, E.J., Vickers, M.L., and Gard, S.M. Abortion and ulcerative phosthitis associated with caprine herpesvirus-1 infection in goats in California. Journal of Veterinary Diagnostic Investigation Sep; 16 (5).

In addition, members of the department published seven abstracts.

### Merchandising, Apparel, and Textiles

- Easter, E.P., and Ankenman, B.E. Care Practices for fluorocarbon treated garments: A case study. AATCC Review 4(3):12-16.
- Stoel, L., and Wickliffe, V. Satisfaction with mall attributes: The influence of resource expenditures and shopping values. Journal of Business Research 57:1067-1073.

In addition, members of the department published one abstract.

#### **Nutrition and Food Science**

- Ham, S. Use of Internet for Hospitality and Tourism-Related Activities. e-Review of Tourism Research.
- Ham, S., D. Brown, and S. Jang. Casino gaming proponents and opponents: A qualitative model approach. Journal of Hospitality and Tourism Research 28(4):391-407.
- Ham, S., J.H. Hwang, and W. Kim. Household profiles affecting food-away-from-home expenditures: a comparison of Korean and U.S. households. International Journal of Hospitality Management 23:363-379.
- Henry, S.L., A. Courtney, J. Tietyen, T. Jenkin, L. Sowders, J. Clasey, and M.G. Boosalis. Prevalence of childhood obesity in Kentucky 2003. Journal of the Kentucky Medical Association 102(2):48-52.
- Tietyen, J., and Forsythe, H. U.S. food consumers: growing concerns about weight and health. Proceedings, 57th American Meat Science Association, pp. 31-34.
- Zhao, Y., S. Joshi-Brave, S. Barve, and L.H. Chen. Eicosapentaenoic acid prevents LPS-induced TNF-alpha expression by preventing NF-kappaB activation. Journal of American College of Nutrition 23:71-78.

K. Addo contributed to one publication with the primary author in Animal and Food Sciences.

In addition, members of the department published 23 abstracts.

#### Plant and Soil Sciences (Agronomy)

- Addepalli, B., L.R. Meeks, K.P. Forbes, and A.G. Hunt. Novel alternative splicing of mRNAs encoding poly(A) polymerases in Arabidopsis. Biochimica Biophysica Acta 1679:117-128.
- Afithhile, M.M., H. Fukushige and D. Hildebrand. Labeling of major plant lipids and jasmonic acid using [1-14C] lauric acid. Phytochemistry 65:2679-2684.
- Baskin, C.C., and J.M. Baskin. Professor Willem Meijer (1923-2003). Journal of the Kentucky Academy Science 65:52-53.
- Baskin, C.C., and J.M. Baskin. Germinating seeds of wildflowers, an ecological perspective. Hortechnology 14:467-473.
- Baskin, C.C., J.M. Baskin, and E.W. Chester. Seed germination ecology of the summer annual Cyperus squarrosus in an unpredictable mudflat habitat. Acta Oecologia 26:9-14.
- Baskin, C.C., P. Milberg, L. Andersson, and J.M. Baskin. Germination ecology of seeds of the annual weeds Capsella bursa-pastoris and Descurainia sophia originating from high northern latitudes. Weed Research 44:60-68.
- Baskin, C.C., T.S. Hawkins, and J.M. Baskin. Ecological life cycle of *Chaerophyllum procumbens* variety *shortii* (Apiaceae), a winter annual of the North American eastern deciduous forest. Journal of the Torrey Botanical Society 131:126-139.
- Baskin, J.M., and C.C. Baskin. A classification system for seed dormancy. Seed Science Research 14:1-16.
- Baskin, J.M., and C.C. Baskin. History of the use of "cedar glades" and other descriptive terms for vegetation on rocky limestone soils in the central basin of Tennessee. The Botanical Review 70:403-424.
- Baskin, J.M., B.H. Davis, C.C. Baskin, S.M. Gleason, and S. Cordell. Physical dormancy in seeds of *Dodonaea viscosa* (Sapindales, Sapindaceae) from Hawaii. Seed Science Research 14:81-90.
- Cattani, D.J., S.R. Smith Jr., P.R. Miller, D.E. Feindel, and R. Gjuric. Seed yield and yield components of creeping bentgrass cultivars. Canadian Journal Plant Science 84:117-124.
- Chappell, J. Valencene synthase—a biochemical magician and harbinger of transgenic aromas. Trends Plant Science 9:266-269.
- Choi, H.K., J.J. Mun, D.J. Kim, H. Zhu, J.M. Baek, J. Mudge, B. Roe, N. Ellis, J. Doyle, G.B. Kiss, N.D. Young, and D.R. Cook. Estimating genome conservation between crop and model legume species. Proceedings of the National Academic of Sciences 101:15289-15294.
- Coyne, M.S. Book review. Soil mineral-organic matter-microorganism interactions and ecosystem health: dynamics, mobility, and transformation of pollutants and nutrients. Edited by A. Violante et al. Journal of Environmental Quality 33:1582.
- Coyne, M.S. Book review. Soil mineral-organic matter-microorganism interactions and ecosystem health: ecological significance of the interactions among clay minerals, organic matter and soil biota. edited by A. Violante et al. Journal of Environmental Quality 33:2386.
- Crossa, J., R-C. Yang, and P.L. Cornelius. Studying genotype × environment interaction using linear-bilinear models and mixed models. Journal of Agricultural, Biological and Environmental Statistics 9:362-380.
- Diaz-Zorita, M., J.H. Grove, L. Murdock, J. Herbek, and E. Perfect. Soil structural disturbance effects on crop yields and soil properties in a no-till production system. Agronomy Journal 96:1651-1659.
- Egli, D.B. Seed-fill duration and yield of grain crops. Advances in Agronomy 83:243-279.
- Egli, D.B., and W.P. Bruening. Water stress, photosynthesis, seed sucrose levels, and seed growth in soybean. Journal of Agricultural Science 142:1-8.
- Han, K.J., M. Collins, E.S. Vanzant, and C.T Dougherty. Bale density and moisture effects on alfalfa round bale silage. Crop Science 44:914-919.
- Hatanaka, T., R. Shimizu, and D. Hildebrand. Expression of a *Stokesia laevis* epoxygenase gene. Phytochemistry 65:2189-2196.
- Hayten, D., V. Pantalone, C. Sams, A. Saxton, D. Landauellis, T. Stefaniak, and M.E. Schmidt. Seed quality QTL in a prominent soybean population. Theoretical and Applied Genetics 109:522-561.

- He, Yuehui, and S. Gan. A novel zinc-finger protein with a proline-rich domain mediates ABA-regulated seed dormancy in Arabidopsis. Plant Molecular Biology 54:1-9.
- Kondo, T., T. Miura, N. Okubo, M. Shimada, C. Baskin, and J. Baskin. Ecophysiology of deep simple epicotyl morphophysiological dormancy in seeds of Gagea lutea (Liliaceae). Seed Science Research 14: 371-378.
- Kumudini, S. Effect of radiation and temperature on cranberry photosynthesis and characterization of the diurnal change in photosynthesis. Journal American Society Horticultural Science 129:106-11.
- Lawless, P.J., J.M. Baskin, and C.C. Baskin. The floristic ecology of xeric limestone prairies in Kentucky and a comparison to limestone cedar glades and deep-soil barrens. Sida 21: 1055-1079.
- Lugon-Moulin, N., M. Zhang, F. Gadani, L. Rossi, D. Koller, M. Krauss, and G.J. Wagner. Critical review of the science for reducing cadmium in tobacco and other plants. Advances in Agronomy 83:111-180.
- Main, C.L., T.C. Mueller, R.M. Hayes, J.W. Wilcut, T.F. Peeper, R.E. Talbert, and W.W. Witt. Sulfentrazone persistence in southern soils: Bioavailable concentration and effect on a rotational cotton crop. Weed Technology 18:346-352.
- Matocha, C.J., G.R. Haszler and J.H. Grove. Nitrogen fertilization suppresses soil phenol oxidase activity in no-tillage systems. Soil Science 169:708-714.
- Mueller, T.G., N.B. Pusuluri, K.K. Mathias, P.L. Cornelius, and R.I. Barnhisel. Site-specific fertility management: A model for map quality. Soil Science Society of America Journal 68:2031-2041.
- Mueller, T.G., N.B. Pusuluri, P.L. Cornelius, K.K. Mathias, R.I. Barnhisel, and S.A. Shearer. Map quality for ordinary kriging and inverse distance weighted interpolation. Soil Science Society of America Journal 68:2042-2047.
- Okada, S., T.P. Devarenne, M. Murakami, H. Abe, and J. Chappell. Characterization of botryococcene synthase enzyme activity, a squalene synthase-like activity from the green microalga *Botryococcus braunii*, Race B. Archives of Biochemistry and Biophysics 422:110-8.
- O'Maille, P.E., J. Chappell, and J.P. Noel. A single-vial analytical and quantitative gas chromatography-mass spectrometry assay for terpene synthases. Analytical Biochemistry 15:210-217.
- O'Maille, P.E., M.D. Tsai, B.T. Greenhagen, J. Chappell, and J.P. Noel. Gene library synthesis by structure-based combinatorial protein engineering. Methods in Enzymology 388:75-91.
- Patton, A.J., D.W. Williams, and Z.J. Reicher. Renovating golf course fairways with zoysiagrass seed. Horticulture Science 39:1483-1486.
- Patton, A.J., G.A. Hardebeck, D.W. Williams, and Z.J. Reicher. Establishment of bermudagrass and zoysiagrass by seed. Crop Science 44:2160-2167.
- Perfect, E., A.B. Kenst, M. Diaz-Zorita, and J.H. Grove. Fractal analysis of soil water desorption data collected on disturbed samples with water activity meters. Soil Science Society of America Journal 68:1177-1184.
- Pils, J.R.V., A.D. Karathanasis, and T.G. Mueller. Concentration of six trace metals in Northern Kentucky soils. Journal Soil and Sediment Contamination 13:37-51.
- Senthil, G., B. Williamson, R.D. Dinkins, and G. Ramsay. An efficient transformation system for chickpea (*Cicer arietinum L.*). Plant Cell Report 23:297-303.
- Taylor, N.L., and G.L. Olson. Registration of short internode red clover genetic stock. Crop Science 44:1504.
- Teutsch, C.D., M. Collins, and D.C. Ditsch. Impact of incorporation, mulch, and root coating on the establishment of kura clover from rhizome segments on mine soils in Southeastern Kentucky. Plant Management Network Forages and Grazinglands. 17 November. (Refereed electronic publication: http://www.plantmanagement-network.org/fg/).
- Thelen, K.D., A.N. Kravchenko, and C.D. Lee. Use of optical sensing for detecting herbicide injury in soybean. Weed Technology 18:292-297.
- Thompson, J.A., and L.J. Grabau. A la carte grading: Providing students opportunities to determine their own path to success. Journal of Natural Resource and Life Science Education 33:92-97.
- Wagner, G.J., E. Wang, and R.W. Shepherd. New approaches for studying and exploiting an old protuberance, the plant trichome. Annals of Botany 93:3-11.

- Wagner, G.J., V. Korenkov, K. Hirschi, and N.H. Cheng. Potential of transgenic plants for reducing the cadmium contents of food and tobacco products. Recent Advances in Tobacco Science 30:49-59.
- Wang, E., J.T. Hall, and G.J. Wagner. Transgenic *Nicotiana tabacum* L. with enhanced trichome exudate Cembratriene-ol has reduced aphid infestation in the field. Molecular Breeding 13:49-57.
- Wang, H., L.V. Caruso, A.B. Downie, and S.E. Perry. The embryo MADS-domain protein AGAMOUS-Like 15 directly regulates expression of a gene encoding an enzyme involved in gibberellin metabolism. Plant Cell 16:1206-1219.
- Wang, H., K. Hill, and S.E. Perry. An Arabidopsis RNA lariat debranching enzyme is essential for embryogenesis. Journal Biological Chemistry 279:1468-1473.
- Wendroth, O. Book review. "Computer-based environmental management," by R. Seppelt. Journal Plant Nutrition and Soil Science 167:764-765.
- Williams, D.W., and P.B. Burrus. Conversion of perennial ryegrass to bermudagrass using seeded cultivars, herbicides, and plant growth regulators. Horticulture Science 39(2):398-402.
- Zhao, Y., D.J. Schenk, S. Takahashi, J. Chappell, and R.M. Coates. Eremophilane sesquiterpene from capsidiol. Journal Organic Chemistry 69:7429-7435.

Mark Coyne contributed to two publications with the primary author in the Department of Biosystems and Agricultural Engineering and to one publication with the primary author in the Department of Horticulture.

Randy Dinkins contributed to one publication with the primary author in the Department of Horticulture.

David Hildebrand contributed to one publication with the primary author in the Department of Plant Pathology.

Arthur Hunt contributed to one publication with the primary author in the Kentucky Tobacco Research and Development Center.

In addition members of the department published 110 abstracts.

#### **Plant Pathology**

- Bashir, N.S., M. Sanger, U. Jarlfors, and S.A. Ghabrial. Expression of peanut stunt virus coat protein gene is essential and sufficient for production of host-dependent ribbon-like inclusions in infected plants. Phytopathology 94:722-729.
- Boonrod, K., D. Galetzka, P.D. Nagy, U. Conrad, and G. Krczal. Single chain antibodies against a plant viral RNA-dependent RNA polymerase confer virus resistance. Nature Biotechnology 22:856-862.
- Chandra-Shekara, A.C., D. Navarre, A. Kachroo, H.-G. Kang, D.F. Klessig, and P. Kachroo. Signaling requirements and role of salicylic acid in HRT- and rrt-mediated resistance to turnip crinkle virus in Arabidopsis. Plant Journal 41:647-659.
- Heist, E.P., D. Zaitlin, D. L. Funnell, W. C. Nesmith, and C.L. Schardl. Necrotic-lesion resistance induced by *Peronospora tabacina* on leaves of *Nicotiana obtusifolia*. Phytopathology 94:1178-1188.
- Hesse, U., M.J. Christensen, and C.L. Schardl. Tissue specificity of endophyte development in Epichloe/Neotyphodium symbioses with grasses. pp. 448-452. Proceedings, 11th Molecular Plant-Microbe Interactions Congress, St. Petersburg, Russia.
- Jiang, D., and S.A. Ghabrial. Molecular characterization of *Pennicillium chrysogenum* virus: Reconsideration of the taxonomy of the genus Chrysovirus. Journal of General Virology 85:2111-2121.
- Kachroo, A., C.V. Srivathsa, L. Lapchyk, D. Falcone, D. Hildebrand, and P. Kachroo. Oleic acid levels regulated by glycerolipid metabolism modulate defense gene expression in Arabidopsis. Proceedings, National Academy of Sciences USA 101:5152-5257.
- Moon, C.D., K.D. Craven, A. Leuchtmann, S.L. Clement, and C.L. Schardl. Prevalence of interspecific hybrids amongst asexual fungal endophytes of grasses. Molecular Ecology 13:1455-1467.
- Panaviene, A., T. Panavas, S. Serva, and P.D. Nagy. Purification of the cucumber necrosis virus replicase from yeast: The role of co-expressed viral RNA in stimulation of replicase activity. Journal of Virology 78:8254-8263.
- Rajendran, K.S., and P.D. Nagy. Interaction between the replicase proteins of tomato bushy stunt virus in vitro and in vivo. Virology 326:250-261.

- Shapka, N., and P.D. Nagy. The AU-rich RNA recombination hot spot sequence of brome mosaic virus is functional in tombusviruses: Implications for the mechanism of RNA recombination. Journal of Virology 78:2288-2300.
- Vincelli, P. Simulations of fungicide runoff following applications for turfgrass disease control. Plant Disease 88:391-396.
- Wang, J., C. Machado, D.G. Pannaccione, H.-F. Tsai, and C.L. Schardl. The determinant step in ergot alkaloid biosynthesis by an endophyte of perennial ryegrass. Fungal Genetics and Biology 41:189-198.
- White, K.A., and P.D. Nagy. Advances in the molecular biology of tombusviruses: gene expression, genome replication, and recombination. Progress in Nucleic Acid Research and Molecular Biology 78:187-226.

In addition, members of the department published 24 abstracts.

#### **Veterinary Science**

- Artiushin, S., J.F. Timoney, J. Nally, and A. Verma. Host-inducible immunogenic sphingomyelinase-like protein, Lk73.5, of *Leptospira interrogans*. Infection and Immunity 72(2):742-749.
- Balasuriya, U.B.R., J.F. Hedges, V.L. Smalley, A. Navarette, W.H. Mc-Collum, P.J. Timoney, E.J. Snijder, and N.J. MacLachlan. Genetic characterization of equine arteritis virus during persistent infection of stallions. Journal of General Virology 85(2):379-390.
- Camargo, F.C., A.F. Lehner, J.D. Harkins, C.G. Hughes, W. Karpiesiuk, J. Boyles, and T. Tobin. Chromatographic detection of Trimetoquinol (Inolin) and its major urinary metabolites in the horse: A preliminary report. Chromatographia 60(7/8):371-378.
- Hubert, J.D., T.L. Seahorn, T.R. Klei, G. Hosgood, D.W. Horohov, and R.M. Moore. Clinical signs and hematologic, cytokine, and plasma nitric oxide alterations in response to *Strongylus vulgaris* infection in helminth-naive ponies. Canadian Journal of Veterinary Research 68(3):193-200.
- Jackson, K.A., J.L. Stott, D.W. Horohov, and J.L. Watson. IL-4 induced CD23 (Fc(epsilon)RII) up-regulation in equine peripheral blood mononuclear cells and pulmonary alveolar macrophages. Veterinary Immunology and Immunopathology 101(3-4):243-250.
- Jin, S., C.J. Issel, and R.C. Montelaro. Serological method using recombinant S2 protein to differentiate equine infectious anemia virus (EIAV)-infected and EIAV-vaccinated horses. Clinical and Diagnostic Laboratory Immunology 11(6):1120-1129.
- Juras, R., and E.G. Cothran. Microsatellites in Lithuanian native horse breeds: Usefulness for parentage testing. Biologija 4:6-9.
- Kaplan, R.M., T.R. Klei, E.T. Lyons, G. Lester, C.H. Courtney, D.D. French, S.C. Tolliver, A.N. Vidyashankar, and Y. Zhao. Prevalence of anthelmintic resistant cyathostomes on horse farms. Journal of the American Veterinary Medical Association 225(6):903-910.
- Karpiesiuk, W., A.F. Lehner, C.G. Hughes, and T. Tobin. Preparation and chromatographic characterization of tetrahydrogestrinone, a new "designer" anabolic steroid. Chromatographia 60(5/6):359-363.
- Lai, A.C.K., K.M. Rogers, A. Glaser, L. Tudor, and T. Chambers. Alternative circulation of recent equine-2 influenza viruses (H3N8) from two distinct lineages in the United States. Virus Research 100(2):159-164.
- Lehner, A.F., C.G. Hughes, W. Karpiesiuk, F. Camargo, J.D. Harkins, W.E. Woods, J. Bosken, J. Boyles, A. Troppmann, and T. Tobin. Determination of salmeterol in equine urine and serum. Chromatographia 59(Supplement S):79-84.
- Lehner, A.F., C.G. Hughes, J.D. Harkins, C. Nickerson, B. Mollett, L. Dirikolu, J. Bosken, F.C. Camargo, J. Boyles, A. Troppmann, W. Karpiesiuk, W.E. Woods, and T. Tobin. Detection and confirmation of ractopamine and its metabolites in horse urine after Paylean(R) administration. Journal of Analytical Toxicology 28(4):226-238.
- Lehner, A.F., C.G. Hughes, J.D. Harkins, W. Karpiesiuk, F. Camargo, J. Boyles, W.E. Woods, and T. Tobin. Detection and identification of dizocilpine and its major urinary metabolites in the horse: A preliminary report. Chromatographia 59(Supplement S):95-103.
- Lehner, A.F., C.G. Hughes, W. Karpiesiuk, J.D. Harkins, L. Dirikolu, J. Bosken, F. Camargo, J. Boyles, A. Troppmann, W.E. Woods, and T. Tobin. Development of a method for the detection and confirmation of the alpha-2 agonist amitraz and its major metabolite in horse urine. Journal of Analytical Toxicology 28(7):553-562.

- Lehner, A., F. Fannin, L. Bush, M. Craig, and T. Tobin. Fragmentation patterns of selected ergot alkaloids by electrospray ionization tandem quadrupole mass spectrometry. Journal of Mass Spectroscopy 39:1275-1286.
- Lindgren, G., N. Backstrom, J. Swineburne, L. Hellborg, A. Einarsson, K. Sandberg, G. Cothran, C. Vila, M. Binns, and H. Ellegren. Limited number of patrilines in horse domestication. Nature Genetics 36:335-336.
- Lyons, E.T., and S.C. Tolliver. Prevalence of parasite eggs (*Strongyloides westeri*, *Parascaris equorum*, and strongyles) and oocysts (*Eimeria leuckarti*) in the feces of Thoroughbred foals on 14 farms in central Kentucky in 2003. Parasitology Research 92:400-404.
- Randolph, J.F., J.M. Scarlett, T. Stokol, K.M. Saunders, and J.N. MacLeod. Expression, bioactivity, and clinical assessment of recombinant feline erythropoietin. American Journal of Veterinary Research 65(10):1355-1366.
- Randolph, J.F., J.M. Scarlett, T. Stokol, and J.N. MacLeod. Clinical efficacy and safety of recombinant canine erythropoietin in dogs with anemia of chronic renal failure and dogs with recombinant human erythropoietin-induced red cell aplasia. Journal of Veterinary Internal Medicine 18:81-91.
- Sessions, D.R., S.E. Reedy, M.M. Vick, B.A. Murphy, and B.P. Fitzgerald. Development of a model for inducing transient insulin resistance in the mare: Preliminary implications. Journal of Animal Science 82(8):2321-2313.
- Spraker, T.R., E.T. Lyons, R.L. DeLong, and R.R. Zink. Penetration of the small intestine of a California sea lion (*Zalophus californianus*) pup by adult hookworms (Uncinaria spp). Parasitology Research 92:436-438.
- Steffey, M.A., N. Miura, R.J. Todhunter, S.G. Nykamp, K.P. Freeman, V. Scarpino, M.A. Vernier-Singer, H.N. Erb, J.N. MacLeod, G. Lust, and N. Burton-Wurster. The potential and limitations of cartilage-specific (V+C)(-) fibronectin and cartilage oligomeric matrix protein as osteoarthritis biomarkers in canine synovial fluid. Osteoarthritis and Cartilage 12(10):818-825.
- Stewart, M.C., R.M. Kadlcek, P. Robbins, J.N. MacLeod, and T.R. Ballock. Expression and activity of the CDK inhibitor p57Kip2 in chondrocytes undergoing hypertrophic differentiation. Journal of Bone and Mineral Research 19:123-132.
- Swerczek, T.W., L.D. Lieto, and E.G. Cothran. Developmental defects of enamel in American Saddlebred foals with *Epitheliogenesis imperfecta*. Journal of Equine Veterinary Science 24:386-390.
- Takahashi, T.M. Yawata, T. Raudsepp, T.L. Lear, B.P. Chowdhary, D.F. Antczak, and M. Kasahara. Natural killer cell receptors in the horse: evidence for the existence of multiple transcribed LY49 genes. European Journal of Immunology 34(3):773-784.
- Terry, R.B., S. Archer, S. Brooks, D. Bernoco, and E. Bailey. Assignment of the appaloosa coat colour gene (LP) to equine chromosome1. Animal Genetics 35(2):134-137.
- Tetens, J., R.M. Moore, G.L. Hosgood, S.C. Eades, M.L. Keozven, and D.W. Horohov. Effects of infusion of adenosine triphosphate-magnesium chloride on cardiopulmonary and clinicopathologic variables, cytokine activity and endothelin concentration in horses administered a low dose of endotoxin. American Journal of Veterinary Research 65(2):225-237.
- Timoney, J.F. The pathogenetic equine streptococci. Veterinary Research 35(4):397-409.
- Tobin, T., J.D. Harkins, J.F. Roberts, P.W. Vanmeter, and T.A. Fuller. The Mare Reproductive Loss Syndrome and the Eastern tent caterpillar II: A toxicokinetic/clinical evaluation and a proposed pathogenesis: Septic penetrating setae. Journal of Applied Research in Veterinary Medicine 2(2):142-159.
- Wagner, B., D.C. Miller, T.L. Lear, and D.F. Antczak. The complete map of the Ig heavy chain constant gene region reveals evidence for seven IgG isotypes and for IgD in the horse. Journal of Immunology 173(5):3230-3242.
- Youngblood, R.C., N.M. Filipov, B.J. Rude, D.L. Christiansen, R.M. Hopper, P.D. Gerard, N.S. Hill, B.P. Fitzgerald, and P.L. Ryan. Effects of short-term early gestational exposure to endophyte-infected tall fescue diets on plasma 3.4-dihydroxyphenyl acetic acid and fetal development in mares. Journal of Animal Science 82(10):2919-2929.

Karen McDowell contributed to one publication with the primary author in the Department of Entomology.

In addition, members of the department published 20 abstracts.

# Other Research Publications

#### **Agricultural Economics**

- Burdine, Kenneth H., Leigh J. Maynard, and A. Lee Meyer, Understanding the market for Holstein steers. AEC Staff Paper No. 447. August.
- Burdine, K.H., J.T. Johns, A.L. Meyer, P. Scharko, P. Deaton, and J. Akers, 2003 summary of the five state beef initiative in Kentucky. 2003 Research and Extension Beef Report, UK Ag. Experiment Station, SR-2004.
- Debertin, David L., and Stephan J Goetz. A social capital and economic growth: a new model for rural communities. Proceedings, Southern Community Development Educators' Conference: New Beginnings, New Horizons, Tampa, Fla., May 19-21.
- Dillon, C., J. Salim, and M. Kanakasabai. The impact of farmer risk preference on optimal nutrient management zone delineation. 7th International Conference on Precision Agriculture, Minneapolis, Minn., July 25-28.
- Fleming, Ronald A. An econometric analysis of the environmental benefits provided by the conservation reserve program. Invited paper. Southern Agricultural Economics Association Annual Meeting. Tulsa, Okla., Feb. 14-18.
- Fleming, Ronald A., and Michael H. Thomas, New regulations governing concentrated animal feeding operations require new solutions: discussion, Invited paper. Southern Agricultural Economics Association Annual Meeting. Tulsa, Okla., Feb. 14-18.
- Freshwater, David. Local development and the roles of community. Contract report for Agriculture and Agri-Food Canada. May.
- Freshwater, David. Rural development trends. Plenary session, putting the pieces together. 2nd Mississippi Rural Development Conference, Hattiesburg, Miss. Invited paper. April. (Published on a CD).
- Gandonou, J., and C.R. Dillon. The potential of precision agriculture in a developing country: cotton in Benin. 7th International Conference on Precision Agriculture. Minneapolis, Minn., July 25-28. (Published on a CD)
- Infanger, Craig. U.S. and Kentucky economic outlook, Fall 2004. ESM-30. October.
- Isaacs, Steve, Stephanie Goode, Richard Trimble, Lee Meyer, Kenny Burdine, and Terry Hutchens, Livestock enterprise budgets for Kentucky, Department of Agricultural Economics, University of Kentucky. July.
- Isaacs, Steve, Stephanie Goode, and Richard Trimble, Field crop enterprise budgets for Kentucky, ver. 4.1, Department of Agricultural Economics, University of Kentucky, July.
- Kumar, Sanjeev, and Mary A. Marchant. Demand determinants for U.S. processed food exports to emerging/low- and middle-income countries. Department of Agricultural Economics Staff Paper #453, University of Kentucky, August. Paper selected for presentation at the American Agricultural Economics Association (AAEA) annual meeting, Denver, Colo. August. Paper also available on AgEcon Search at URL: http://agecon.lib.umn.edu.
- Marchant, Mary A., Courtney P. Murrell, and Jun Zhuang. Investment analysis of replacing endophyte-infected with endophyte-free tall fescue pastures. Department of Agricultural Economics Staff Paper #446, University of Kentucky, February. Paper selected for presentation at the SAEA annual meeting, Tulsa, Okla. February.
- Maynard, L.J., and R. Heifner. The milk pricing system, milk price variability, and hedging milk price risk. Dairy Options Pilot Program and Risk Management in Dairy, Report to the Risk Management Agency, USDA. July.
- Miriti, Kimathi, and Eric Scorsone. Prospects for agricultural entrepreneurship among resource-limited farmers in the central Appalachian tobacco belt. UK Center for Poverty Research discussion paper 2004-02.
- Novak, James L., Larry Sanders, and Lee Meyer. How to maintain the middle of the road when studying controversial issues. Part I, Farm Foundation Issue Report. Fall.

- Pagoulatos, A., Risk and uncertainty in environmental and natural resource economics. Book review. American Journal of Agricultural Economics. December.
- Peng, Xuehua, Mary A. Marchant, and Michael R. Reed. Identifying monetary impacts on food prices in China: a VEC model approach. Department of Agricultural Economics Staff Paper #449, University of Kentucky. August. Paper selected for presentation at the AAEA annual meeting, Denver, Colo. August.
- Peng, Xuehua, Mary A. Marchant, and Yuewei Yu. Price linkages across agricultural products in China: A Zhejiang province case study in China's agricultural sector: markets, myths, and mavens. pp. 126-146. T. Wahl and B. Sternquist, ed. Proceedings, Assessing China as a Market and Competitor WCC-101 Research Project. East Lansing, Mich., April 19-20. Conference proceedings available at URL: http://www.china.wsu.edu/.
- Peng, Xuehua, Mary A. Marchant, and Yuewei Yu. Price linkages across agricultural products in China: a ZheJiang province case study. Department of Agricultural Economics Staff Paper #448, University of Kentucky. April.
- Powers, L., C. Dillon, S. Isaacs, and S. Saghaian. Development and use of risk maps in precision agriculture. 7th International Conference on Precision Agriculture, Minneapolis, Minn., July 25-28.
- Salim, J., C. R. Dillon, and M. Kanakasabai. Economic comparison of subsurface drip irrigation practices. 7th International Conference on Precision Agriculture, Minneapolis, Minn., July 25-28.
- Scorsone, Eric A. The role of health care in the rural Illinois economy. Illinois Institute of Rural Affairs.
- Scorsone, Eric A. Entrepreneurial facilitation: A tool for community-based entrepreneurship development. Community Development Practice Series, Community Development Society.
- Skees, Jerry R. A policy proposal for livestock insurance in Mongolia. Working Paper to Policy Makers in Mongolia Used for Video Conference, Jan. 19.
- Skees, Jerry. Innovation in agricultural insurance: linkages to microfinance. Invited paper. Proceedings, Innovaciones en las Microfinanzas, Santa Cruz de la Sierra, Bolivia, May 10-11.
- Skees, Jerry R., William Jack, Anne Goes, and Kimathi Miriti. Analysis of weather risks and institutional alternatives for managing those risks in Ethiopia. Research Report Prepared for the World Bank. June.
- Snell, William M., Kerry Tilley, and Blake Brown. Tobacco quota buyout provisions. October. http://www.uky.edu/Agriculture/TobaccoEcon/ publications/buyoutprov.pdf.
- Snell, William M., Kelly Tiller, and Blake Brown. Tobacco quota buyout: questions and answers: fair and equitable tobacco reform act of 2004. October. http://www.uky.edu/Agriculture/TobaccoEcon/publications/buyout\_qa.pdf.
- Snell, William M., and Kelly Tiller. Q&A for Senate buyout in H.R. 4520. August. http://www.uky.edu/Agriculture/TobaccoEcon/publications/2004\_ReformACt.pdf.
- Snell, William M., and Kelly Tiller. Side-by-side comparison of House and Senate tobacco quota buyout bills. July 21. http://www.uky.edu/ Agriculture/TobaccoEcon/publications/housevsenatebuyout.pdf.
- Snell, William M., and Kelly Tiller. Q&A for House buyout in H.R. 4520. July. http://www.uky.edu/Agriculture/TobaccoEcon/publications/2004\_ReformACt.pdf.
- Song, Baohui, Venkat Veeramani, Mary A. Marchant, and Shuang Xu. Estimation of market power in the U.S. soybean export markets. Department of Agricultural Economics Staff Paper #452, University of Kentucky. August. Paper selected for presentation at the AAEA annual meeting, Denver, Colo. August. Paper also available on AgEcon Search at URL: http://agecon.lib.umn.edu.
- Song, Baohui, Mary A. Marchant, and Shuang Xu. Who dominates the U.S. soybean industry: producers, consumers, or agribusinesses? Department of Agricultural Economics Staff Paper #451, University of Kentucky. August. Paper selected for presentation at the AAEA annual meeting, Denver, Colo. August. Paper also available on AgEcon Search at URL: http://agecon.lib.umn.edu.
- Spaulding, A., S. Saghaian, C. Dillon, T. Mueller, and S. Shearer. The value of soil electrical conductivity and topographical information for variable rate nitrogen application. 7th International Conference on Precision Agriculture, Minneapolis, Minn., July 25-28.

Zhuang, Jun, Mary A. Marchant, Sue Nokes, and Herbert Strobel. Economic analysis of cellulase production by Clostridium thermocellum in solid state and submerged fermentation Department of Agricultural Economics Staff Paper #450, University of Kentucky. August. Paper selected for presentation at the AAEA annual meeting, Denver, Colo. August. Paper also available on AgEcon Search at URL: http://agecon.lib.umn.edu.

#### **Animal and Food Sciences**

- Cromwell, G.L., and G.F. Hartnell. Animal nutrition studies on biotechnology-derived foods/crops. Proceedings, 11th Animal Science Congress. Asian-Australian Association of Animal Production Societies, Kuala Lumpur, Malaysia, Sept. 5-9.
- Cromwell, G.L. Identifying the limiting amino acids in complex and cereal grain-based diets to minimize nitrogen excretion. pp. 69-83. Proceedings, Midwest Swine Nutrition Conference, Indianapolis, Ind., Aug. 31.
- Hanson, K.C., K.R. McLeod, and D.L. Harmon. Effect of supplemental energy source on performance of growing beef heifers fed droughtdamaged corn silage. p. 8. 2004 Beef Research Report. Kentucky Agr. Report SR-2004-2.
- Hanson, K.C., K.R. McLeod, J. Tricarico, and D.L. Harmon. Effect of exogenous amylase and corn type on performance and characteristics of finishing beef heifers. p. 22. 2004 Beef Research Report. Kentucky Agr. Report SR-2004-2.
- Hanson, K.C., S.E. Kitts, D.L. Harmon, and D.E. Axe. Influence of Bufferfos® on the ruminal environment of steers fed high-grain diets. p. 25. 2004 Beef Research Report. Kentucky Agr. Report SR-2004-2.
- Harmon, D.L., K.C. Hanson, S.E. Kitts, N.B. Kristensen, K.R. McLeod, and D.E. Axe. Influence of slow-release urea on digestion and metabolism of ruminants. p. 29. 2004 Beef Research Report. Kentucky Agr. Report SR-2004-2.
- Hennig, B. NIEHS/NIH Research Brief 111: Nutrition can modulate PCB toxicity. Release date: 03/03/2004.
- Hicks, C.L. Microwaving in plastic. Bottom Line 25(1):9.
- Kitts, S.E., K.C. Hanson, N.A. Elam, M.C. Newman, D.L. Harmon, and K.R. McLeod. Effects of corn type and forage level on growth performance and *E. coli* shedding in finishing beef steers. p. 9. 2004 Beef Research Report. Kentucky Agr. Report SR-2004-2.
- Kitts, S. E., J.C. Matthews, G.L. Sipes, T.S. Rumsey, T.H. Elsasser, R.L. Baldwin, Jr., and K.R. McLeod. Effects of oral chlortetracycline and steroid implant on growth performance and carcass merit of finishing beef steers. p. 1. 2004 Beef Research Report. Kentucky Agr. Report SR-2004-2.
- Kristensen, N.B., and D.L. Harmon. Metabolism of volatile fatty acids absorbed from the washed rumen of steers. p. 27. 2004 Beef Research Report. Kentucky Agr. Report SR-2004-2.
- Lawrence, L.M. Trace minerals in equine nutrition. pp. 84-91. Proceedings, Texas A&M Equine Nutrition Conference, College Station, Texas.
- Lindemann, M.D., and K.W. Purser. Recent research suggests chromium source and level is important when supplementing sow diets. American Association of Swine Veterinarians Annual Meeting, Des Moines, Iowa, March 7.
- Lindemann, M.D. A broader perspective of the benefits of using chromium in sow diets. Proceedings, Prince Agra Products 24th Annual Feed Ingredient Conference, Des Moines, Iowa. 10 p. on CD of proceedings.
- Lindemann, M.D., and J.H. Agudelo. An update of continuing research evaluating Stafac<sup>®</sup> in a variety of situations with finishing pigs. Proceedings, Phibro Animal Health Symposium, Des Moines, Iowa. 6 p. on CD of proceedings.
- Pescatore, A.J., K.D. Casey, R.S. Gates, M.J. Ford, E.F. Wheeler, and H. Xin. Ammonia emissions from broiler houses during three consecutive flocks. Proceedings, 22nd World's Poultry Congress, Istanbul, Turkey.
- Pescatore, A.J., and M.J. Ford. Variation in the capacity of ventilation fans in broiler houses as determined by fan analysis numeration system. Proceedings, 22nd World's Poultry Congress, Istanbul, Turkey.
- Rademacher, M., M. Lindemann, and S. Illan. Effectiveness of liquid MHA-FA compared with DL-methionine. 1 p. Proceedings, 8th Conference on Pig and Poultry Nutrition, Wittenberg, Germany.

#### **Biosystems and Agricultural Engineering**

- Agouridis, C.T., D.R. Edwards, S.R. Workman, J.R. Bicudo, J.L. Taraba, E.S. Vanzant, and R.S. Gates. Effects of cattle grazing and BMPs on stream water quality. Paper No. 04-2131, ASAE International Meeting, Ottawa, Ontario, Aug. 1-4.
- Agouridis, C.T., D. R. Edwards, S.R. Workman, J.R. Bicudo, J.L. Taraba, E.S. Vanzant, and R.S. Gates. Streambank erosion associated with grazing practices in central Kentucky. Paper No. 04-2227, ASAE International Meeting, Ottawa, Ontario, Aug. 1-4.
- Agouridis, C.T., D.R. Edwards, S.R. Workman, J.R. Bicudo, J.L. Taraba, E.S. Vanzant, and R.S. Gates. Influence of BMPs on cattle position preference. Paper No. 04-2182, ASAE International Meeting, Ottawa, Ontario, Aug. 1-4.
- Barnett, J.R., R.C. Warner, and D.R. Edwards. The effectiveness of a combination weep berm-grass filter control system for reducing fecal coliforms and nutrients from surface runoff. Paper No. 04-2181, ASAE International Meeting, Ottawa, Ontario, Aug. 1-4.
- Botts, S., and R. Warner. Incorporating Indigenous Technologies into an Enhanced Stormwater Erosion and Sediment Control System. 2004 SME Annual Meeting and Exhibit. Denver, Colo., Feb. 23-25.
- Bridges, T.C., L.G. Wells, W.O. Peterson, and M. Peters. Ongoing evaluation of labor requirements for conventional stripping of burley tobacco. 41st Tobacco Workers Conference, Nashville, Tenn., Jan. 20-23.
- Casey, K.D., R. S. Gates, E.F. Wheeler, H. Xin, J.S. Zajaczkowski, P.A. Topper, and Y. Liang. Ammonia emissions from Kentucky broiler houses during winter, spring, and summer. Paper #629, Air and Waste Management Association Conference, Indianapolis.
- Castillo, M., Payne, F.A., López, M.B., Ferrandini, E., and Laencina, J. Sensores ópticos para la monitorización y control de procesos en la elaboración de queso. III Congreso Espa ol de Ingeniería de Alimentos, CESIA 2004. Pamplona, Spain, 15-17 Sept.
- Castillo, M., Payne, F.A., López, M.B., Ferrandini, M.B., and Laencina, J. Development of a fiber optic sensor to measure low fat concentration in goats' whey. 9th International Congress on Engineering and Food. Montpellier, France, 7-11 Mar.
- Castillo, M., Payne, F.A., López, M.B., Ferrandini, M.B., and Laencina, J. Kinetic of syneresis during goats' cheese manufacturing. 9th International Congress on Engineering and Food. Montpellier, France, 7-11 March.
- Castillo, M., Payne, F.A., and Lucey, J.A. Gelation time and curd setting predictions on cottage cheese by light backscatter. ASAE/CSAE Annual International Meeting, Ottawa, Ontario, Aug. 1-4.
- Castillo, M., Payne, F.A., and Mengüc, M.P. Syneresis sensor technology development for curd moisture content control. 2nd Annual Kentucky Innovation and Enterprise Conference, Lexington, Ky., 3 March.
- Castillo, M., Payne, F.A., and Mengüc, M.P. Large field of view light backscatter sensor for monitoring whey syneresis and control curd moisture content. 2nd International Scholar Poster Session, Lexington, Ky., 14 April.
- Castillo, M., Lucey, J.A., Wang, T., and Payne, F.A. Gel microstructure, permeability, and syneresis kinetics of cottage cheese-type gels made under different gelation rates. ADSA Annual Meeting, St. Louis, Mo., 25-29 July.
- Castillo, M., Lucey, J.A., and Payne, F.A. Rheological and light scattering properties of cottage cheese-type gels made under different gelation rates. ADSA Annual Meeting, St. Louis, Mo., 25-29 July.
- Chinn, M.S., S.E. Nokes, and H.J. Strobel. Saccharification of avicel and paper pulp using cellulolytic enzymes produced by Clostridium thermocellum in solid substrate cultivation. Paper No. 04-5067. ASAE Annual International Meeting. Ottawa, Ontario, Aug. 1-4.
- Cole, J.T., T.S. Stombaugh, and S.A. Shearer. Development of a test track for evaluation of GPS receiver dynamic performance. Paper No. 04-1060. ASAE Annual International Meeting, Ottawa, Ontario, Aug. 1-4.
- Colliver, D.G. Advanced energy design guide: small office buildings. ASHRAE SP-120. National Building Energy Codes Workshop, Philadelphia, Pa., Oct. 13. http://www.energycodes.gov/news/2004\_workshop/presentations/building-science/ashrae\_sp-102.pdf.

- Colliver, D.G. 2003. Induction Address–International Honorary Member. SHASE Journal 77(6). (In Japanese).
- Crofcheck, C.L. Utilizing foam fractionation to recover a wide range of proteins: from wastes to pharmaceutics. Paper No. 04-7012. ASAE Annual International Meeting, Ottawa, Ontario, Aug. 1-4.
- Crofcheck, C., J. Wade, M. Jay, P.M. Brummer, I. Maiti, and S. Pattanaik. Improved recovery of engineering pharmaceutical proteins from tobacco extract. 2nd Annual Innovation and Enterprise Conference, Louisville, Ky.
- Darr, M.J., T.S. Stombaugh, and S.A. Shearer. Development of CAN based distributed control system for autonomous vehicle guidance. ASAE Paper No. 04-1155, St. Joseph, Mich.
- Davis, J.D., J.L. Purswell, J.R. Bicudo, E.S. Vanzant, and R.S. Gates. Methods of remote, continuous temperature detection in beef cattle. Paper No. MC04-202, Mid-Central Section of the ASAE, St. Joseph Mich., 25-26 March.
- Duncan, G.A., Calvert J., Smith D., and Middleton D.C. Further studies of fertility levels and barn and chamber curing environments of TSNA formation in burley tobacco. Abstract Program and Abstracts, 2004 CORESTA Congress, Kyoto International Conference Hall, Kyoto, Japan, Oct. 3-7.
- Fulton, J.P., and L.G. Wells. A mechanism for reconstruction of surfacemined lands. Proceedings, 4th Ohio Department of Minerals Resource Management Applied Research Conference, Ohio University, Athens, Ohio, Dec. 8-9.
- Fulton, J.P., and L.G. Wells. Soil reconstruction on surface-mined land using a prototype mechanical system. Proceedings, 2004 National Meeting of the American Society of Mining and Reclamation and 25th West Virginia Surface Mine Drainage Task Force, Morgantown, W.Va., April 18-24.
- Fulton, J.P., S.A. Shearer, T.S. Stombaugh, E.L. Hutchins, S.F. Higgins, D.W. Hancock, and M.J. Darr. Comparison of VRT granular applicators. ASAE Paper No. 04-1113, St. Joseph, Mich.
- Fulton, J.P., S.A. Shearer, T.S. Stombaugh, S.F. Higgins, T.C. Dowdy. As-applied spatial data model for evaluating variable rate application. ASAE Paper No. 04-1115, St. Joseph, Mich.
- Gates, R.S., K.D. Casey, E.F. Wheeler, H. Xin, A.J. Pescatore, J.L. Zajaczkowski, J.R. Bicudo, P.A. Topper, Y. Liang, and M. Ford. Broiler house ammonia emissions: U.S. baseline data. Multi-State Poultry Feeding and Nutrition and Health and Management Conference and Degussa Corp. Technical Symposium, Indianapolis, 25-27 May.
- Green, Angela R., R.S. Gates, J.L. Purswell, L.M. Lawrence, and E.F. Wheeler. Horse physiological response to short duration transport. Paper No. 04-4035. ASAE International Meeting, Ottawa, Ontario, Aug. 1-4.
- Green, Angela R., R.S. Gates, L.R. Purswell, and L.M. Lawrence. Instrumentation reliability and performance for continuous monitoring of core body temperature and heart rate in horses. Paper No. 04-403. ASAE International Meeting, Ottawa, Ontario, Aug. 1-4.
- Keener, K., Irudayaraj, J., Njadi, M.O., Rosenstrater, K.A., and Payne, F.A. For undergrads: a food and bioprocess engineering vision. Resource Magazine 11(6) 5-8. ASAE, St. Joseph, Mich.
- Li, H., H. Xin, Y. Liang, R.S. Gates, and E.F. Wheeler. Determination of ventilation rates for a manure-belt laying house using CO<sub>2</sub> balance. Paper No. MC04-201, Mid-Central Section of the ASAE, St. Joseph Mich., 25-26 March.
- Li., H., H. Xin, Y. Liang, R.S. Gates, E.F. Wheeler, and A.J. Heber. Comparison of direct vs. indirect ventilation rate determination for manure belt laying hen houses. Paper No. 04-4177. ASAE International Meeting, Ottawa, Ontario, Aug 1-4.
- Liang, Y., H. Xin, E.F. Wheeler, R.S. Gates, H. Li, J.S. Zajaczkowski, P. Topper, and K.D. Casey. Ammonia emission from U.S. layer houses. Paper No. 04-4104. ASAE International Meeting, Ottawa, Ontario, Aug. 1-4.
- Norikane, Joey H., R.G. Anderson, R.S. Gates, and D.A. Potter. The system performance of a modified atmosphere treatment for arthropod pest control. Paper No. 04-4102. ASAE International Meeting, Ottawa, Ontario, Aug. 1-4.
- Payne, F. A., Shea, A.P., and Castillo, M. Light backscatter and extinction during milk coagulation in the UV/VIS/NIR region. Paper 04-6031. ASAE International Meeting, Ottawa, Ontario, Aug. 1-4.

- Prenger, J.J., S.L. Steinberg, D. Haddock, J.H. Norikane, and H.G. Levine. Accuracy of a point source thermal soil moisture sensor for space flight nutrient delivery systems. Paper No. 04ICES-85. 34th International Conference on Environmental Systems (I CES), Colorado Springs, Colo., July 19-22.
- Purswell, Joseph L, A.R. Green, R.S. Gates, and L.M. Lawrence. Measuring ventilation and ventilation effectiveness in horse trailers. Paper No. 04-4007. ASAE International Meeting, Ottawa, Ontario, Aug. 1-4.
- Purswell, Joseph L., J. D. Jacob, R.S. Gates, and K. Salito. Scale model measurements of ventilation in a horse trailer. Paper No. 04-4006. ASAE International Meeting, Ottawa, Ontario, Aug. 1-4.
- Shearer, S.A., M. Veal, and J.P. Fulton. Post-processing correction to improve the accuracy of yield monitor data in grain crops. 7th Annual Conference on Precision Agriculture, Minneapolis, Minn. July 25-28.
- Shearer, S.A., M.J. Darr, J. Hudson, M. Veal, and T.S. Stombaugh. Enhanced precision seed metering via distributed control. Paper No. 04-1110. ASAE, St. Joseph, Mich.
- Stevenson, Rachel N., H. Xin, R.S. Gates, M. Beck, and D. Berckmans. Evaluating effects of cage stocking density on welfare behaviors of group-housed hens. Paper No. 04-4004. ASAE International Meeting, Ottawa, Ontario, Aug. 1-4.
- Stombaugh, T.S., M. Darr, S.A. Shearer, and M. Montross. Using controller area network systems for data collection. 7th Annual Conference on Precision Agriculture, Minneapolis, Minn., July 25-28.
- Swamy, J., C. Crofcheck, M. Aslan, M.P. Menguc. A light-based sensor to monitor bubble characteristics in a foam-fractionation column. Paper No. 04-7013. ASAE International Meeting, Ottawa, Ontario, Aug. 1-4.
- Taraba, J.L., and A.W. Fogle. Continuous water-quality monitoring in karst basins—issues in assessing nitrate-nitrogen and dissolved solutes concentrations. Proceedings, 2004 USEPA Water Monitoring Conference, Chattanooga, Tenn.
- Wang, T., Lucey, J.A., Castillo, M., and Payne, F.A. Predicting the cutting time of cottage cheese using a backscatter sensor. IDF Symposium on Cheese: Ripening, Characterization, and Technology, Prague, Czech Republic, 21-25 March.
- Warner, R.C., J.R. Barnett, and C.T. Agouridis. The effectiveness of a combination weep berm-grass filter riparian control system for reducing fecal bacteria and nutrients from grazed pastures. ASAE Self-Sustaining Solutions for Streams, Wetlands, and Watersheds, 12-15 Sept.
- Weber, D., T.W. Sturm, and R. Warner. Impact of urbanization on sediment budget of Peachtree Creek. ASCE Water and Environmental Resources Congress, June 27-Jul.
- Wells, L.G. A new mechanical harvester for burley tobacco. 41st Tobacco Workers Conference, Nashville, Tenn., Jan. 20-23.
- Wheeler, E.F., K.D. Casey, J. Zajaczkowski, P. Topper, R.S. Gates, H. Xin, and Y. Liang. Seasonal ammonia emission variation among twelve U.S. broiler houses. Paper No. 04-4105. ASAE International Meeting, Ottawa, Ontario, Aug. 1-4.
- Workman, S.R., J.R. Bicudo, E.S. Vanzant, D.R. Edwards, and C.T. Agouridis. Cattle production practices in grazed watersheds of the humid region. USDA-CSREES National Water Quality Conference, Clearwater, Fla., Jan. 11-14.

#### **Community and Leadership Development**

- Dyk, P.H., and J.W. Bauer. Rural low-income families: Tracking their well-being and function in an era of welfare reform. National Council on Family Relations, Minneapolis, Minn.
- Maurer, R.C., J.N. Zimmerman, E. Scorsone, and A. Meyer. Kentucky Business Retention and Expansion Program: Caldwell/Lyon County Report. Kentucky Business Retention and Expansion Program, University of Kentucky.
- Scorsone, E., R.C. Maurer, and J.N. Zimmerman. Kentucky Business Retention and Expansion Program: Nicholasville Now! Report. Kentucky Business Retention and Expansion Program, University of Kentucky.

#### Entomology

- Harwood, J.D., and J.J. Obrycki. After 17 years—Brood X is back. Antenna 28:235-239.
- Mahalingam, V., K.S. Seltmann, D. Crowdus, D. Warburton, and M.J. Sharkey. Hymenoptera: Assembling the Tree of Life Educational and Instructional Web Site. http://www.hymatol.org/.
- Rieske, L.K. Prescription burning to promote oak regeneration: Do the herbivores care? Proceedings, Enhancing the Southern Appalachian Forest Resources, N.C. State Univ. Forestry Educational Outreach Program (cd). www.ncsu.edu/feop.
- Seltmann, K.S., and M.S. Sharkey. Interactive key to the families of Cynipoidea. http://www.hymatol.org/keys.html.
- Seltmann, K.S., and M.S. Sharkey. Interactive key to the families of Proctotrupoidea. http://www.hymatol.org/keys.html.
- Seltmann, K.S., and M.S. Sharkey. Interactive key to the families of Symphyta. http://www.hymatol.org/keys.html.
- Seltmann, K.S., and M.S. Sharkey. Interactive key to the families of Ceraphronoidea. http://www.hymatol.org/keys.html.
- Seltmann, K.S., and M.S. Sharkey. Interactive key to the families of Evanioidea. http://www.hymatol.org/keys.html.
- Seltmann, K.S., and M.S. Sharkey. Interactive key to the families of Platygastroidea. http://www.hymatol.org/keys.html.
- Seltmann, K.S., and M.S. Sharkey. Interactive key to the families of Chrysidoidea. http://www.hymatol.org/keys.html.
- Sharkey, M. J., D. Crowdus, D. Warburton, and V. Mahalingam. Colombia Biodiversity Inventory, interactive database and biodiversity inventory of Colombia. http://www.uky.edu/%7Emjshar0/colombia/.

#### **Family Studies**

Not available at the time of publication.

#### **Forestry**

- Hill, Deborah B. Nontimber Forest Products. pp. 269-275. IN: Elevitch, C.R., ed. *The Overstory Book (Cultivating Connections with Trees)*. 2nd ed. Permanent Agricultural Resources.
- Hill, Deborah B. Nontimber Forest Products. pp. 49-52. IN: *The Kentucky Forest Landowner's Handbook*. MACED, Berea, Ky.
- Lacki, M.J. Forest bats in the timberlands: searching for the long-legged myotis in southern Oregon. Bats 22:8-9.
- Stringer, Jeffrey W., and Deborah B. Hill. 2003, 2004. FORFS 03-04, FORFS 04-01: Selling Black Walnuts in Kentucky.

#### Horticulture

- Fulcher, Amy, Winston Dunwell, Dwight Wolfe, and Robert McNiel. Effect of fertilizer brand, rate, application technique, and June reapplication on growth of Amelanchier x 'Autumn Brilliance'. Proceedings, Southern Nursery Association Research Conference 49:111-113.
- Fulcher, Amy, Winston Dunwell, Robert McNiel, Dwight Wolfe, Lloyd Murdock. Effect of fertilizer rate on growth of seven tree species in pot-in-pot production. Proceedings, Southern Nursery Association Research Conference 49:114-116.
- Friley, K., B. Rowell, and R. Bessin. Biological control of the European corn borer by inundative releases of *Trichogramma ostiriniae* in bell peppers. p. 6. Proceedings, International Pepper Conference, Naples, Fla., 14-16 Nov.
- Leeson, Todd, Sharon Bale, Terry Jones, Winston Dunwell, and Robert McNiel. Extended vase life for cut stems of Hydrangea paniculata. Proceedings, Southern Nursery Association Research Conference 49:624-626.
- Leeson, Todd, Robert McNiel, and Sharon Bale. Preservative and temperature postharvest treatments on *Hydrangea paniculata* 'Kyushu'. Proceedings, Southern Nursery Association Research Conference 49:627-630.

## Landscape Architecture

- Kew, B.W., and B.D. Lee. Composite index of sprawl as an indicator for land use. Farming on the Edge: Meeting the Challenge Conference. American Farmland Trust. Lexington, Ky. Nov. 15-17.
- Lee, B.D. Pennsylvania community watershed organizations: form and function. Proceedings, Kentucky Water Resources Annual Symposium. Lexington, Ky. February.

- Lee, B.D., and B.W. Kew. A composite index of sprawl. Proceedings, 4th Southern Forestry and Natural Resources GIS Conference. Athens, Ga. December.
- Lee, B.D., and B.W. Kew. Growing urban sprawl? Kentucky GIS Conference. Lexington, Ky., Sept. 28-29.
- Lee, B.D., H. Schach, and S. Austin. Landscape architecture service learning for land use planning in Kentucky. Farming on the Edge: Meeting the Challenge Conference. American Farmland Trust, Lexington, Ky., Nov. 15-17.
- Parker, K., C. Read, and B.D. Lee. Are permitted uses an asset or liability? Kentucky GIS Conference. Lexington, Ky., Sept. 28-29.

#### **Livestock Disease Diagnostic Center**

- Donahue, J.M., and Smith, B. Equine leptospirosis. Equine Disease Quarterly 13(2):3-5.
- McDowell, K.J., Williams, N.M., Donahue, J.M., Lindemann, M.D., Newman, K.E., and Webb, B.A. Initial characterization of abortigenic activity associated with mare reproductive loss syndrome. Joint Annual Meeting ADSA-ASAS-PSA. Journal of Animal Science 82(Suppl 1):101.
- McDowell, K.J., Williams, N.M., Donahue, J.M., Poole, L., Barney, W.E., Coe, B., Deborde, S., Snnis, L., Newman, K.E. Lindemann, M., Lynn, B., and Webb, B.A. Deductive investigations of the role of eastern tent caterpillars in mare reproductive loss syndrome. pp. 99-103. Proceedings, Workshop on the Equine Placenta, Kentucky Agricultural Experiment Station, Lexington, Ky. June.
- Sebastian, M.M., Bernard, W.V., Harrison, L.R., Donahue, J.M., Brown, S., Tobin, T., Newman, K., Lynn, B., and Fitzgerald, T. Experimental induction of mare reproductive loss syndrome with irradiated eastern tent caterpillars to assess whether the primary pathogen is a toxic molecule or a microorganism. pp. 103-104. Proceedings, Workshop on the Equine Placenta, Kentucky Agricultural Experiment Station, Lexington, Ky. June.
- Sebastian, M., Giles, R.C., Harrison, L.R., Donahue, J.M., Vickers, M.L., Poonacha, K., and Tobin, T. A unique pattern of placentitis in Mare Reproductive Loss Syndrome. Proceedings, 47th Annual Conference AAVLD 2004.
- Sebastian, M., Giles, R.C., Vickers, M.L., Sells, S.F., and Wharton, R. Malignant catarrhal fever in a goat. Proceedings, 47th Annual Conference AAVLD 2004.
- Sells, S.F., Johnson, D.J., Callahan, J.D., Vickers, M.L., Maloy, A.K., Nelson, W.M., Ostlund, E.N., Stewart, I., Roberts, J., Sebastian, M., Granfield, K., Jackson, C.B., Poonacha, K.B., Hong, C.B., Williams, N., Giles, R.C., Bolin, D., Harrison, L. Initial results toward a collaborative evaluation of a real-time assay reagent specific for the detection of West Nile virus. Proceedings, 47th Annual Conference AAVLD.
- Wellehan, J.F.X., Johnson, A.J., Roberts, J.F., Vickers, M.L., Childress, A., and Jacobson, E.R. Nested PCR amplification and sequencing of a reptile reovirus associated with disease in Mojave rattlesnakes (*Crotalus scutulatus*). Proceedings, American Association of Zoo Veterinarians Annual Meeting.
- Williams, N.M., Bolin, D.C., Donahue, J.M., Giles, R.C., Harrison, L.R., Hong, C.B., Jackson, C.B., Poonacha, K.B., Vickers, M.L. Equine Placental pathology: Kentucky perspective. Proceedings, Workshop on the Equine Placenta 2003. Kentucky Agricultural Experiment Station, Lexington, Ky. June.
- Williams, N.M. Endometrial biopsy. Equine Disease Quarterly 13:4.

## Merchandising, Apparel, and Textiles

- Carpenter, Jason M., and J. Hawley. Innovativeness of specialty apparel retailers' Web sites: are they keeping up? Proceedings, International Textile and Apparel Association Annual Conference, Portland, Ore. November.
- Easter, E.P., and Ankenman, B.E. CA comparison of stain repellent vs. stain repellent/stain release fluorocarbon finishes on cotton blends. Proceedings, COTTECH International Conference, Raleigh-Durham, N.C.

#### Plant and Soil Sciences (Agronomy)

- Egli, D.B. Soybean seed size—does size matter? Corn and Soybean Science Group Newsletter 4(1):3.
- Grove, J.H., E.M. Pena-Yewtukhiw, and J.A. Thompson. Corn grain yield in rolling landscapes: Terrain attributes or surface soil properties? Proceedings, 8th International Conference on Precision Agriculture (CD-ROM). Minneapolis, Minn., 25-28 July.
- Grove, J.H. Corn responds to rotation—even more in a good year. Corn and Soybean Science Group Newsletter 4(2):6-8.
- Kumudini, S. Role of soybean E-genes in regulating onset and duration of leaf senescence. 4 pp. Proceedings, 4th International Crop Science Congress, Brisbane. Australia, Sept. 26-Oct. 2.
- Lee, C., and D. Van Sanford. Planting date effect on wheat yield. pp. 24-26. 2003-2004 Wheat Science Research Report. January.
- Lee, C., and J. Grove. Wheat for straw. pp. 27-28. 2003-2004 Wheat Science Research Report. January.
- Pena-Yewtukhiw, E.M., and J.H. Grove. Spatial/temporal probabilistic distribution of soil moisture in a well-drained Paleudalf as influenced by landscape. Proceedings, 8th International Conference on Precision Agriculture (CD-ROM), Minneapolis, Minn., 25-28 July.
- Schwab, G.J., and L.W. Murdock. Kentucky winter canola variety performance results. pp. 12-15. IN: C. Rife, ed. 2003 National Winter Canola Variety Trial. Kansas State Agricultural Experiment Station Bulletin SRP 924.
- Siminszky, B., and R.E. Dewey. Developing a genomic resource for elucidating the mechanism of nicotine to nornicotine conversion. In: Recent Advances in Tobacco Science. Symposium Proceedings, 58th Meeting of the Tobacco Science Research Conference 30:39-47.
- Stewart, A.J., C. Knott, and D.A. Van Sanford. Screening for FHB resistance in an epidemic year. p. 91. Proceedings, 2004 National Fusarium Head Blight Forum, Orlando, Fla., Dec. 11-15.
- Stewart, A.J., C.A. Knott, and D.A. Van Sanford. Breeding for fusarium head blight resistance in an epidemic year. p. 4. 2003-2004 Wheat Science Research Report. January.
- Verges, V.L., and D.A. Van Sanford. Improvement of fusarium head blight resistance in three winter wheat populations using a recurrent selection scheme. Proceedings, 2004 National Fusarium Head Blight Forum, Orlando, Fla., Dec. 11-15.
- Verges, V., and D. Van Sanford. Selection for fusarium head blight resistance in three winter wheat populations. p. 1. 2003-2004 Wheat Science Research Report. January.

David Williams contributed to four publications with the primary author in the Department of Plant Pathology.

#### **Plant Pathology**

- Vincelli, P., and E. Dixon. Evaluation of spray programs for controlling QoI-resistant strains of *Pyricularia grisea* on perennial ryegrass, 2003. Fungicide and Nematicide Tests 59:T010.
- Vincelli, P., E. Dixon, E. Williams, and P. Burrus. Efficacy of fungicides for control of dollar spot of creeping bentgrass managed as a fairway, 2003. Fungicide and Nematicide Tests 59:T007.
- Vincelli, P., E. Dixon, D. Williams, and P. Burrus. Efficacy of fungicides for the control of dollar spot and brown patch of creeping bentgrass on a sand-based green, 2003. Fungicide and Nematicide Tests 59: T008.
- Vincelli, P., E. Dixon, D. Williams, and P. Burrus. Influence of spray programs with phosphate fungicides on turf quality in a mixed creeping bentgrass/Poa annua soil-based green, 2003. Fungicide and Nematicide Tests 59:T009.
- Vincelli, P., E. Dixon, D. Williams, and P. Burrus. Efficacy of fungicides for control of dollar spot in a mixed creeping bentgrass/Poa annua soil-based green, 2003. Fungicide and Nematicide Tests 59:T019
- Vincelli, P., E. Dixon, D. Williams, and P. Burrus. Influence of fungicides on turf quality in a mixed creeping bentgrass/Poa annua soil-based green, 2003. Fungicide and Nematicide Tests 59:T020.
- Vincelli, P., E. Dixon, D. Williams, and P. Burrus. Efficacy of fungicides for control of gray leaf spot of perennial ryegrass, 2003. Fungicide and Nematicide Tests 59:T011.

Vincelli, P., R. Spitaleri, and E. Dixon. Evaluation of selected alfalfa cultivars and breeding lines for resistance to Sclerotinia crown and stem rot, 2002-2003. Biological and Cultural Tests 19:FC014.

#### **Veterinary Science**

- Bailey, E. Horse genomics research update. Equine Disease Quarterly 13(1):2-3.
- Dwyer, R.M. Commentary. Equine Disease Quarterly 13(2):1.
- Dwyer, R.M. Rotavirus vaccination in foals. Equine Disease Quarterly 13(1):5.
- Fitzgerald, B.P. Insulin resistance and inflammatory challenges. Equine Disease Quarterly 13(1):3-4.
- Fitzgerald, B.P., M.M. Vick, and D.R. Sessions. Insulin resistance in the horse. Proceedings, Mid-Atlantic Nutrition Conference, University of Maryland, Md. http://www.agnr.umd.edu/MNC/2004\_Proceedings.pdf.
- Horohov, D.W. Commentary. Equine Disease Quarterly 13(1):1.
- Timoney, P.J. Equine viral arteritis: A continuing enigma of a disease. Horse International 4:4-5.

# Graduate Degrees

## Ph.D. Dissertations

#### **Agricultural Economics**

Bamba, Ibrahim. Essays on the source, measurement, and management of agricultural market risk.

Hao, Jiangiang. Examining extreme risk models for efficient solutions. Mirita, Kimathi. Hedging smallholder common risk with instruments for micro-finance.

Poosiripinyo, Rangsit. Measuring market power in the Japanese chicken meat market.

Yeboah, Godfred. Demand specification and functional form selection: A case study of Japanese meat demand.

#### **Animal and Food Sciences**

Hatler, Thomas B. Subluteal concentrations of progesterone in cows with ovarian follicular cysts: the source of this progesterone and its influence on follicular phase events in cyclic, lactating dairy cows.

Kotrola, John S. Characterization of natural antimicrobials utilized for control of *Listeria monocytogenes* in country-cured hams.

Meek, Kimberly I. Immunological and physiological adaptations of neonatal and juvenile Holstein dairy calves in response to environment, ambient temperature, and dietary conjugated linoleic acid (CLA).

Petty, Lee A. The factorial estimation of dietary phosphorus requirements for growing and finishing pigs.

#### **Biosystems and Agricultural Engineering**

Agouridis, Carmen. Cattle production practices in a small grazed watershed of Central Kentucky.

#### **Entomology**

Hubbard, Jamee L. The biology and management of calico scale Eulecanium cerasorum (Cockerell) (Hemiptera: Coccidae), in Kentucky.

#### **Family Studies**

Machara, Margaret. Congruence of parents' and teachers' role perceptions: Preparing Head Start children for kindergarten.

Trollinger, Linda J. Perceptions of autonomy and parental influences among Appalachian adolescents.

Zhao, Baomei. Perceptions of quality of life and use of human services by households: A model.

#### Horticulture

Qilong Xu. Isolation and characterization of a second protein isoaspartyl methyltransferase gene in Arabidopsis thaliana.

#### Plant and Soil Sciences (Agronomy)

Higgins, Stephen F. Rapid on-farm nutrient determination and land management of swine slurries.

Sachan, Nita. Identification of signaling factors involved in the regulation of alkaloid metabolism in N. tabacum.

Shepherd, Ryan. Phylloplanins: novel antifungal proteins on plant leaf

Sukong, Suchada. Characterization of stress tolerance in Arabidopsis by the isolation of mutants with improved performance under oxidative stress conditions.

Weining, Tang. Regulatory networks of the plant MADS domain protein AGL15: characterization of DNA binding and isolation of direct downstream targets.

Wu, Pingsheng. Chromosome doubling of interspecific hybrids in the Festuca-Lolium complex induced by antimitotic agents colchicine, oryzalin, and trifluralin.

#### **Plant Pathology**

Blankenship, Jimmy D. Loline alkaloid biosynthesis in Neotyphodium uncinatum, a fungal endophyte of Lolium pretense.

Gu, Hongcang. Genetic diversity and symptom severity determinants of bean pod mottle virus.

Lushia, Warren A. Investigation of the disassembly of tobacco mosaic virus in protoplasts inoculated by electroporation. (2003)

Machado, Caroline. Studies of ergot alkaloid biosynthesis genes in clavicipitaceous fungi.

Panaviene, Zivile S. The role of tombusvirus replicase proteins and RNA in replicase assembly, replication and recombination.

Rajendran, Kottampatty S. Dissecting the functions of carmovirus and tombusvirus replicase proteins.

#### **Veterinary Science**

McCoy, Morgan H. An investigation of the effects of influenza virus infection as it pertains to the initiation of translation.

Mousel, Michelle. Studies of gene expression in horses using heterologous microarrays.

Wagner, Catherine. Equine T cell receptor beta chain genes.

## M.S. Theses

#### **Agricultural Economics**

Nicks, Akilah. An assessment of government purchases in the potato and tomato industries.

Rattanadechakul, Wanchai. Projections of U.S. beef exports to APEC countries: a gravity model study.

Somov, Margarita. An econometric analysis of infant mortality, pollution, and income in the U.S. counties.

Tirrell, Benjamin. Organizational economics and the food processing industry.

Tondel, Fabien. Is the thinly-traded butter futures contract priced efficiently?

Zhuang, Jun. Economic analysis of cellulase production by Clostridium thermocellum in solid state and submerged fermentation.

#### **Animal and Food Sciences**

Arnett, Aaron M. Development of a fixed-time estrus synchronization protocol using estradiol cypionate (ECP) and controlled internal drug releasing (CIDR) devices in beef females.

Gissendanner, Sonya J. Expression of EAAC1 and GLT-1 high-affinity glutamate transporters by liver, kidney, intestinal epithelia, longissimus muscle, and adipose tissues of developing angus cattle.

Harbour, Laura E. Concentrate composition, form, and glycemic response in horses.

Peterson, Cynthia J.B. Effect of quality of diet on equine growth during weaning.

Sands, Megan T. Evaluation of the ability of dietary fish oil to maintain elevated conjugated linoleic acid (CLA) in milk from dairy cows through five months of lactation.

Sipe, Geri L. Expression of high-affinity glutamate transporters and glutamine synthetase by liver, longissimus dorsi, and/or adipose tissues of finishing cattle is differentially altered by chlortetracycline and synovex-S.

#### **Biosystems and Agricultural Engineering**

Barnett, John Ryan. The effectiveness of a combination weep berm-grass filter control system for reducing fecal coliforms and nutrients from runoff and subsurface flow.

*Brainoo*, *Emmanuel*. Modeling the effect of grass types on nitrate removal from subsurface water passing through riparian buffer systems.

Cole, John T. Development of a test track for the evaluation of GPS receiver dynamic performance as related to agricultural field operations. Courtney, Cameron D. Packing of soft red winter wheat.

Darr, Matthew John. Development and evaluation of a controller area network based autonomous vehicle.

Davis, Jeremiah. Methods of remote continuous temperature detection in beef cattle.

Green, Angela Hill. Measuring horse physiological response during transport.

Mirgeaux, Jonathan Spender. Effect of grass types on the rate of nitrate removal from shallow riparian groundwater.

Stangeland, Daniel Lynn. Use of near-infrared reflectance to evaluate soil properties.

Torrealba, Sebastian Forno. Development and testing of a methodology to assess the potential field performance of flocculants.

Ward, Jason Kellam. Development of an on-vehicle controller area network for data acquisition.

Watkins, G. Avery. Modification of a gehl mixer feeder for compost mixing and land application.

#### **Community and Leadership Development**

Choi, Y. Regime change, state capacity, and agricultural transformation: an analysis of Korea's agricultural policy, 1960-1997.

Meyer, A. Politicized tastes: an analysis of the local food movement in Central Kentucky.

Zeng, Z. A pilot study: How do Chinese students and scholars in the United States make a decision on "returning."

#### Entomology

Bale, Katie H. Development of the Junomia coena densovirus derived viral vector system to functionally characterized Campolets sororensis ichnovirus gene function.

Brannon, Sonja. Factors relevant to potential commercial rearing of the hemipteran predator *Geocoris uliginosus* (Say): cannibalism and photoperiodic induction of reproductive diapause.

Dickey, Stephanie D. Identification and characterization of repetitive sequence in two polydnavirus genomes.

DiLuna, Francis A. Inhibitory properties of Microplitis croceipes teratocyte secretory products and the recombinant protein TSP14 on protein synthesis.

Friley, Karen L. Biological control of the European corn borer, Ostrinia nubilalis Hubner, by inundative releases of Trichogramma ostriniae, Pang et Chen, in fresh market bell peppers, Capsicum annuum L.

Kellogg, Shelly K. Blight resistance and gall wasp attack influence foliar properties and herbivore susceptibility of chestnut trees.

Maier, Reid M. Biology and management of the ant Lasius neoniger (Emery) on and around golf putting greens.

Margam, Venu M. Ecdysteroid and mRNA levels of genes regulated by ecdysone during metamorphosis in Aedes aegypti (Diptera: Culicidae).

Seltmann, Katja C. Building Web-based interactive keys to the hymenopteran families and superfamilies.

Schwartzberg, Ezra. A novel role for the cuticular structures of Scymnus louisianae chapin as a chemical defense against aphid-tending ants.

Wilkins, Tonja. Resistance potential and mechanisms of resistance of *Plodia interpunctella* (Hubner) (Lepidoptera: Pyralidae) to several *Bacillus thuringiensis berliner* transformed corn hybrids.

#### **Family Studies**

Not available at the time of publication.

#### **Forestry**

Brown, J.H. Challenges in estimating size and conservation of black bear in west-central Florida.

Lyon, D.R. Persistent effects of eastern red cedar on calcareous glade soils and plant community.

Loucks, E. The effects of landscape scale prescribed fire on fuel loading and tree health in an Appalachian hardwood forest, Kentucky.

Ruffner, M.E. Using herbicides to eradicate tall fescue and enhance plant communities in remnant native grasslands.

#### Horticulture

Berberich, Steve. Evaluation of cultural practices for container production of passion flowers.

Crabtree, Sheri. Sexual and asexual reproductive characteristics of the North American pawpaw [Asimina triloba (L.) Dunal].

Dutt, Manjul. Using sequential imagery to evaluate aspects of seed vigor and germination.

Ferguson, Amanda. Seasonal extension of cool-season crop production using economically desirable high tunnels.

Fulkerson, J. Matthew. Assessing the impact of modified atmosphere storage on eastern thornless blackberry quality and antioxidant capacity.

#### Merchandising, Apparel, and Textiles

*Rahn*, *N*. Evaluating instrumental measurement and visual assessment of textiles with and without optical brighteners.

Crawford, Cassandre. Retail internationalization: the influence of culture on product development issues.

#### Plant and Soil Sciences (Agronomy)

Alvarado, Soraya Patricia. Basic nutrient cation chemistry of two Ecuadorian andisols.

Bourne, Jo Anna. Effects of poultry litter applications on the yield and quality of burley and dark tobacco.

Gandhapudi, Siva Kumar. Managing fecal bacteria and nutrient contamination in poultry manure-amended sod by mowing and alum addition.

Ingram, Claude W. The effects of merit and diazinon on microbial urealtyic activity.

Robinson, Jason E. Geochemical and mineralogical gradients in an abandoned constructed wetland treating acid mine drainage.

Verges, Virginia L. Breeding for fusarium head blight resistance in soft red winter wheat.

#### **Veterinary Science**

Godman, Robert L. Heatstroke in racing thoroughbreds: Comparison of venous blood clinical biomarkers.

Kennedy, Erin. Simulation of the stress response by infusion of cortisol: Effects on the reproductive cycle of the mare.

Mains, Christine. Comparative mapping: homology within the order Perissodactyla of four genes located on *Equus caballus* chromosome 20.

# Graduate Degrees and Enrollment

Note: Graduate student enrollment and graduation figures are reported by graduate program in an academic year, not a calendar year. These figures are from the Graduate School's Annual Statistical Reports, http://www.rgs.uky.edu/gs/gsreports.html.

	2002-2003	2003-2004	Net	2002-200	3 Degrees	Awarded	2003-200	04 Degrees	Awarde	d Net
	Enrollment	Enrollment	Change	Master's	Doctoral	Total	Master's	Doctoral	Total	Change
Agricultural Economics	59	54	-5	9	1	10	5	3	8	-2
Animal and Food Sciences	69	67	-2	9	2	11	11	11	22	11
Biosystems and Agricultural Engineering	27	33	6	1	2	3	9	2	11	8
Crop Science	14	14	0	0	3	3	0	1	1	-2
Entomology	42	34	-8	5	2	7	3	3	6	-1
Family Studies	59	70	11	9	0	9	13	1	14	5
Forestry	18	17	-1	7	*	7	3	*	3	-4
Hospitality and Dietetic Administration	18	15	-3	1	*	1	2	*	2	1
Interior Design, Merchandising and Textiles**	10	9	-1	3	*	3	1	*	1	-2
Plant Pathology	17	22	5	1	1	2	0	5	5	3
Plant Physiology	21	18	-3	*	3	3	*	3	3	0
Plant and Soil Science	34	36	2	10	*	10	4	*	4	-6
Rural Sociology/ Vocational Education	71	49	-22	21	2	23	19	0	19	-4
Soil Science	8	11	3	*	2	2	*	1	1	-1
Veterinary Science	26	29	3	1	0	1	2	3	5	4
Total	493	478	-15	77	18	95	72	33	105	10

<sup>\*</sup> Degree type not offered.

<sup>\*\*</sup> Includes graduate student numbers in the joint School of Design Interior Design, Merchandising, and Textiles program.

# Financial Statement

# Statement of Current General Fund Income and Expenditures Fiscal Year 2004

# **INCOME**

Federal Funds	
Hatch	\$3,896,961
Hatch Multistate	850,060
McIntire-Stennis	454,918
Animal Health	52,935
Total Federal Funds	5,254,874
State Funds	27,111,873
Total Funds	\$32,366,747

# **EXPENDITURES**

	Federal	State	Total
Personal Services	\$4,289,651	\$16,197,815	\$20,487,466
Travel	85,627	244,981	330,608
Equipment	234,651	432,814	667,465
Other Operating Expenses	644,945	10,236,263	10,881,208
Total Expenditures	\$5,254,874	\$27,111,873	\$32,366,747

# Staff

# University of Kentucky

Board of Trustees 2004

James F. Hardymon, Chairperson

Mira S. Ball

Stephen P. Branscum

Marianne Smith Edge

Ann Brand Haney

Barbara W. Jones

Pamela R. May

Billy Joe Miles

Phillip R. Patton

Steven S. Reed

C. Frank Shoop

Alice Stevens Sparks

Myra Leigh Tobin

Jo Etta Y. Wickliffe

Billy B. Wilcoxson

Elaine A. Wilson

Barbara Smith Young

Faculty Members: Roy L. Moore and Michael Kennedy

Staff Member: Russ Williams Student Member: Rachel Lee Watts

# Agricultural Experiment Station

January 1, 2004-December 31, 2004

#### Administration

Lee T. Todd Jr., President

Michael T. Nietzel, Provost

M. Scott Smith, Dean & Director

H.C. Owen, Treasurer

Nancy M. Cox, Associate Dean for Research & Director

Linus R. Walton, Associate Dean for Administration

Lisa Collins, Assistant Director

J. D. Lawson, Assistant Director for Legal & Fiscal Affairs

W. O. Peterson, Director of Management Operations

# Departments

Following are Experiment Station personnel lists for calendar year 2004 as reported by departments. (R) denotes Experiment Station appointment.

#### **Agricultural Communications**

Miller, T.H., Interim Director Wood, C.H., CALE Laboratory Director and Professor

#### **Agricultural Economics**

Robbins, L.W., Chair and Professor (R) Debertin, D.L., Professor (R) Dillon, C., Associate Professor (R) Fleming, R., Associate Professor (R) Freshwater, D., Professor (R) Infanger, C.I., Extension Professor Isaacs, S., Extension Professor Jones, L.D., Extension Professor (R) Marchant, M.A., Professor (R) Maynard, L., Associate Professor (R) Meyer, A.L., Extension Professor Pagoulatos, A., Professor (R) Pushkarskaya, H.N., Assistant Professor (R) Reed, M.R., Professor (R) Riggins, S.K., Extension Professor Scorsone, E., Assistant Extension Professor Skees, J.R., Professor (R) Snell, W.M., Extension Professor Trimble, R.L., Extension Professor Vickner, S., Associate Professor (R) Williamson, L., Extension Professor Woods, T., Associate Extension Professor

#### **Animal and Food Sciences**

Harmon, R.J., Chair and Professor Aaron, D.K., Professor (R) Alderton, A.L., Assistant Professor (R) Amaral-Phillips, D.M., Associate Extension Professor Anderson, L.H., Associate Extension Professor Boatright, W.L., Associate Professor (R) Boling, J.A., Professor (R) Bullock, K.D., Associate Extension Professor Burris, R., Extension Professor Cantor, A.H., Associate Professor (R) Coffey, R.D., Associate Extension Professor Coleman, R.J., Associate Extension Professor Cromwell, G.L., Professor (R) Dawson, K.A., Adjunct Professor Edgerton, L.A., Associate Professor (R) Ely, D.G., Professor (R) Franklin, S.T., Assistant Professor (R) Harmon, D.L., Professor (R) Heersche, Jr., G., Extension Professor Hennig, B., Professor (R) Hicks, C.L., Professor (R) Jackson Jr., J.A., Associate Professor (R) Johns, J.T., Extension Professor Lawrence, L.M., Professor (R) Lindemann, M.D., Professor (R) Matthews, J.C., Associate Professor (R) McAllister, A.J., Extension Professor

McLeod, K. R., Assistant Professor (R) Mikel, W.B., Extension Professor Newman, M.C., Associate Professor (R) O'Leary, J., Associate Extension Professor Parker, G.R., Extension Professor Pescatore, A.J., Extension Professor Schillo, K.K., Associate Professor (R) Silvia, W.J., Professor (R) Strobel, H.J., Associate Professor (R) Thrift, F.A., Professor (R) Tidwell, J., Adjunct Assistant Professor Vanzant, E.S., Associate Professor (R) Wang, C., Adjunct Assistant Professor Webster, Carl, Adjunct Assistant Professor Xiong, Y., Professor (R)

#### **Biosystems and Agricultural Engineering**

Gates, R.S., Chair and Professor (R) Byers, M., Assistant Professor (R) Carey, D., Assistant Professor (R) Castillo, M., Assistant Professor (R) Colliver, D., Associate Professor (R) Crofcheck, C., Assistant Professor (R) Duncan, G.A., Extension Professor (R) Edwards, D.R., Professor (R) Fehr, R., Professor (R) McNeill, S.G., Associate Extension Professor (R) Montross, M.D., Assistant Professor (R) Nokes, S.E., Associate Professor (R) Norikane, J., Assistant Professor (R) Overhults, D.G., Associate Extension Professor (R) Payne, F.A., Professor (R) Rohlf, R., Assistant Professor (R) Shearer, S.A., Professor (R) Stombaugh, T.D., Assistant Extension Professor (R) Taraba, J., Extension Professor (R) Warner, R.C., Extension Professor (R) Wells, L.G., Professor (R)

# Community and Leadership Development

Wheeler, E., Assistant Professor

Workman, S., Associate Professor (R)

Hansen, G., Chair and Extension Professor Burmeister, L., Associate Professor (R) Dyk, P., Associate Professor (R) Garkovich, L., Professor Greider, T. Associate Professor Harris, R., Associate Professor (R) Hustedde, R., Extension Professor Knight, D., Lecturer Maurer, R., Extension Professor Nall, M., Extension Professor Peiter, R., Assistant Professor (R) Rennekamp, R., Extension Professor Swanson, M., Assistant Research Professor (R) Tanaka, K., Assistant Professor (R)

Tulloch, R., Associate Professor Warner, P., Extension Professor Weckman, R., Associate Professor Witham, D., Professor Zimmerman, J., Associate Extension Professor

#### Entomology

Obrycki, J. J., Chair and Professor Barney, R. J., Assistant Adjunct Professor Bessin, R. T., Extension Professor Brown, G. C., Professor (R) Dobson, S. L., Associate Professor (R) Fox, C. W., Associate Professor (R) Haynes, K. F., Professor (R) Johnson, D. W., Extension Professor Palli, S. R., Assistant Professor (R) Potter, D. A., Professor (R) Potter, M. F., Extension Professor Rieske-Kinney, L. K., Associate Professor (R) Sedlacek, J. D., Assistant Adjunct Professor Sharkey, M. J., Professor (R) Townsend, L. H., Extension Professor Webb, B. A., Professor (R) Webster, T. C., Assistant Adjunct Professor Wise, D. H., Professor (R) Yeargan, K. V., Professor (R)

#### **Family Studies**

Bradford, K., Assistant Professor Brock, G., Professor Flashman, R., Extension Professor Forgue, R. Associate Professor Grisham-Brown, J., Associate Professor Hans, J., Assistant Professor Heath, C., Professor Hildreth, G., Professor Kim, H., Assistant Professor Simmons-Wescott, L., Assistant Professor Smith, D., Associate Professor Townley, K., Associate Professor Walker, R., Professor Whiting, J. Assistant Professor

#### Forestry

Bullard, S., Chair and Professor Arthur, M.A., Associate Professor (R) Barnes, T.G., Extension Professor Barton, C., Assistant Professor (R) Conners, T., Associate Extension Professor Graves, D.H., Extension Professor Hill, D.B., Extension Professor Kalisz, P.J., Associate Professor (R) Lacki, M.J., Associate Professor (R) Maehr, D.S., Associate Professor (R) Ringe, J.M., Professor (R) Stringer, J.W., Associate Professor (R) Wagner, D.B., Associate Professor

#### Horticulture

Professor (R)
Anderson, R.G., Extension Professor (R)
Archbold, D.D., Professor (R)
Buxton, J.W., Associate Professor, (R)
Downie, A.B., Assistant Professor (R)
Dirk, L.M.A., Research Specialist
Dunwell, W.C., Extension Professor
Durham, R.E., Assistant Extension
Professor
Fountain, W.M., Extension Professor
Geneve, R.L., Professor (R)
Houtz, R.L., Professor (R)

Ingram, D.L., Chair and Extension

Geneve, R.L., Professor (R)
Houtz, R.L., Professor (R)
Jones, R.T, Extension Professor
Kemp, T.R, Professor (R)
Masabni, J.G., Assistant Extension
Professor (R)
McNiel, R.E., Extension Professor (

McNiel, R.E., Extension Professor (R) Rowell, A.B., Associate Extension Professor (R)

Snyder, J.C., Associate Professor (R) Strang, J.G., Extension Professor Williams, M.A., Assistant Professor (R) Wolfe, D.E., Research Specialist

### **Landscape Architecture**

Schach, H., Chair and Professor Crankshaw, N., Associate Professor Kew, B., Assistant Professor Lee, B., Assistant Professor Nieman, T., Professor

#### **Livestock Disease Diagnostic Center**

Harrison, L.R., Director and Professor Bolin, D.C., Associate Professor Donahue, J.M., Professor Giles, R.C., Professor Hong, C.B., Professor Jackson, C.B., Associate Professor Poonacha, K.B., Professor Scharko, P.B., Associate Professor Vickers, M.L., Associate Professor Williams, N.M., Associate Professor

## Merchandising, Apparel, and Textiles

Michelman, S., Chair and Associate Professor (R) Carpenter, J., Assistant Professor (R) Easter, E., Professor (R) Jackson, V., Associate Professor (R) Miller-Spillman, K., Associate Professor (R)

#### **Nutrition and Food Science**

Forsythe, H.W., Chair and Associate Professor (R) Addo, K., Associate Professor (R) Brown, D.O., Associate Professor (R) Chen, L., Professor (R) Chow, C.K., Professor (R) Cook-Newell, M., Lecturer Gaetke, L., Associate Professor (R) Ham, S., Assistant Professor (R) Roseman, M.G., Assistant Professor (R) Stephenson, T.J., Temporary Faculty Wesley, M., Associate Professor

#### Plant and Soil Sciences (Agronomy)

Barrett, M., Chair and Professor

Professor

Aiken, Glen E., Associate Adjunct

Bailey, W.A., Assistant Extension Professor Barnhisel, R.I., Professor (R) Baskin, C., Professor\* (R) Bitzer, M.J., Professor (R) Blair, M., Research Specialist Burton, H.R., Associate Professor (R) Bush, L.P., Professor (R) Calvert, J., Research Specialist Chappell, J., Professor (R) Collins, G.B., Professor (R) Cornelius, P.L., Professor (R) Coyne, M., Associate Professor (R) D'Angelo, E.M., Assistant Professor (R) Davies, M., Professor and Director, KTRDC Dinkins, R., Assistant Adjunct Professor Ditsch, D., Associate Extension Professor Dougherty, C.T., Professor (R) Egli, D.B., Professor (R) Grabau, L.J., Professor (R) Green, J.D., Extension Professor Grove, J.H., Associate Professor (R) Herbek, J. H., Extension Professor Hildebrand, D.F., Professor (R) Hill, R., Research Specialist Hunt, A.G., Professor (R) Jack, A.M., Research Specialist Karathanasis, A. D., Professor (R) Kennedy, B.S., Research Specialist Kumudini, S., Assistant Professor (R) Lacefield, E., Research Specialist Lacefield, G.D., Extension Professor Lee, C.D., Assistant Extension Professor Marshall, M., Research Specialist Martin, J.R., Extension Professor Matocha, C.J., Assistant Professor (R) Miller, R.D., Professor (R) Mueller, T.G., Assistant Professor (R) Murdock, L.W., Extension Professor Olsen, Gene, Research Specialist Palmer, G.K., Associate Extension Professor Pearce, R.C., Associate Extension Professor Pearce, W.L., Research Specialist Perry, S.E., Associate Professor (R) Pfeiffer, T.W., Professor (R) Phillips, T.D., Associate Professor (R) Powell, A.J., Professor (R) Rasnake, M., Associate Extension Professor Ritchey, E., Research Specialist Schwab, G.J., Assistant Extension Professor Siminszky, B., Assistant Professor (R) Slack, C.H., Research Specialist Smalle, J., Assistant Professor (R) Smith, R. S., Associate Extension Professor Stefaniak, T., Research Specialist Stewart, A.J., Research Specialist TeKrony, D.M., Professor (R) Thom, W.O., Extension Professor Tomes, L., Research Specialist

Wendroth, O., Associate Professor (R)
Williams, D.W., Associate Professor (R)
Witt, W.W., Professor (R)
Xu, Dongmei, Assistant Adjunct
Professor (R)
Yuan,L., Assistant Professor (R)
Zhu, Hongyan, Assistant Professor (R)
\* Joint Biological Sciences

#### **Plant Pathology**

Smith, D.A., Chair and Professor Bachi, P.R., Ag. Research Specialist Beale, J.W., Ag. Research Specialist Farman, M.L., Associate Professor (R) Ghabrial, S.A., Professor (R) Goodin, M.M., Assistant Professor (R) Hartman, J.R., Extension Professor Hendrix, J.W., Professor (R) Hershman, D.E., Extension Professor Kachroo, P.R., Assistant Professor (R) Kachroo, A.P., Ag. Research Specialist Nagy, P.D., Associate Professor (R) Nesmith, W.C., Extension Professor Nuckles, E.M., Ag. Research Specialist Pogany, J., Ag. Research Specialist Schardl, C.L., Professor (R) Thornbury, D.W., Scientist II Vaillancourt, L.J., Associate Professor (R) Vincelli, P., Extension Professor Wang, R., Ag. Research Specialist

#### **Regulatory Services**

Miller, Eli, Director Barrow, M.C., Inspector Bryant, M., Feed/Fertilizer Laboratory Coordinator Buckingham, D.T., Seed Regulatory Coordinator Burden, Tracy, Inspector Coffey, D.S., Inspector Finneseth, C.H., Seed Testing Coordinator Flood, J.S., Inspector Hickerson, R.R., Inspector Johnston, C.B., Inspector Johnston, N.T., Inspector Mason, D.W., Inspector McMurry, S.W., Inspection Coordinator Prather, T.G., Inspector Sikora, F.J., Soil Testing Coordinator and Professor Singleton, P.G., Inspector Spencer, H.S., Auditor Terry, D.L., Fertilizer Coordinator and Assistant Director Thompson, C.D., Milk Coordinator Traylor, S.L., Feed Coordinator Whitehouse, W.J., Inspector

#### **Robinson Station**

Ditsch, D., Acting Superintendent

Van Sanford, D.A., Professor (R) Wagner, G.J., Professor (R)

#### **Veterinary Science**

Timoney, P.J., Chair and Professor (R)

Allen, G.P., Professor (R)

Artiushin, S.C., Assistant Professor (R) Bailey, E.F., Professor (R)

Chambers, T.M., Associate Professor (R) Cook, R.F., Assistant Professor (R)

Cothran, E.G., Professor (R)

Dwyer, R.M., Associate Professor (R)

Fitzgerald, B.P., Associate Professor (R)

Graves, K.T., Assistant Professor (R)

Horohov, D.W., Professor (R)

Howe, D.K., Assistant Professor (R)

Issel, C.J., Professor (R)

Lear, T.L., Assistant Professor (R)

Lehner, A.F., Ag. Research Specialist (R)

Lyons, E.T., Professor (R)

MacLeod, J.N., Professor (R)

McCollum, W.H., Professor (R)

McDowell, K.J., Associate Professor (R)

Powell, D.G., Professor

Swerczek, T.W., Professor (R)

Timoney, J.F., Professor (R)

Tobin, T., Professor (R)

## **West Kentucky Substation**

Davis, D., Superintendent

**Editor**—Linda R. Kiesel, Ph.D., *Agricultural Communications Services* **Designer**—Pati M. Ray, *Agricultural Communications Services* 

Mention of a trademark or proprietary product is for experimental purposes and does not constitute a guarantee or warranty by the Kentucky Agricultural Experiment Station and does not imply its approval to the exclusion of other products that may also be suitable.

Look for the College of Agriculture on the World Wide Web at: www.ca.uky.edu

